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Danny Collier
Nathan Nishiki
Eva Daniells
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Greg Westcott
Rob Parsons
Alice-Jane Pell
Thomas Tancre
Steve LaFleur
Kimo Shipp
Rico McClinton
Darren Willis
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Additional attendees (80)
PRESS:
37

llima Loomis, The Maui News
Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHANGE IN ZONING FOR MAKENA RESORT

(C.C. No. 00-242; Committee Report No. 01-240; and C.C.No. 02-46)

CHAIR NISHIKI: Please come to order. We'll turn to Item No. 37 on your
agenda. It is the change in zoning request for Makena Resort. The Land
Use report recommends a bill of an, an Ordinance to change Land Zoning
Map Nos. 5 and 514 to establish A-2 Apartment, B-2 Community Plan
District, B-R Resort Commercial District, H-M Hotel District, PK-1
Neighborhood Park District, PK-4 Golf Course Park District, R-1 and R-3
Residential District Conditional Zoning for land situated in Makena,
Hawaii.
At this time, the Chair would like to ask those of you that are in
attendance, if you want to talk, the door outside is for where you can go
and have your conversation. We would ask that you keep this hearing to
where people can hear, number one, and Council Members can ask
questions, number two.
The ground rules for today in view of much testimony is three minutes,
and because I've had calls and requests, after the three minutes, which
will be sounded by Mr. Raatz, we'll allow you an additional minute to close
your testimony. You will not be allowed to come back and speak for an
additional three minutes.
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So, I apologize, but I'm going to try to keep this meeting really tight. If any
of you have any cell phones, I ask that you either turn them off or put it to
the silent mode that would also help many of us to keep this meeting to
where it should be.
Any questions from Committee Members before we start taking public
testimony? Seeing none, one more point to help you, those of you that
are in attendance. The staff was nice enough to provide you and
Committee Members with a map there. The one to the left is the one that
is very easily understandable.
In it you will see four colors, green, yellow, blue and pink. The green area
is where the existing hotel is. The blue area is where the golf course is
and some of the proposed changes. The yellow is where more zoning is
requested by the Applicant, and, excuse me, the yellow is the existing
zoning that the Applicant has, and the pink is where the change in zoning
is also proposed. And the map to the left is something that could answer
most of your questions.
So, we'll start with public testimony. The first person to testify is Sean
Lester.
. . BEGIN TESTIMONY . . .
MR. LESTER: Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, we're not.
MR. LESTER: . . .(Inaudible)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff.
MR. LESTER: Is it on?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. LESTER: Great, okay. Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members.
My name is Sean Lester. We have all heard by now the shake-up at
Seibu Headquarters. Roy Figueiroa was quoted in the Maui News on
Sunday stating that he knew nothing more than what was on the Internet
and that it had no bearing whatsoever on the Seibu Makena Project. I can
understand why Roy would say this.
You have been dealing with Roy for years and as you all know, all
decisions comes from Japanese corporate headquarters not from here in
Hawaii. Eleven people including three Seibu Board Members have been
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arrested so far and still early in the investigation. Arrested, not just
accused. For Japanese police to go to the headquarters of one of Japan's
largest corporations and arrest its Board Members is no small thing.
And who was arrested? Seiichi Ikura, Senior Managing Director, Seibu
Board of Directors; Nohiro Kanno, head of Public Relations, Board
Member; Masaru Kojimo, head of the Real Estate Division, Board
Member; as well as Sadanori Kimura, a senior official of the Real Estate
Division. These are not small time employees. They are executives of a
corporation whose net assets are estimated at 250 billion U.S. dollars.
Now, this is where it gets interesting. The police arrest these men and
then Seibu President Hiroyuki Toda denied that he had personally
approved an alleged payoff, then goes on to insist that he did not believe
the real estate deal was unnatural.
According to Toda, before the land plots were sold to the Yokohama Real
Estate agent, Seibu was having trouble finding buyers because the plots
were on sloping ground. The deal with the real estate firm thus appeared
to be convenient, he added. Yes, this convenience was to sell it to an
underworld figure to pay off a bribe.
And the land that was sold, this is what's really interesting, according to
local residents, Seibu Railway had built houses in the area up until the
1980s when the railroad company told residents that the remaining land
would be preserved as forest that would be donated to the Yokozuka
Municipal government. Some residents purchased houses based on
Seibu Railways promise. Interesting, one day promises for preserving the
forest, the next, development by racketeers.
So, the police say it's illegal. The President of Seibu says its business as
usual. Corporate cover-up? Sure sounds like it to me. These men are
the part of the Seibu Corporate Board who are asking Maui citizens and
you as our elected officials to trust them with their actions on this land.
These are the true faces of the owners of the Seibu Makena Resort and
not Roy Figueiroa, and not the people you will hear in testimony from
Roy's area today.
So, a very important question to you is, as I've heard this several times,
with what we know now so far about Seibu's actions, will this in any way
reflect -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MR. LESTER: -- will this in any way reflect badly on Maui County's bond ratings
to be linked closely with a company that seems to have no problem with
engaging in criminal activity? Thank you for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, thank you. We have one that's
stipulates, all, all, all, Lissa A. Kahiamoe, King's Legal Counsel, HRM
Akahinui. Thank you.
MS. KAHIAMOE: Thank you. My name is Lissa A. Kahiamoe. I'm here by
special appearance at the order of his Royal Majesty Akahinui, King of the
Hawaiian Islands and Trustee of the Kingdom of Hawaii Nation Ministry
Trust. I have this great honor of serving the Maui County Council
Members and Corporation Counsel, among others, with notice of violation,
requisition with order to answer within seven days.
I'm going to briefly excerpt, quote some excerpts from this document.
Notice to Principle is notice to Agent, notice to Agent is notice to Principle.
Attention to all whom it may concern, all Corporations, all Members,
Petitioners, Boards, Councils, Corporation Counsels, Appointees,
Administrations, Directors, Commissions, Committees, Subcommittees,
Staff, Divisions, Offices, Officers, Departments, Agents, Agencies,
Sections, Entities and 1 through 1,000 John Does and Jane Does.
This is regarding violation of Royal Executive Order 1031, noticed. See
legal notices Maui News, August 4, 2002, and then allodial patents 1028,
1029, 1030 and 1031, allodial land title document numbers, and these are
island deeds not parcels, 2002-005573 thru 2002-005574, 2002-005575
thru 2002-005576, 202-1, 2002-005577 thru 2002-005578, 2002-005579
thru 2002-005580, also described as Oahu TMK (1), 1 through 9 all all all,
Maui TMK (2), 1 through 6 all all all, Hawaii TMK (3), 1 through 9 all all all,
Kauai TMK (4), 1 through 5 all all all.
Notice of violation and requisition with an order to answer with true and
lawful documented facts of evidence of jurisdiction within seven days.
. . .(inaudible). . .mentioned nations, treaties and conventions between the
Kingdom of Hawaii and the United States -MR. RAATZ: .Three minutes.
MS.

-other policy
confine
myself to three
KAHIAMOE:
minutes. . .(inaudible). . .his Royal Majesty is not subject to the, your color
of the land. However, out of respect to the public, I will keep it very brief.
U.S. Public law 103-150, the United States Congress and President admit
to allow an invasion with the Armed Naval forces of a peaceful and neutral
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people namely the Kingdom of Hawaii nation. Please see undeclared war,
Law of Nations, page 255; unjust war, Law of Nations 262; offensive law,
Law of Nations 236; and irregular and unjust war, see Law of Nations,
page 258, an irregular and unlawful which is more properly called -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes
MS. KAHIAMOE: -- Brigandage.
Definition - robbery and banditry as
perpetuated by a band of robbers, Black's Law Dictionary.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Lisa -MS. KAHIAMOE: Undertaken without any right and even with apparent grounds
CHAIR NISHIKI: If you do not stop, the Chair will call a recess.
MS. KAHIAMOE: . . .(Inaudible). . . I will refrain to his Royal Majesty.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Recess . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:18 a.m.
9:20 a.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Meeting please reconvene. Next testifier will be Sally Raisbeck
followed by Lee Altenberg.
MS. RAISBECK: Am I, can I be heard? Yes. Good morning, Council Members.
Good morning Mr. Chairman. I am Sally Raisbeck. I live in Wailuku. I'm
testifying as an individual. I have turned in written testimony to you but
that was prepared before I saw this morning's Maui News. I won't read
the written testimony. You have it before you.
The ad by the Chamber of Commerce in this morning's Maui News saying
Makena rights to due process. Full-page ad that I understand also
appeared in the Honolulu papers. I consider Lynne Woods a friend.
Normally I trust her statements. This morning's full-page ad has flat out
wrong statements in it.
There seems to be a persistent myth that the County owes water to Seibu
because of the Central Maui source joint venture. In 1975, four venturers,
A&B, Wailea, C. Brewer, and Seibu agreed to develop wells to produce 19
million gallons a day from the lao Aquifer. At the time, people thought that
lao had a sustainable yield of 40 million gallons a day. As we all know
now, it only has supposedly 20 and for practical purposes 18.
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The venturers turned three wells over to the County in exchange for a
share in the water produced. Those wells are currently producing about
six millions gallons a day on a 12-month average. A contract with the
County expired in 2000, in the year 2000. Calculations show that the joint
venture partners have received their proper share of the water developed.
During this last year an attorney for the joint venture appeared before the
Board of Water Supply claiming water was owed to the venture. He was
quite unfamiliar with the long history of negotiations between the Board
and the venturers about this very issue.
I asked him to provide the Board with a list of all the meetings between the
Board's Negotiating Committee, the outside negotiator that the Board had
hired, and representatives of the joint venture. He said he would ask the
joint venture members for such a list and get back to us. He did not.
The contract expired over three years ago. The joint venture could not
develop 19 million gallons a day. The joint venture did receive the share
of water they were promised. Questions about whether some of the
partners got less while others got more is a civil matter between those
partners not for the County.
I have testified to you before that you need some expert legal advice from
someone like Jim, Jim Paul, or Bill Tam to insure that any commitments
you make about water are in accord with the unique water laws of the
State of Hawaii. No county attorney, in my opinion, has that necessary
expertise. The county does not have legal commitments to providing -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. RAISBECK: -- to Seibu.
The, the ad also says that Mayor Arakawa's announcement that he will go
after central, new water sources from West Maui surface water solves the
water problem. This is where you need legal advice. Very severely you
need legal advice. The legal problems with West Maui surface water are
far more intense than any legal problems about those wells in East Maui
and you know that one took 12 years to solve.
So please, I, I beg of you, get good advice from respected outside counsel
before you make any commitments about water for Central Maui and
South Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions of Sally? Seeing none, Lee Altenberg followed
by Eleanor Ferreira.
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MR. ALTENBERG: Good morning, Chair and Committee Members. I'm Dr. Lee
Altenberg. I'm an associate professor with the University of Hawaii at
Manoa. I live here in Kihei and my research area is population genetics.
I've been trying to answer a single question, which is what biological
resources are on the land that is proposed for rezoning. And what I have
found is that there is no document in the public record that can adequately
answer that question.
Roy Figueiroa kindly provided me with the best information that Makena
Resort has on their flora and fauna, which is the 1974 Environmental
Impact Statement. That study lists only four endemic species, two of
which are misspelled, by the way.
Now, just a hundred yards across the fence in Wailea 670, I myself seen
12 endemic species of native plants, and I should mention that Charlie
Jencks has now, recognizes the importance of this remnant native forest
and Wailea 670 is actually applying for federal grants to protect it.
So, the 1974 study appears to be quite incomplete. In fact, the study itself
says that it is incomplete, and I quote, "Since a minimum of field work was
conducted and a short time frame imposed on the study, the present
survey should be considered only a reconnaissance and the information
presented representative only of conditions and species present at this
time of the year." And that was in late June, which is the time that many
native species have died back and are invisible.
So, there are two more recent environmental assessments for road and
wastewater treatment facility. All these say is that no listed endangered
species are present. If, if there were listed endangered species that would
put certain, put certain legal obligations on the County Council. However,
the law has a huge gap in that there's no protection for endangered
ecosystems.
The Hawaii dry land forests where Makena Resort location is, finds itself,
is listed in U.S. geological survey as one of the 21 most endangered
ecosystems in the entire country. And in Hawaii the most highly
endangered ecosystem is the dry land forest. Less than ten percent of the
original dry land forests are left.
You can see groves of native wilili forests in the Makena Resort property
just from the road. These are, trees are essentially old growth forests.
They may be hundreds of years old. We are fortunate that these forest
remnants still exist.
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They are part of Hawaii's priceless heritage and deserve to be handed
down to another generation, but the fact remains that the public record
has no information on how extensive this remnant forest in Makena Resort
property may be where it is distributed and what it's full biodiversity is.
So, to correct this gap in the record, I recommend that the County Council
place-MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. ALTENBERG: Thank you. That the County Council place the following
conditions on the rezoning request. That a thorough botanical survey be
conducted during the months of January through April before the plants
die back listing all endemic and indigenous species and their distribution
on the property, and that all areas with remnant native forests should be
protected by the most appropriate means, either removing them from the
rezoning request or rezoning them, but to conservation district. Protecting
them through conservation easements, setting them aside as park, or
donating them as One Palauea, they did to an appropriate entity for
preservation.
There are vast acres of biologically worthless ranch land, which has about
as much by bio-diversity as a canefield, and that's the obvious place
where development should go. I think these remnant forests should not
only be preserved -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. ALTENBERG: -- they should be restored and they should be marketed.
Thank you for your attention.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you for following the rules. I appreciate it. Any
questions? Seeing none, Eleanor Ferreira followed by C.P. Erdman,
Ulupalakua Ranch, CEO.
MS. FERREIRA: Good morning, Chairman and Members. My name is Eleanor
Ferreira. I live in Makena. My husband was George Ferreira.
My husband took on Seibu for years. We had property in Makena, which
we had exchanged. I'm here to speak for the pro development. Seibu has
been good for Makena. Seibu has been a good neighbor to us. I'm
speaking for myself and I'm speaking not for my church, but they've been
good to Keawalai Church.
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We have, when we had our papahimeni Hawaiian Choir Group, they
stayed in Makena. The hotel gave us a special rate. Many of these
Hawaiians have never been to Makena. They loved what they saw.
Seibu provided us property for our church and in that regards, I, I'm not an
agitator, but I know my husband fought long and hard for Makena, and
after that if Seibu didn't put the water line in where I live now, we wouldn't
have had water. The people that live there didn't want to put the water line
in. They didn't want to pay for it. They wanted the County to pay for it, but
Seibu did that.
So, all I can say is I'm for the pro development. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Eleanor? That's Eleanor Ferreira.
Mr. Erdman followed by Kenny Barr.
MR. ERDMAN: Good morning, Council Members. I'm Pardee Erdman from
Ulupalakua Ranch. Let's say that we sold this land to Seibu in 1973.
Now, I note in one thing here, they say that there was a plan that this has
been on the plans since 1960 something.
There were, those additional plans were drawn up by me so they don't
hold much water, but when Seibu, when, before they even completed the
purchase of this property, they hired Sasaki, Dawson and DeMay, who in
those days were considered the leading land planner in the United States
and who came up with the plan that you're really talking about today.
Now, my concern are community plans and the sanctity of community
plans, I note that Chairwoman Tavares who's concerned that, that
somebody might be able to come in after a year and ask for an
amendment of a community plan, but here you have a community plan
that has been on the books for 30 years. You have, Seibu has done
everything they were supposed to do under the plan. They, they have
complied with it.
Now, if you're going to toss the whole thing out, you're sending a bad
message to landowners of why we go to all these hearings for community
plans if they don't mean anything. If, if you have a community plan and
you say you're going to abide by community plans, then try to make them
the best that they are.
Certainly, they can be amended. Certainly, this is, Seibu is not in for a
new community plan, they're in to make some minor changes to the plan
they have. Anything that they, that you give them today, they still have to
go to hearings before they can develop anything. So, you have your
chances to do it.
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The other comment that I would make is you may hear some testimony
about people who say they've been lifelong residents of Makena. Well,
they better be under 40 years of age because 40 years ago there were
only three residents of Makena. There was Estrella, Lono, and Steven
Kapohakimohewa, and those were the only three residents.
Now, in those days we had to supply the water from Ulupalakua Ranch to
Makena through a one-inch pipeline. And I know that there weren't many
people living down there. There were people that came on weekends, but
as far as residents go, there were none because any time that the pipeline
broke, I heard from the few residents that were there. The, in those days
also, the voting place for Makena was at Ulupalakua, and it wasn't until '68
that somebody from Makena came up to vote.
I have nothing else. I'm sure you're going to hear a lot of testimony. I
think one of the hard things is to decide where Makena is. When, when I
first came, Makena went really from The Landing to Keawalai Church.
Everyplace else had different names, but now it seems to stretch out to
places that were never considered Makena before.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. ERDMAN: I'm through. Any questions?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Erdman? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. ERDMAN: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Kenny Barr followed by Dugal Milne,
MR. BARR: Good morning, my name is Kenny Barr. I'm a resident of Kihei. I'm
going to start up my testimony by reading one paragraph from a girl
named Robin Russell who wrote this piece in a Maui paper a year and a
half ago.
We were not alone in our enjoyment of this, she was somebody who grew
up down there, we were not alone in our enjoyment of this precious part of
the island. Apart from Hana and the far west side of the island, Makena
was distinguished as a sanctuary where locals from across the island
could retreat to fish and swim, and lastly to feel removed from the hustle
and bustle of tourism that bristled the islanders. Makena was a haven of
sorts, a center of solace for many.
I also want to quote from Riki here on Bill 84 having to do with the
community plan of February 21 st . He said the Council Member Riki
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Hokama noted that the community plan as adopted by the County Council
don't always reflect what the public wants. He recalled his disappointment
when the Lanai Community Plan was changed from what community plan
members designed before it was adopted by the County Council in 1998.
I lost eight to one and I represent the district. Ironic he said. He said
landowners and the public should have the right to seek changes to the
community plan if it doesn't reflect their vision. Why then, why wouldn't
then the community want to make changes? But that's the point.
The community itself doesn't come back and initiate changes in the
community plan. They do not have the resources or expertise to do so.
Only the developers do to make more money, and they do have the
expertise and resources to do so, but that's the opportunity that is here
today.
Instead of committing zoning to match that Kihei-Makena Plan, here is the
community saying to revise that plan to, according to the growth that we've
had in the last ten and twenty years and preserve the last rural lands for
the future of Mâui.
Which brings me to the history of this community plan. I was on the
Planning Commission when this plan came through, and we, we had a
deal with this on the morning because the Kihei and Wailea part was
taken care earlier on a, on a morning we reconvened at the, the Planning
building. And that morning, we were given a new grid. The grids before
that listed the Kihei Community Plan recommendations, the Planning
Department recommendations. And that morning we walked in, we were
handed another grid that had a third column and that column was Makena
Resort's recommendations.
As we went through that point by point as each item came up there was a
Commissioner who made, and their attorney was right here in the front
row, and they, he'd make a motion and, and it passed immediately.
Half way through I made a very stupid comment and I said, this is
ridiculous. Why don't we just give Makena the whole, give Makena Resort
the whole of Makena? The Commissioner made a motion to adopt the
entire Makena Resort plan and it passed. It's all in the minutes of that
meeting. Feel free got get them because I got them and I read it, and
that's exactly what happened. So, whatever the Kihei community-MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MR. BARR: -- wanted did not really come to pass, and you should just really
know that. That this plan that they have was not what, what came from
the KCA.
The mindset of many is that we need this for the economy. Why? Is the
economy on Maui bad? The growth just never ends. To me, it's the same
as the '80s. We all work, we survive. We see the specialness of Maui
disappear as more businesses and people from the mainland come over
here to make money. Why can't we and you within the budget we have,
live within our means, and protect what's left of the south shore for future
generations?
A scholar once said, all the people that are going to make money from a
development are all in favor of it. All that are not are against it. Well, let
me be the first, as the owner of Makena-Kihei Taxi to make future money
from this project, so let me be the first to stand here and tell you enough is
enough. We are already overrun with tourists. Let's slow down and let the
land breathe and have some open undeveloped space around the
shoreline area for all future residents and visitors to enjoy forever.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. BARR: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Kenny? Seeing none, Dugal Milne
followed by Lance Holter. Committee Members there is written testimony
from Dugal and also from Lance that you could follow.
MR. MILNE: Good morning, Members of the Council and Kihei community. My
name is Dugal Milne. I was born on Maui and I've had the great fortune of
living in Makena for the past 40 years. As Mr. Erdman pointed out when I
started there it was on a weekend basis, but perhaps the last 35 years I've
actually resided in Makena.
I love Makena. I love the ocean and I've seen many changes. I support
Makena Resort and I believe they should be able to proceed with their
development as prescribed by the 1998 Kihei-Makena Community Plan.
Makena Resort in conjunction with Wailea Resort made an investment
over 25 years ago into South Maui. Their investment put Kihei on the
map. They transformed a hot, dry desert land into a first-class resort
destination.
They built and paid for the water transmission line from Waihee to
Makena. Developing the water was an enormous investment not only to
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create their resorts, but to create jobs, homes, businesses, and a new life
for all of you who have moved in to South Maui in the last 30 years.
I'd like to see a show of hands for all of you who have moved into South
Maui in the last 30 years. I'm addressing the Kihei community as well. If
you currently live in Kihei or work in South Maui, you're doing so as a
result of the seeds these developers planted years ago. Makena Resort
helped plant those seeds and now they're asking you the community for
your support. Makena Resort has proven to be a responsible developer
with careful planning and a quality product.
Over the past 25 years, Makena Resort has built one 310-room hotel, two
championship golf courses, and a tennis facility. They built roads,
installed a sewage treatment plant, and most recently completed a 13acre catchment to alleviate runoff and preserve Makena Bay.
They provide and maintain the only three public restrooms in Makena. A
service to beachgoers, kayakers, divers, hikers, joggers, wedding parties,
and many others who are not Maui Prince Hotel guests.
From day one, Makena Resort has continually met with the Makena
homeowners to discuss and inform us of their plans and updating us on
their progress. When Makena homeowners have voiced concerns, the
resort has taken the time to consult with us before proceeding and has
revised certain plans to meet our approval. They have proven to be a
cooperative developer -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. MILNE: -- and I have absolutely no reason to believe they're going to
suddenly deviate from that course of action and become less responsible
as a neighbor or a member of the community.
Those of you who oppose Makena Resort development simply do not
know the truth and perpetuate your ignorance and irresponsibility by
printing lies. You fail to recognize and appreciate Makena Resort's value
to the community.
As a long time resident of Makena and one who knows first hand of their
value, I encourage you to support Makena Resort for they are a win-win
slow growth developer. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Dugal. Any questions? Lance Holter followed by
Glenn Coryell.
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MR. HOLTER: Good morning, Council Members. My name is Lance Holter. I
pray that you all think about what you are doing today and the decisions
you are making. Please remember why you ran for office. I know it was
to do good for the greatest goal and the quality of life with social justice for
the people of Maui. This truly is a privilege to be of service for the people
of Maui. So, I want to be a resource for you today.
Look at how Makena is sold. For 5.5 million you can own a condo in
Makena. For 12.5 million you can have a home site with a view. We are
selling our sacred lands to Seibu Railways, a foreign conglomerate so
they can, so they and speculator insiders can make billions from the
entitlements that you will be giving.
I want to note, here's an ad, where dreams come true in Makena. Where
you wish to get great value for your money or great money for your
valuable profit, go to this realtor. He's a speculator. This is destroying our
island, egregious speculation.
Meanwhile, our people wait in lines for days and nights for a chance to get
a lottery ticket or have their name be put on a waiting list to some day own
an affordable home for $450,000.00.
And our beautiful children return from college with no chance of owning a
home. Or our police and our fireman and our teachers and our union
workers, face the same hopelessness of never owning their own house in
a community with neighbors.
Is Seibu Railways and lands representing our people? Can we afford to
take away any water or resources from the residents of Wailuku, Kahului,
Maalaea, Paia, or the Hawaiian homelands? I say no.
The only way to a sustainable economy on Maui is through our residents
having the opportunity for home ownership. This will cure the social ills
and it will provide hope for people see none. What comes first is our own
people or millionaire mansions? We've heard the statistics and the
numbers. 90 percent of home sales are going to non-residents. There is
nothing in Makena going to our people. 89 or possibly 180 timeshares
depending upon how they build each timeshare will be worth nearly a
billion dollars. And not even any transient tax will be paid because they
are all fee simple sales. No transient taxes go to the County. No revenue
go to the County for this. All the money goes out of the State.
1,500 mansions selling somewhere between 4.5 and 12 million dollars will
be built. That's 7.5 billion dollars we're giving to Seibu Railways, a foreign
conglomerate.
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MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. HOLTER: But wouldn't our unions just rather build residences for our Maui
families? Wouldn't we all be better off if we take care of 4,000 Maui,
Molokai and Lanai families needing their own home or a fairly priced
rental? This is a task we face today. Homes for Maui nui or billions to
Seibu and real estate speculators.
I have a question. How can we condition all of parcels involved in this
entitlement process many which will be sold to other developers in order
to restrict the total build out to a 1,500 multi family unit project.
I understand there was a film that was taken and in this film there was 11
acres near the ocean. I understand that this is going to be sold to Everett
Dowling. Now, how do we, how do we restrict this parcel if a 28-vacre
parcel accommodates 600 hotel rooms and an 11-acre only parcel -MR. RAATZ Four minutes.
MR. HOLTER: -- accommodate 89 more timeshare units? Please answer these
questions. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Glenn Coryell followed by Stephen West.
MR. CORYELL: Good morning, Council Members. How're you guys doing
today? Pretty rough, huh. Well, here we go. This is 100 times Puunoa,
right?
I'm a lifetime resident, born and raised here. I'm not a lawyer, real estate,
I don't know much of anything about that kind of stuff. I, I see a lot of
things in my life, but I can tell you that what's going on here is not going
on. It's not correct.
You know, in the last couple of days we've seen that the people that lead
the Seibu Company are under indictment, arrested, whatever. We should
really watch this when we make dealings with them at this point.
There's something that's, I think much more pertinent for me to say and
that is, you know, we've got to look into our hearts now, you know, and,
and see that our children, they don't have any houses, you know. We
need to turn that thing around from 90 percent outsiders to 90 percent
local people, 10 percent outsiders.
In my heart I know that this project is wrong. I've been up there and I've
driven around when they've coned it off and stuff, and the gated
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communities and everything. We can't walk on those things and you guys
all know that, and it's just going to go on and on.
I've also been a lifelong hiker and I've been up in the mountains and I
know that this ground water that we're talking about, the streams and
everything, they're going to destroy what is left of our fisheries. And when
we go fishing now, if you catch a couple little fish that's it. Before it used
to be as much as we wanted, we stopped. Now it's hardly anything.
Sometimes we go home with nothing.
We cannot shut off the streams, you know. You can't, and, and when we
look at it into our hearts, we cannot allow people to demand that we give
our future away, for the pleasure of people golfing and playing tennis.
And I, I had a prepared statement here, but I just, I just felt that, you know,
you're going to hear so much about the ideals and the, what's going to
happen and how great it's going to be. It's not going to be great.
They're making a second city. The second city should be a second city for
our local people. It should be in houses that they can live and if they have
to live two or three generations to get it, let it be a big roof, you know, so
that we can have our people here.
How come our kids leave and all the white people are coming in? I don't
mean to say it in an outside white way and all that, I'm haole too, but I
want to understand. The reason is, is that the stock market is down and
they come in here and they're investing and they're taking our lands and
reselling it. The affordable homes is a joke. You guys all know that. It's a
joke. They play games with us. It's, it's -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. CORYELL: -- it's the most embarrassing thing I've ever seen. You go to
Paia and look at that one. One of those houses is up at $550,000.00. No
local people live around there, you know, and you guys got it, the power
right now to shut this thing down. Make them pay. Make them do their
homework. Make them take care of their business.
I can't understand how they think that we have to give them water when
we have so little left that we're just taking out of everywhere. That's not
correct. Turn it around brothers. Make it 90 percent for the locals, 10
percent for the outside people. Figure out a way to do that and you'll be a
much happier Council Members and it will be a much happier place to live.
Thank you.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Glenn? Sir, I, I don't mean to
interrupt you, but I've got an important announcement for the general
public from our staff. One concern that they have is that many people
have been coming here to sign up to testify for the 5:00 o'clock meeting
tonight. If you want to sign up to speak this evening, the sign-up will open
at 4:30.
Also, I guess many of you contemplate there will be, this will go on
probably until 11 o'clock and tomorrow we will convene again at 2 o'clock.
If that occurs, then sign-ups will open at 1:30 tomorrow. Okay. So, for
those of you that may have friends or people that are inquiring, that is
what is going to occur.
Many of you also think that this is a live broadcast to all of Maui County via
Akaku. I want to tell you that from what I've learned today, we don't have
the ability to televise this live so this showing is not right now being shown
to people that are watching in on TV today. They will not be seeing any of
this occurring because this is not a live monitoring of today's meeting.
Thank you and I'm sorry for interrupting you, sir. I thought it was important
enough. Mr. West followed by Ron Vaught.
MR. WEST: First, I'm going to apologize for the rattling in my voice because I'm
not a great public speaker. Aloha, Council Members. My name is
Stephen West. I worked at the Maui Prince Hotel, Makena Resort for over
18 years.
I'm a very strong, I have very strong feelings about this issue. And I've
test, testified before. When I testified before I had a six-month-old girl.
Now, I have a three year old, a two month old, and 13 year old that I've
taken guardianship of, which I've been supported by this, this hotel in
doing. Much time has passed.
The commitment of this resort and to its employees and to the community
far surpasses all that I've ever, all the companies that I have ever worked
for in the 20 year, 23 years of living here on Maui. I also work in another
property, KSL Grand Wailea Resort.
When this resort kicked a group of school, school children out of their
pools that was taking a field trip, who stepped up? Makena Resort
offering a full day of hospitality to the children. This company is here for
the long haul. Its commitment to the community is, is far surpassing most
of, most of the properties here in, in Hawaii. It's brought water resources
to South Maui, sewage treatment to Makena, widened roads to Kihei.
I represent ordinary workingman. Blue collar workers that need work to
survive, to feed and educate our children. This plan will provide housing,
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jobs, and security. I ask that the Council please consider and allow the
workingman a chance to provide for their family. I'm not here talking about
a company like KSL, which laid off its employees, made them reapply for
their jobs, and here we are again. This could happen again.
The Maui Prince Hotel is a pillar of the community. Please consider
Makena Resort for rezoning. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Mr. West. Ron Vaught followed by Jim Williamson.
MR. VAUGHT: Good morning County Council and Committee Members.
. . .(CHANGE TAPE). . . come and speak today. I'm talking on behalf of
myself as a member of the community. I came to Maui 46 years ago and
I've enjoyed my, my stay on Maui. I've watched it grow from 38,000
people to 130,000 people. A little more traffic than we usually have.
Still, I married a lovely Hawaiian lady from Lahaina. She's one of the few
pure Hawaiians left, and we've been married now 43 years. We moved
into our Kihei home down at 170 Ohukai Road 33 years ago. And at that
time it was a new subdivision, and one of my neighbors shortly after the
County permitted ohanas to be built because it was part of the community
plan, wanted to build an ohana, and I objected.
I said it's going to bring more, more traffic to my street. It's going to be
taking more water and so forth. And I went and talked to the neighbor and
he said, Mr. Vaught, the County said if I put water meter and I hook up
sewer, I can make my ohana, and he was absolutely right. He owned the
land. He had the right to build the ohana on it. He took care of the water.
He took care of the sewer. I was wrong.
So, from his little quarter-acre lot to 600 acres in Makena - who owns the
land? Who has the right to say what they're going to build on it? That's
my position. It's pretty simple. What is the law? What does the law say?
Do we have the right to say you can build on it, you cannot build on it, if
they own it, they own it.
I was a radio broadcaster for 30 years. I managed radio stations here on
Maui and I remember reporting on the coalition of private and public sector
to build the central Maui water pipeline all the way from lao to Makena.
And I remember that two, two of the largest contributors were Wailea and
Makena. Wailea has built out. Makena has not built out yet, but they
were guaranteed the right to the water. They were guaranteed the right to
the water because they built the pipeline.
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Now, since that time many small subdivisions have bee built here in Kihei.
Maui Meadows was built. Condominiums have been built. Everybody
tapping into that water. So, when we say the aquifer can only handle a
certain number of millions of gallons a day we've been sucking off that
water. Even me at 170 Ohukai Road, I use that water, but can I say to
those people who paid for the pipeline you can't have the water? I don't
think so.
My position is it's really simple. Do they own it? Do they have a right to
build on it? I say yes. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Ron? Seeing none, James Williamson
followed by Sonny Bergan [sic].
MR. WILLIAMSON: Good morning. I am testifying on behalf of the Maui
Meadows Homeowners Association. We are opposed for the application
for change in zoning by the Makena Resort developers.
We believe that consideration of rezoning should be placed on hold until
the water supply situation is firmed up. While there is potential additional
service water available from the lao and Waihee ditches, controlled by
A&B and Wailuku Ag, negotiations by the County have gone on for years.
It could take considerably more time for an acceptable agreement to be
reached.
I believe the principal reason that former Water Director Craddick opted
for a new well field in East Maui as our next water source potential in
South Maui was for that reason. The water will require treatment to make
it potable. In addition, since the demand is more in the summer when
ditch flows are lower, storage will have to be constructed to firm up the
flows.
As a principle, I believe large developments such as Makena Resort
should pay for their own water development separately from the
Department of Water Supply and customers in the existing system. In
addition, existing customers should be able to continue to use water from
the aquifer alone, which is untreated apart from added minor amounts of
UV or chlorine as long as possible.
I recommend that once an agreement is reached between the County and
the ditch owners, DWS construct a storage facility and a transmission line
from Makena to Makena's own treatment plant. The resort would be
responsible for its applicable cost of the storage and transmission line.
Much of the water used by residents in South Maui from the lao Aquifer
system is for irrigation, which does not require potable quality. A larger
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transmission line will allow DWS to tap it to connect to existing individual
irrigation systems, which are planned separately though through another
meter, thus reducing the demand on the aquifer. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jimmy. Any questions for Mr. Williamson? Let the
record show this was Jim Williamson. I'm going to ask also before you
speak identify yourself, please. Thank you. No questions then? Thank
you. Sonny Bergan [sic] followed by Dorothy Williams Edwards.
MR. BERGAN [sic]: Mr. Chairman, Committee Members, good morning. My
name is Sonny Bergau, Local 3 member, retiree. As you have heard the
Makena rezoning issues is about supporting economy, develop and jobs.
Growth is positive, if it is done the right way. I feel this project is a win-win
situation for the residents and developer. Please vote yes, and thank you
very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Sonny Bergau? Seeing none, Dorothy Williams
Edwards followed by Maile Luuwai.
MS. WILLIAMS: Good morning, I'm Dorothy Williams Edwards. I am President
of Maui Meadows Homeowners Association.
I'm going to show you all the paperwork. Are you all confused? The
Mayor said yesterday the water situation is very precarious. He also said
he's negotiating with A&B. Do you know that Mayor Apana negotiated
with A&B? Mr. Craddick negotiated with him? We didn't get water then.
How can you allocate water when we don't have it? I hope we do, but we
don't have it now and it's very precarious.
The community plan also says the infrastructure should be before or
concurrent with development. That hasn't happened. That's the reason
we have some of the challenges you have now. It should have happened
and didn't.
The roads and the highway, the Piilani Highway, the new design helped
some, but it is an unsafe road. It is an interim road. It was not built to
government statistics and guidelines. The State has not planned another
road.
The community plan also says you don't develop south of Kilohana until
you have a four lane Piilani Highway. When are we going to have that?
When those things are done then you can build and build and build, and
by then I won't be here, so I won't be concerned, but I hope some other
people are. I hope everybody is as confused as I am. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Dorothy. Any questions? Maile Luuwai
representing Hoala Honuaula as their President, excuse me.
MS. LUUWAI: Thank you for having me here today. My name is Maile Luuwai.
I'm representing Hoala Honuaula. Hoala Honuaula is a community
organization formed to awaken support of the preservation, cultural
integrity and stewardship of archeological sites and other ecosystems in
Honuaula. Seibu Corporation's development project is located in
Honuaula.
I don't like public speaking. I don't like being forced out of my quiet life to
come here. You read my viewpoint, which is quite strong in the Maui
News this week, but I like leading a quite life. I don't like being in the
public, I don't like my picture in the newspaper, and I feel like I'm being
forced to come here because I have great compassion for Makena, and I
also have family here and we're standing on both sides of the Makena
issue, like, my aunty Eleanor Ferreira who I love greatly, and good friends
here in the audience.
For the record, Seibu's property has one of the largest concentration of
archeological features on private property in South Maui. Their 1974
survey was not complete, but it identified over a hundred sites and with
260 features. Since then hundreds of other sites have been located. Now
at least half of the original sites have been destroyed and, and more have
disappeared and are now golf courses.
If you do let this project move forward, one of the conditions I would ask is
for them to work with an organization like Hoala Honuaula and, and give
that condition strength and teeth, and have them work with us or another,
any other organization to make sure that we not only preserve our
archeological sites, but we also have a stewardship plan for those sites,
and they don't sit in the middle of golf courses deteriorating as they do
now.
Seibu spent millions of dollars for road and water improvements, and I
understand that. And I do think we should be fair to them, but we also
need to be fair to the community who are going to be stuck with whatever
they're proposing to develop on the property. Those improvements were
not for us as a community, they were for Seibu, but we have benefited by
those improvements.
But other things those improvements have caused, my family has been in
Makena for seven generations and let me tell you, I have another
perspective of what the resort has done there. Where we used to camp -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MS. LUUWAI: -- there are no camping signs.
Where they say we, they created beach access for us, they have
restricted parking and restricted access for us. The road in, somebody
told me yesterday at a luau, they said well look what they've done for
Makena. I said, look what they've done for Makena.
I can't afford property in Makena. Makena is so exploited right now.
Where, where are we the local people going to go? To the little parking
lots that are being provided by Seibu Corporation?
Seibu, I challenge you if you get your zoning, work with, continue to work
with us. Protect the sites that are there. Let local people come to Makena
and not be restricted to little tiny, tiny parking lots. Let me park on the side
of the road in Maluwaka. Take off the no parking signs, you know. Let the
local people come in.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. LUUWAI: I also have a petition here from, signed by 1,200 people asking
the County Council to let the Kihei-Makena Community Plan be amended
to make sure that we have an ecologically balanced plan for that acre of
land proposed for development. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Question Maile. Maile, I've got a question. First of
all, I'd like to ask any members if they have any questions in regards to
her testimony.
In the Council's discussion, there are seven different areas that we're
going to be focusing in on. The most important, of course, is water but
then cultural resource sites are another. If you are available, would you
be gracious enough to be present at that time when we discuss cultural
resources?
MS. LUUWAI: I would be honored.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. You can check with staff. Thank you, unless there are
any objections. Thank you. Bud Pikrone representing the Wailea
Community Association followed by Marilyn Stupplebeen,
MR. PIKRONE: Aloha. Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. My
name is Bud Pikrone and I represent the Wailea Community Association
today.
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Our association supports rezoning of Makena in its efforts to conform with
the community plan. The Planning Department and the South Maui
community has always stated they want zoning to match the community
plan, so why is this different.
I hear now that some groups realizing that this is what has been desired
all along are saying the community plan should be changed to block
Makena. This is getting crazy. The Mayor recently came to our
community and stated that good planning is important. I think we all
believe that, and planned communities work as economic engines for all of
Maui.
Makena is planned. Makena is putting in their own infrastructure with a
sewer plan, roadways, and will basically be self-sufficient in maintaining
the property saving the taxpayers millions of dollars. They have
contributed to solving the traffic issues on Piilani and Mokulele even
though it may not have been designed right, they contributed to having
something done.
The present community who is using them are benefiting now and they've
got them in place for the benefit of their community when it does happen.
They've agreed to assist in getting Piilani Highway extended to their
property to take future pressure off South Kihei and Wailea Alanui.
Well, you people ask about water and others say Makena deserves water
for all their previous efforts in bringing water to south Maui to which people
say it's too late. Too late. Then why during the past four years of Makena
being mired in bureaucracy have over 1,500 water meters been approved
in South Maui. That's more than Makena will require in 20 years.
Don't blame Makena Resort for past failed attempts by the County to
secure beachfront land. Makena Resort and the people of Makena care
very much for the environment surrounding the property. I've worked with
them. They have been in support of efforts to preserve the accessible
areas throughout the region and will continue to, and I like the last
speaker, I hope they will continue to deal with all of us in those efforts and
I believe they will.
We all want intelligent planning for our island and it is true that we need
parks, schools, police stations, affordable housing, roads and more, but I
haven't heard anybody give solid solutions to those problems without
involving developers.
As the Mayor once said, government money isn't free it comes from all of
us. So, do we want to raise taxes to pay for these much needed
elements? That's not going to happen.
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So, we must work with developers to accomplish these goals and stringing
them out without substantial reason is only going to delay having our goals
achieved. I hope the community will stop this prejudicial delay and vote to
approve the zoning changes to match the community plan as desired.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Bud? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. PIKRONE. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Marilyn Stupplebeen followed by Mei Lee Wong.
MS. STUPPLEBEEN: Good morning, my name is Marilyn Stupplebeen and I'm
here this morning in support of Makena's request for the rezoning. It's
been in the community plan. It's time for an answer and I think by the end
of this evening, hopefully, you'll will move forward and take a vote. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Mei Lee Wong followed by Mansel
Blackford.
MS. WONG: Good morning, Council Chairman, Council Members. My name is
Mei Lee Wong, and I'm here in support of Makena Resort. It's been in the
community plan. They put in the infrastructure and I think that we can't,
you know, we all cannot deny that we have benefit from that for what
they've put in. And as a resident, a taxpayer, and a registered voter, I
urge you Council Members to move forward on this issue with Makena
and vote yes. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mansel Blackford followed by Michael Reed Gach.
MR. BLACKFORD: Good morning. My name is Mansel Blackford and I'd like to
testify in two capacities today. First, I've been a long time visitor of Maui,
especially South Maui since 1975, and secondly, I'm, I'm an academic.
I'm a faculty member at the Ohio State University. I'm in the history
department there. I work in business and economic history, and I've
taught on a regular basis here on Maui at MCC. I'm also the author of the
book Fragile Paradise, the Impact of Tourism on Maui 1959-2000.
I'd like to address two related issues. First water. This has been a long
standing challenge on Maui having the right amount of water at the right
place for the right purposes runs right through Maui's history.
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Now, recently Mayor Arakawa assures us that 25 million gallons per day
will be available, surface water from lao Valley. I really question this. As
you've heard from other speakers, water agreements on Maui have been
complex, time consuming, many have fallen through. I would urge you to
look very, very carefully at the availability of water for Makena before you
go forward at all with this proposal.
A second and more general concern, is simply that we not overbuild
touristic developments on Maui. Don't kill the goose that lays the golden
egg. I would urge you to consider Makena Resort as part of a general
build out going on in Maui right now. 17 new parcels up for development
in Wailea over the next decade or so.
New developments in Kaanapali. New developments elsewhere on the
island. All of these threaten potentially, if not planned carefully, to stress
physical infrastructure of the island. The water, the roads, the beaches,
the parks, all of that.
So, again, I would urge you on two counts, water and a more general
economic issue of, of too much tourism hurting tourism. Consider those
before you go ahead with Makena.
Two areas come to mind as compared to basis, Waikiki and Guam. In
both areas, we see tremendous build out to the extent that that build out is
hurting tourism. I hope that doesn't happen here on Maui. Thank you for
your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, sir. Questions? Seeing none, Michael Reed Gach
will be our last speaker before we take a 15-minute break for recess.
MR. GACH: Thank you, Council Members. My name is Michael Gach. I'm a
Kihei resident and author and teacher. Maui is so sacred to me. I've been
coming here for 20 years and I compare what the oceans are like in Kihei
to what they were like 20 years ago, and there's a tremendous difference
due to the amount of development that basically that the Council has
allowed.
And it is, is the time that we need to set limits. Not, you know, there's no
question that this corporation owns this land, but the, the, the question
here is how far do we go? You are the stewardess and the stewards of, of
this land, this gorgeous land we call Maui.
I believe that this beautiful, these beautiful natural resources that we have
in Maui, it really supports our number one crop and that is tourism. And
that will suffer economically in the long run even though if you develop
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something in, in a short run, you have to look at the long term. And in the
long run, we will, we will suffer.
Now, when I look at this map here, I know, I know exactly the, the terrain
inside the oceans and the turtles that reside just off of this land that the
corporation is proposing to develop. And I know that the runoff, the
pollution, will cause tremendous damage to the, the ecological
environment.
Now, the people, the tourist come here and the tourist industry is
supported by this, by the beauty of Maui. And the people, the residents of
Maui deserve to be able to see the beauty that we see when we look up at
Ulupalakua. We can't take that away.
I'm sure that with, with your guidance, the Council that you will be able to
create restrictions that are, that are prudent. There's questions of the
water. There's questions of the cultural resource, resource sites on the
land.
If you do this, in Kihei, if we have an emergency, an auto accident coupled
by a fire or some other kind of disaster, whether you're going to bring up
some type of terrible disaster that happens, we only have one route out of
here. And if, and if you develop, if you allow the development of this
proposal, the 1,500 condominiums, and, and this, it's just adding more and
more to this urban sprawl, and it's ruining our sacred island especially in
this beautiful area. So, I'd like to ask you, recommend that you consider
Maui Tomorrow's proposals for alternatives to this zoning proposal.
There's four reasons for, for rejecting this, this project. One, it really has a
detrimental effect on destroying our natural resources and the beauty of
Maui. Two, it's bad ultimately for the economy of Maui, mainly tourism.
Three, it's detrimental to the environment.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. GACH: Four, the, the residents here in Kihei and Wailea deserve to have
this pristine land preserved and you are the stewards of that. I, I, pray and
I hope, my wife and I join me, my wife enjoins me and I hope that you will
reject this project as it is. And, and so we can have a better tomorrow.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Michael? Seeing none, Leila
Satori will be the next speaker after our recess. We will reconvene this
meeting at quarter to eleven. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Meeting please reconvene. For the benefit of those that are in
attendance, and also for the benefit of my fellow Council Members, I have
here approximately 25 sign ups. It is now 11:00 o'clock. I think those that
may be here want to know where they stand on the list. And if they are
going to be called after lunch, then I think we should in sensitive for, for
their own reasons let them know that it will be after lunch.
So, I need to poll members if you have lunch reservations or you have any
preference. Otherwise we can make plans to figure out how we deal with
the 25 here if they are going to come after lunch or not.
Is there any preference when you take lunch? It is eleven now. To go for
another hour and a half and come back at two. Is that acceptable? We'll
go to 12:30 and you have an hour and half and come back at 2:00. Any
comments from Committee Members. Okay.
Staff, you'll be in charge of, of accommodating the 52 sign ups here. So,
starting with 53, those of you that signed up, number 53 and later, you will
be taken up after 2:00 o'clock.
So, if anyone comes in, staff, including Lynn Weliner, Tamio lwado, Glenn
Shepherd, Silbia Morno [sic], Maria Vilchis, and John Duey, and finally
Bob Cella. Your names will be allowed to testify at 2:00 o'clock and be
called in that manner.
So, if you or anybody on that list and thereafter, 2:00 o'clock is when you'll
be able to testify. And the Council will be taking a lunch break from
approximately 12:30 until 2:00 o'clock. Okay. Thank you so much.
We'll move ahead with testimony Leilea Satori followed by Rachel DeBoer
and Amy Chang, all representing Makena Mermaids.
MS. SATORI: Hi, my name is Leilea Satori and I'm sharing my minutes with
Rachel DeBoer.
MS. DeBOER: I'm Rachel DeBoer and I'm sharing my minutes with Amy Chang.
I hope this mike works.
MS. CHANG: I'm Amy Chang and we're sharing our time as the Makena
Mermaids.
Aloha everyone. We're the Makena Mermaids. This is our name and we
love the entire area especially the coastline of Honuaula.
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MS. DeBOER: Yes, from the beautiful open mountain views to our home in the
clear sea.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: We feel that this issue of rezoning
Makena lands is so important to us, we have decided to go full scales.
Now, the resorts on the beach won't be affected, but what about the
ocean? We feel the declining reef housing area makai of where the golf
course is built. We know that runoff in the development threatens limu,
opihi, pipii and other marine life important to all us. How do you think the
fertilizer, the chemical, and the sewage runoff from the proposed 1,500
condos is going to affect the ocean now?
Makena Beach is one of Maui's finest jewels for all us who live here and
for all of the tourists who come there, and tourism is the lifeblood of our
economy. Are they going to come back?
MS. DeBOER: And where are we going to go if the water and the fish are getting
polluted and sick? Should we swim to Fiji? Besides where are you
humans going to go? Las Vegas? I heard a bunch of Hawaiians already
left because it's too expensive to live here.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: Now, what I don't understand really
is that I heard that Makena Resort already has existing zoning. It has
existing zoning for 73 acres of condos.
MS. SATORI: Already? Yes, already. And they already have existing zoning for
a 9.5 shopping center.
MS. DeBOER: You mean it's already approved.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: Yes, it's already approved and an
11-acre hotel south and makai of Maui Prince.
Now, isn't that enough? Isn't this enough? One hundred acres of
high-density urbanization for those of us who don't live here. Isn't this
enough? One hundred acres of high-density urbanization to fulfill and
respect the agreement that was made by all of you almost 30 years ago.
MS. DeBOER: Yeah, don't be so greedy now. You know under water we share
everything, the fish, the dolphins, the whales, and of course, us mermaids.
We all share the resources and you protect our sacred archaeological
sites.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: Why are you so greedy? Why do
you have to push for another 104 acres of condo? Why push for another
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89-timeshare hotel so close to the water in a 8 %-acres of commercial
zoning?
MS. SATORI: It's that human thing called money.
MS. DeBOER: You mean clams?
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: Yeah, that's it, clams. No, no,
money. You know, and I also hope that Makena Resort will immediately
sign off their entire rights, their developments rights for even more money.
You know, I also hope you're remembering that five Japanese Seibu
executives got indicted and that there's financial trouble. They're doing
embezzlements. Why should we suffer? Why should our water and land
suffer and they make the profits so they can bail themselves out in Japan?
MS. DeBOER: I wouldn't trust them. They probably eat mermaid rolls for
breakfast.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: Yuck.
What we also don't understand is when I hear you humans have so many
problems with housing their own people, because are these condos for,
for anyone who lives here? I mean, you can't even swim, I mean you can't
even drive through traffic, and we don't have enough drinking water.
Yes, the agreements of the past need to be respected even though there
has been a 30 year development uncontrolled free for all, but to ask for
even more is . . .
MS. DeBOER: Wrong.
MS. SATORI: Why cling to an outdated plan of the past? Why not clearly see
what our needs are here and now?
MS. DeBOER: We mermaids like to live in the present. What about our future?
What about your keiki and their keiki? Once something is built it is that
way forever. It is built forever. You cannot go back. You cannot change it
unless a tidal wave comes.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: So, why the pressure to approve
more? This is the last of the open wild lands that are easily accessible.
This is why the tourists come back.
MS. DeBOER: This is the lifeblood of our economy. One. . .(inaudible). . is that
you humans, and especially humans in power. Look, again, with open
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eyes. You'll see, you'll hear now what the small and precious community
of Maui truly needs.
MS. SATORI, MS. CHANG & MS. DeBOER: So, just for the record, in human
world, the Makena Mermaids are. . .
MS. DEBOER: My name is Rachel DeBoer, and I'm the Performing Artist and
Event Coordinator and a public speaking coach and drama teacher for
Makawao Elementary School - the future leaders of this community. I
work with your keiki.
MS. SATORI: I'm Leilea Satori. I was born and raised here on Maui. I was born
in Maui Meadows and I'm a business owner. I design clothing. I designed
what we're wearing right here right now. And I'm also a voter on the island
and I am not in support of Makena Resort.
MS. CHANG: I work in the spa tourist industry. I'm the Director and creator of
Malama Mamas, which is a political satire performance group. We won
the Mayor's choice trophy in the last, the first entry we did in the Makawao
Parade of 2002. We perform educational guerillas well, maybe
guerilla/mermaid theatre, and also e komo mai to anyone who takes
offense at our dress, but our hearts are very good.
And with all due respect to everyone here for the past decisions, for the
present needs that we have for future generations, we ask please that you
vote no. Please no more rezoning.
Please let Makena Resort be grateful. Let them be grateful that they
already have developmental rights and that developmental rights in the
most precious areas of the entire world, right here on Maui. Let them do
their next phase without rezoning. Why, why go into future trouble? So,
thank you so much. Ma halo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for any of the Makena Mermaids? Seeing none,
thank you. Joe Fradin followed by Kathleen Noelani Souki,
MR. FRADIN: Aloha. Good morning, Chairman Nishiki and Members of the
Committee. I got the worst spot. Nobody could improve on what was just
said by those wonderful mermaids. So, I'd like to add my bit but they, they
said it all.
You, all of you, have a great opportunity to do what is right for Maui and
for all it's people. So, please do the right thing and not support
environmental destruction. It is espoused by big money interests.
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We need to raise the bar set for protecting our environment. We set the
bar way too low. We talked about minimal impacts that's just not good
enough. It really isn't. We must look, when we look at any project, we
must look for improvements. Improvements to our environment.
Yes, change is inevitable but changes must be positive ones with a vision
far into the future. We want all, want to be able to say Maui no ka oi now
and in the future and mean it in every single respect.
Please say no to the requested zoning change, so we will know that you
respect the people and you respect the environment, and you have not
sided with the big money special interest. Mahalo from my heart.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Mr. Fradin. Any questions? Seeing none, Kathleen
Souki, Kathleen Noelani Souki followed by Bob Love.
MS. SOUKI: Good morning, Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. My name
is Kathleen Noelani Souki. I'm a kamaaina born and raised here in
Hawaii.
Forgive me for the lack of voice but I've been dealing with laryngitis for the
past few days, but I thought it was important enough for me to come and
speak my peace from my heart for this aina that I love so much and hope
that my son and his children and his children children have the same
opportunity I had to be able to enjoy the natural beauty that we have here
in the islands.
I see some of my brothers and sisters supporting Seibu and I don't, you
know, have any animosity toward them. I view that everybody tries to
make a living somehow or other and that Seibu does bring in jobs and
money for some of our residents. However, if we lose the land and we
lose the beauty of the land that will never be returned. We can find other
resources for jobs for our kamaaina.
What about affordable housing and projects of that sort that can give jobs
to our community instead of supporting luxury residences and condos
where our, our children and children's children won't even be able to set
foot into let alone be able to afford?
I beg you, because you have the power to keep the zoning the way it is
and like the Makena Mermaids said, there is already zoning in place for,
for Seibu to increase their profits with more developing on that side of the
island. They don't need any more rezoning for more building. They
already have building in place that is going to happen in the future.
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I beg of you to please protect Honuaula with our endangered dry land
forest, our endangered reefs and marine life, our endangered ancient
ruins and sacred archeological sites. Please save what's left for our future
generations and for our tourists who are going to want to continue coming.
If we build, they will not return. Please keep the beauty of Maui for what it
is. There isn't very much of it left and I beg of you to preserve what is left
for those of us that love it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Kathleen. Any questions? Seeing none, Bob Love
followed by Kun [sic] Yai Young.
MR. LOVE: Mr. Chairman, Members of the County Council, my name is Bob
Love. I've lived in Makena for over 25 years. In fact I bought the property
in 1967. Mr. Chairman knows where I live. He's the one that coined the
phrase love is beach, for the beach in front of our house.
I generally agree with the Makena Resort proposal. I was a member of
the Planning Commission when the original project district was approved
for the community plan some 15 years ago and with little or no opposition.
I have, Mr. Chairman, you know I support your opposition in an attempt to
limit development, but in this case, I hope you will recognize that the
Makena Resort has followed the rules to the best of their ability and
besides the many improvements they have provided to the Kihei-Makena
area. They are more than deserving of proceeding with a build out of their
revised plan. Please be fair and support Makena Resort's proposal.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Love. Kun [sic] Yai Young followed by
Mahealani Ventura, Ventura-Oliver.
MS. YOUNG: Aloha, my name is Kam Yai Young, and I am a fourth generation
resident of Hawaii. Third generation Maui. I don't know, I just came here
to say that Makena area has really inspired me. I am presently a
freshman at University of Hawaii. I'm a zoology major and from going
down there as a child and diving in the marine, you know, ecosystems, I
was just, like, whoa, you know, this is amazing.
Look at what we have here. It's abundance, it's beautiful, it's unique. It's
very unique to the entire world. We have endangered species in this area.
Beautiful archaeological sites that tie us down to our roots. As a youth, I
mean, I'm 17 and I have many more years to live here, I hope. I hope I
can afford it. I just hope to see my, my family, my generations, you know,
my youth be able to live here and just be inspired and experience what I
have experienced. So, I am kind of scared.
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But I don't know. Its just so, so important to me to be able to express
myself and say that this area needs to be preserved. I really appreciate
Seibu Corporation for bringing the water down here and aiding us in all
that we have right now, and I hope that we can come up with a plan so we
can, you know, compensate them for their land over there.
I think some places just need to be saved. Some places just need to be
preserved, because when we go down there and visitors go down to the
Makena area, they see Hawaii, they see Hawaii true. It's just pure, it's
natural.
So, I think that some areas just need to be saved and that's one of them. I
understand that there are going to be jobs out of this for construction
workers, contractors, you know gardeners. My family is related to
construction. I mean, our, our operation, our business depends on
construction workers and other families and our economy, you know, so I
believe that I'm sacrificing a little by also, you know, not wanting this
development because it will bring business for short term.
You've got to think about the long term. You have to think about the
future. I mean what's attractive about Hawaii and Maui and the Makena
area is our natural environment. People come down here to see, you
know, people come to Hawaii to see our beaches and just open space,
because you don't see that kind of stuff from cities and, I mean, I, I go to
school on Oahu and just from going there I appreciate Maui so much
more.
I mean it's kind of scary. There's buildings everywhere and just the hustle
and bustle of things changes your personality a lot. I mean, you should
see me drive. I mean, just coming back here I'm kind of a road rager but,
and that scares me because I don't want that to happen to our youth and
our people.
I think we need to stay the we are. We need to preserve our lifestyle
because then you, we're unique to the rest of the world and -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. YOUNG: --awesome. So, I hope you heard me and I hope it helps. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. . . .change tape.. .
MS. VENTURA-OLIVER: (Chanted in Hawaiian). I am by traditional profession
a kumu hula and alakai me oihana is traceable back to 190 A.D. And in
English profession today, I am a title examiner. I examine title searches
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and it's very interesting this title issue in Hawaii. It should be the basis for
and is the authority for everything that you do with the land including
water.
When I look at the titles in Honuaula, I see all of these people who
continue to have interests in all of the lands there including the water. In
the sense of ahupua'a, which is recognized by the Hawaii State
Constitution, Chapter 11, Common Law, ahupua'a is there. Hawaii State
Constitution, Chapter 7, Chapter 6, 7-1 HRS 852, one penalty under HRS
52-2, we are the people that represent the ahupua'a. We need to work
together our rights, our inherent rights, and legal title all based out of the
Mahele that was the validating action to our titles -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. VENTURA-OLIVER: --continues to be the basis for all of the titles seen here
today. We need to consider title to the water — it was never transferred.
Title to the land that was never transferred. Jurisdiction, people talked
about jurisdiction; I know you understand jurisdiction.
It's not what you got here when you need to consider the heirs of Kainaina
and the heirs of Lunalilo and the heirs of Kunio, and the heirs of all the
people that live there and have present interest until today. It's not being
considered in your process, and I think that you need to, as one
gentleman said, raise the bar in your process.
There's no reason why Makena should be built out for people who have no
vested interest here, you know. We have, we have -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. VENTURA-OLIVER: -- we have the best place to fish. We still use our
resources. We still have a really great part of our population dependent
upon resources. Do not take that away, and you need to consider the title
issue. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Mahealani? Seeing none, Darlene
Szlane followed by Hannah Bernard, representing Hawaii Wildlife Fund.
Darlene? Your last name is spelled Szlane. Okay. I guess she's not
here. Hannah Bernard followed by Jim Dadmun.
MS. BERNARD: Aloha kakou. Mr. Chairman, Council Members, Planning
Department, and other folks. I appreciate the opportunity to speak today.
You've heard a lot of good comments and beautiful chant and heartfelt
concerns. And, of course, close cutting issues. Whenever we look at the
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development issues of Maui, cultural, environmental, long range rights and
public access rights are always there.
What about the marine environment as Mahealani said? What about the
ocean? What about the reefs? When sudden runoff occurs due to
development, and by the way, I personally don't think that there should be
any more development makai of our roads to protect our near-shore
waters that all of us depend on one way or another.
Personally, I feel that at the very minimum there should be a way to see
what the development looks like that's already approved on the makai
areas. The makai areas that are requested for changing in zoning are
steep, very bad grading, and if they're going to develop that site
undoubtedly they will bring in tons of fill just like Everett Dowling did at
Palauea and what do you think might happen with that fill when there's a
rain. That reef area is beautiful. It's healthy now. There are tide pools
there and there's very few places where you can access tide pools around
Maui.
We know just down the way by Makena Landing at Honauala Point that
the development there resulted in siltation and runoff that we're still
seeing. This is suspended by wave action all of the time. This is an
important habitat for the sea turtles as well as all the marine life that lives
there.
It's a very beautiful area and the tourism industry is depending on that site as one
of the places that many boats go to and hundreds of people visit.
Unfortunately, even if the developer says that it is best measure practices,
they may not be the best for protecting our marine resources as we saw at
Palauea. Even the best of the best management practices we talked
about earlier. The law . . . this developer has the right to develop his land.
While they don't have the right to take away the health of our reefs use
which happens even with the best of intentions, and our access to those
roots.
This developer only provided that park, which has
been. . .(inaudible). . .which is a great thing to give the community after
they were sued. They are not going to provide public access to the
degree that they're providing it now. I'd just like to remind people about
that. We, the people of Maui, have to fight developers over and over
again for access to the shoreline; that is wrong.
The environmental impact statement for this development is out of date.
At the very minimum, it should be redone. And I'd just like to give you one
more further comment. In closing, and that is something you are already
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aware of and that is that uncontrolled growth that kills its host has another
name, it's cancer.
So, I would really appreciate and call upon you to demand to really
carefully evaluate, to not grant the rezoning request. To keep protected
what is protected. No matter what happens, please do not let the, the
cancerous growth, that uncontrolled development, kill Maui. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee Members? Hannah, I, I've got
one just in lieu of perhaps how we may go about making decisions.
In ocean-related developments and we've seen all through Maui County
perhaps, the degradation of the ocean environment. Is there any
language that you've seen in other areas where it spoke to the answer of
conditions that we could place on this developer?
MS. BERNARD: Yes, in other areas, in some parts of the world there is no
development allowed on the makai sides of coastal roads at a minimum.
Development does not occur right on the shoreline like it does here.
That's one, that's one thing.
And unfortunately we see all over the world more and more of our laws
that were written that protected the shoreline areas in places that are
famous for it like California and Australia and New Zealand.
An erosion of those rights by the property owners that are mandated by
their shareholders to make a profit and they are not necessarily bad
people; they're simply going about their business. And so it's our business
to protect the environment for future generations.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. The, the answer wasn't given but what we're looking for
is maybe some language that we could condition if it goes to -MS. BERNARD: Okay. I'll, I'll probably speak with you about that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Is Darlene, are you Darlene. . .walking there? No, okay.
I got Dee Larson followed by Mervyn Ching.
MS. DADMUN: Jen Dadmun, Jennifer Dadmun.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I beg your pardon.
MS. DADMUN: I thought I was right after her, but -CHAIR NISHIKI: I don't know. David, why would she, you pull her name?
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MR. RAATZ: The sign up list was briefly out of order and now we're returning to
the correct sign up order.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, I'm sorry. Dee Larson followed by Mervyn Ching.
MS. LARSON: Good morning, Council. I am Dee Larson. It's a privilege to be
here with you guys. I'm here principally to speak about if we build out on,
on Seibu out in Makena, by the way I'm a resident of Makena.
I'd like to also bring the public aware to the fact that Ulupalakua Road and
Makena has been sold. The Hawaiian families have been asked to leave
this area. Keep that in consideration and in perspective as far as this
South Maui area.
Also, I'd like to ask that we start diverting somewhat from tourism as our
major moneymaker for Maui. What about Ag? These islands are naturally
country. They're set up in Ag. There's no reason that we can't get back
into Ag with organic gardening, which people are really buying into at this
time. Organic gardening and good fish from our reefs.
We've got to protect these resources especially some of the prime areas
in South Maui, which haven't even been looked into as far as Ag. My
position is it's preserving the uniqueness of what we have at present. We
have little children coming up. We have generations upon generations to
look at. We have a world situation to look at right now.
The politics of the world. Where are we going with right now the
confrontations that we have taking place in just about every country
against the environment unit and war? You don't hear very much, oh,
what about the environment? All, all this exploding, literally exploding right
into the environment, the food source of the people.
Let's bring it back home right here on Maui, and let's start living a more
balanced lifestyle and I give you my time, that's it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Dee. Any questions for Dee? Seeing none,
Mervyn Ching followed by Ed Lindsey.
MR. CHING: Aloha and good morning, Wayne Nishiki. I am grateful that, you
know, the Council has seen fit to bring this public hearing to Kihei. I was
born on Oahu and my lineage goes back to when people first came to
these islands.
I was educated at the Kamehameha Schools as well as on the mainland.
I work in the travel industry at this time. I lived on a homestead in
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Papakolea from 1951 to 1956. My sister still lives on the homestead in
Nanakuli.
I'm speaking today as an individual against the Makena Resort. I was
born where Halawa housing, where the current Hawaii stadium, Aloha
Stadium is. It was called Halawa housing. And we moved to Papakolea
and then to Kaimuki. So, pretty much consider myself a south shore kind
of local. And we moved to Kapahulu in 1956.
And what I've seen going on in South Maui now looks, will look like if it
continues, like what the south shore of Oahu looks like. Kahala being the
upper class area of Oahu would be where Makena is now being planned.
And I don't see any benefit to the local community. I'm not impressed with
Seibu and it's claim that it's the legal owners of the, the land.
I don't see any benefit to the locals and am not impressed with the
demographics of the attendance of the people today. I just think that any
more progress is not real progress. Sometimes inaction or action can be
made by inaction. I don't want to philosophize about it, but I'm just going
to leave with two things.
A great warrior chief, Crazy Horse, on the Sioux nations said man should
not sell the land that man walks on. And I leave you with ua mau ke ea ka
o ka 'aina I ka pono.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Ching. Questions for Mr. Ching? Seeing none,
Ed Lindsey followed by Foster Ampong.
MR. LINDSEY: Good morning, Councilman Nishiki and Council Members.
Aloha. My name is Ed Lindsey. I am the Chairperson and President for
Maui Cultural Lands currently doing archaeological stabilization in the
Honokowai Valley, Launiupoko Valley, and we are in position in the
Ukumehame Valley where taro patches already have been resurrected.
I have tried on four different occasions to come forward and work with the
Seibu Corporation and I must preface myself in saying that the people
here on Maui with Seibu are good people. It just so happens that we are
put in the position where we have to be on opposite sides and do also
respect, I respect those folks.
However, Hawaiian cultures are sticks and stones. Sticks come from
plants. All the food, clothing, housing, colors of the rainbow, the
transportation, medicines, weapons and tools come from plants. They're
endangered.
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You take out the plants, no Hawaiian culture. The stones, the pohaku - if
you give them the entitlement it's going to be bulldozed and we're going
lose it. And as far as local impacts, if you think Keoneoio is impacted right
now and that area is urbanized, what's going to happen to the rest of
Keoneoio? What's going to happen to Kanaio? What's going to happen
to the lands mauka? All of these areas give testimony to who we are.
Now, Seibu may own the land but we, the Hawaiian people, own the
spiritualness and the mana'o within those lands. And we must be, and we
must be at least giving these entitlements away where people will be
walking out of Maui with hundreds of millions of dollars in our pockets and
where does it leave our Hawaiian people, where does it leave our local
people? No where.
So, in your deliberations please be very careful and look at all the facts
and be sure you get all the facts. Our locals who come out over here, they
go fishing, they go camping, they play, they get away from things, and the
kind development has given access, but when you go there, there's no
local folks.
I asked a fisherman, you go throw net there anymore? This is talking
about Ulua bay, beach. No, we don't go there any more.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. LINDSEY: We used to go throw net, we used to go throw net up at Oneloa,
not any more, too many people. Where is it going to push us? How far do
we have to be pushed?
The process has been fractured. This process has been fractured. Have
you seen the preservation plan of the archaeological sites? Have you
seen the mitigation plans for these archaeological sites? Have you seen
the archaeological report? I haven't. I've seen some plans in there and
I've seen some lands, and I've seen a tremendous amount of
archaeological sites.
And I implore you at least have them go back and get these things out
together and work with the community, work with organizations such as
Maui Cultural Lands, work with organizations such as, we have a new one
called, and I belong to this organization, Hoala Honuaula. Hoala means to
rise, awake Honuaula.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. LINDSEY: Honuala starts from the top of Haleakala and it goes down to
Kahoolawe. Mahalo for your times.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Ed. Questions for Mr. Lindsey? Ed, I, I have one if
you have a short answer. We've been told that the area Makena
Honuaula, if I pronounced it right, is one of the major areas for perhaps
cultural preservation. Can you give us any idea if you have any
information or history to share with us?
MR. LINDSEY: Yes, in real short answer, yes, there are some, you know, when
you clear that keawe bushes away and the rubbish out, you know, it, it
shows itself and you can discover a lot of things that give credit to who we
are. An example, one of the places that has been preserved is a heiau
site.
At first we thought, people thought it was a Lono heiau but after going on,
on top of this site and looking at the platform and the walls, and then you
look up, what do you see? Pu'u makika. Kahoolawe. It's pointing in the
direct, direction to Kahoolawe. Kahoolawe have thousands of sites.
What's the connection? We need to find out.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. LINDSEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman,
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Foster Ampong followed by Donald Poe Poe, Sr.
MR. AMPONG: Good morning, Council Members. My name is Foster Ampong
from Lahaina. Okay. What I want to share and express to the Council
Members and the public are some very important issues.
Topics that at times are not very comfortable or pleasant to discuss, but
before I get into that topic, I want to lead in with two things that have been
already expressed very eloquently and very articulately by those gathered
here today.
One is the water issue. A lot has been said about that. I've been before
you already in the past and have addressed my concern that at present
there seems to not be enough water available for the amount of planned
development slated for Maui County.
Just off the top of my head, I've counted eight areas apparently waiting or
already in the process of development from Makena, Waihee,
Ukumehame, Puunoa, Paunau, Kahoma, Mahinahina and Napili to
Honokahau Valley. Approximately about 2,000 acres.
So, with this knowledge and with the fact that the water is a very important
issue as many of our politicians and our people in the community have
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expressed. I'd just like to say this. When the water runs out, then and I
guess that's when everybody will start to really take the issue seriously.
So, regarding the Makena Seibu issue, based upon water alone, I would
say do not approve any further development. Not only with Makena but
I'm talking all the way across the board, the entire Maui County. Put a
building moratorium until you deal with that issue.
The second issue is the title issue that I know all of you are aware of. And
let me just say that as County elected officials, you operate in a nonjuridical area. The United States government, the State of Hawaii, the
County of Maui technically are non-juridical. Why, because the land
belong to the people of Hawaii.
Your government belongs to you, but the land, this land that Makena
Seibu wants to rezone belongs to the Hawaiian people, and this is the one
place I want to make very clear to everyone and that is that there is such
an insensitivity for the land, our sacred land, our sacred places. And I
don't care what anybody says or what laws that are on the books, the land
is sacred to the Hawaiian people.
We are telling you that no State, no government, no Country outside of
Koho'owaipaina(?) can come here and tell me what is sacred and what is
not sacred. My kupunas are buried here - that's sacred. The land that
they walked on - that's sacred. The land that they built their hale, their
heiaus, all of that is sacred.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. AMPONG: That is what I need to convey to you and to all the developers
Makena Seibu. Stop being insensitive about the land and especially about
the people, the Hawaiian people. We're here, we're loving, we were
loving. I mean, look at what happened in the last 200 years because we
were loving, people stole our land.
Please look at the laws on the books. With those laws that you have
protect and preserve these archaeological sites, because if you don't, then
we the people have a right to protect it, and we have to protect it. They're
our kupunas, they're our family
Seibu, Makena Resort, all you developers, stop saying that you care about
the community because if you really did, you would look at the people and
what's happening to the Hawaiians. Every single time you build anything,
you improve or you, you add on to this island. What you're doing to the
Hawaiian people is so devastating.
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MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. AMPONG: That's why we go around in all this 'eha inside of us, because all
we see is people outside of the Hawaiian culture, of the people getting
rich, getting ahead, getting all these amenities and what we, you know, we
struggle to, to survive. Care about the people. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Foster? Seeing none, Donald Poe Poe, Sr.,
followed by John Byrne.
MR. POE POE: Mr. Chairman, Council Members, my name is Donald Poe Poe,
Sr. Thank you for this time. I want to address you and the rest of the
people in the back of me. I'm a native Hawaiian. My roots come from
Makena. I'm the third generation Poe Poe from Makena.
We talk about the aina was taken away. In certain areas, yes, but we the
Poe Poe ohana sold to Seibu 21 acres where they're planning on building.
My great aunty used to live there. I played there. I have family there. We
have oppositions on both sides. I'm for the project. I was the first
bulldozer operator that cleared land to build Seibu hotel.
In my mana'o before I do any moving of the earth and I do this very well, I
run any kind of equipment moving dirt, but in my mana'o it tells you when
to start and when to go. I respect the heiaus and I respect our cultures,
but there is room enough in Makena for development in the right way.
And I, I presume Seibu is going through all the different process in doing it
right to please everyone.
I was one of those who helped bring the water from lao Valley down to
Makena. I was one of those operators digging those trenches in behalf of
Seibu. I was one of the operators doing these roads to service Makena. I
was one of the operators that developed Maui Meadows when there was
nothing there. So, I'm for the project. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Poe Poe. Any questions? Seeing none, Joan
Byrne followed by Jen Dadmun.
MR. BYRNE: John not Joan. Good morning, Council Members. Thank you for
the opportunity to speak this morning. My three daughters who are older
now with their own children grew up on the beaches of Big Beach in
Makena.
Now, my three granddaughters are enjoying the same beaches where we
camp and we fish. I can't boast luckily like the others that have seven
generations, but I hope my future generations continue to enjoy the
beautiful South Maui.
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But I am in support of the Makena project and I'm here to ask for your
support. I am in the construction industry and I have been involved in
many of the developments on this island, and I know many of the
professionals that are construction men and women that will be and are
involved in this project. And they, like me, have children and have future
generations that they endeavor to protect our resources and our cultural
sites and our water supply.
I think Makena Resort has shown a common sense medium ground by
downsizing their plans to the project that's on the boards now. And I have
confidence that the engineers and construction workers will build that
project in compliance with laws that protect our shorelines and our
resources.
And there is one important impact that this job, that this project will bring
and that's jobs. Many jobs will become available in the construction
industry from the design engineers to the construction workers to those
that will work at the resort in the future. And that is an important part of
this project. I ask for your support. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions? Seeing none, Jen
Dadmun followed by William Collord.
MS. DADMUN: Good morning, Council, my name is Jennifer Dadmun. Thank
you so much for letting me speak here with you today. I feel as though to
begin the third phase of development before finishing the second and
before assessing those affects on the community, on the health of both
the land and ocean ecosystems, and the quality of life for both the locals
and the tourists that are coming to Maui, it seems short-sighted and based
solely on profits for this company and not on the well being of the island.
They already have approval to develop a large area as well as a large
area makai side of the road near the Maui Prince Hotel. And as we've
already seen, unfortunately, in developments such as Palauea,
development, developers often do not effectively work to control the
sediment and runoff, which spill into the coastal waters of Maui.
The coral reefs of South Maui have already endured enough damaging
siltation from development runoff and the coral reefs are so intrical to the
economics of Maui as a draw to the tourists as well as providing a basis
for the fisheries of these islands.
I feel as though the tourism industry would be damaged instead of
benefited by this development because what people are paying to come
and see here on our island are beautiful reefs and the green slopes of
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Haleakala, not algo blumes, turtles with tumors, barely any fish and
housing, and housing going straight up the slopes of our mountains.
Approving rezoning for the Makena area developments will undoubtedly
negatively affect the Makena ecosystems as well with the chemicals that
area used for fertilization, with pollution from the sedimentation and the
rise therefore in algo, alien algae as well as well as algo blumes, the
wildlife. Reef fish don't do too well in algo areas when they don't have the
coral reefs there, as well as the beach access and the water availability
that have been discussed before. Those are part of the ecosystems as
well because those are cultural areas for, for the Makena people as well
as locals around Maui.
I urge you to reject the rezoning for the Makena area and I thank you for
your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you,Jen. Any questions? Seeing none, William Collord
followed by George Chyz.
MR. COLLORD: Good morning, Council Members. My name is Bill Collord. I'm
a resident of Kihei. I've lived here about five years, about five or six years
on the Big Island. I have a chance to compare where things go on both
places, and I'd like to say to you, a question to you. If this is a question on
development like condos or hotels and you. . .(inaudible). . .how do you
think about that? Why you wouldn't think of that, would you? Well, that's
terrible.
Well, that area we're talking about now is my Yosemite Valley. I go there,
hike there, and I see things. And all I can see what goes on today after
living here and own property here, I can see this is nothing but a way of
developers to make money. How can average persons buy a million
dollar house plus?
There are lots right down there for 1.3 million dollars. Vacant lots down
there, okay. And so, as far as development is concerned there is lot of
needs in regard to affordable type housing that the County should be
concentrating on.
And I'd like to say to you that that progress is not necessarily building in
that sense. Progress is preserving the historical sites and the oceans
around the sites. And all I can say is that's what I call progress. It's
protect what we have because when you look back you'll say, why we'd do
this? Why this? And I was born and raised in Los Angeles, and I see
what's happened there over a period of years. And believe me, the
progress is not progress.
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In regard to water, I used to work for the State of California, the State
Water Rights Board and also the Department of Wastewaters. We
developed what we called the State water project, which is the largest
water project in the world, okay. (Inaudible) . . . water, 400 miles from
the. . .(inaudible). . .down to Los Angeles.
Seven years ago we had a dry season come on. The people in Los
Angeles said, we have a contract with the State; therefore, we need the
water. You have other people living in San Joaquin Valley and
Sacramento Valley, you cut back, but we need our water here.
And I'm saying to you water is a very essential thing, and I do not see the
need to develop this project as proposed. We should preserve the land
and when we do look back, we'll be very glad that we preserved the land.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, William. Any questions? Seeing none, George
Chyz followed by Duane Chaney.
MR. CHYZ: Hello, my name is George Chyz, and I am very thankful to be able to
speak to all of you. I have a couple points I'd like to make.
One is about the plants and the landscaping that's been going on in these
developed areas. And this pertains directly to the water usage. There's
no reason why beautiful dry land plants can't be used in the landscaping to
create a beauty and a nice place to be without having to use a lot of water
for the irrigation.
I think that there should be laws developed to restrict the landscaping and
the plants used to be in harmony with the local rainfall and the natural
conditions that are suitable to those plants.
I also just want to say that I'm opposed to this development. I really
appreciate the, the nature that does exist in, in the Makena area, and I feel
that there's a limited amount of shoreline available. It's not unlimited. As
soon as it's all built up, there's no natural shoreline. We have to preserve
some of the natural shorelines so that people have an option. So that the
people that want to go to, go to the natural areas can go there. If they're
built up, there are none. It's over. We need to have some preserved and
it's got to stop here because this is the end of the line for the south shore.
I have one other little point and that is that I think that our culture has a
complete upside down picture of reality. The richest people are the
biggest parasites and pain in the ass and destruction of the world. The
earth, the rocks are the ones that give the greatest gifts. The simple
people that work hard are the ones that give the gifts. The plants give the
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gifts. The rich steal, take, and destroy. We need to change our
appreciation and our respect for those that give, the earth, the plants, and
the people that work hard. And the people that take from all that will need
to start respecting them and seeing them as something special when
they're really just parasitic jerks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, George. Any questions? Seeing none, Duane
Chaney followed by Jenwei Luu.
MR. CHANEY: Hello, Council. My name is Duane Chaney and I live in Kihei.
And I'd like to start on a positive note. I am positive about the runoff killing
the reefs as in Palauea under your watch. I am positive about the sacred
sights lost forever. I am positive about the natural open feeling being lost
forever. I am positive that access will be lost or restricted.
I am positive tourists don't want this project or they would go to Oahu. I
am positive Makena is not Wailea yet. I am positive you will cause a
voters backlash if you approve any project in Makena. I am positive your
vote will decide how we vote. I am positive vital information called for by
Wayne Nishiki has not been presented to this Council.
Lastly, I commend Wayne Nishiki for not caving in to pressure. And I
hope to see five or six Council Members such as Wayne Nishiki serving in
the near future. That will be real progress.
Developers, contractors, builders, carpenters they come and go. Maui is
forever. Please save Maui and please save Makena.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Duane. Any other questions? Seeing none,
Jenwei Luu followed by Dawn Jakobek.
MR. LUU: Thank you, Chairman, and Committee for allowing me this opportunity
to speak. I just wanted to introduce myself. My name is Jenwei Luu, and
just a little background about myself. I was born and raised part of my life
in Vietnam in Saigon, and I hope to provide a slightly different perspective
into this situation and this discussion.
First of all, I want to thank the Makena Corporation for being so generous
in providing jobs. And I was so naïve and cynical to think that they were
here to only make money. I'm glad there will be so many housekeeping
jobs, cooking jobs, valet driving jobs to serve the rich, and a community
where we're in such need of high cost housing instead of low cost
housing. Sorry to be so sarcastic, but that's the only way to get my point
across.
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However, I would beg those of you who are born and raised here, who
support this project to reconsider and also I would like to ask the Council
Members to consider the future impact of this project. The reason the
corporation is being so up front about this convincing argument about
providing job to locals is very clear. They have done a wonderful job in
providing many jobs. That's why the locals here, so many of them, work
two jobs, because there are so many jobs, and they still cannot afford
housing.
So, I would like to ask all of you locals who stand to benefit in the short
term from construction jobs, from housekeeping jobs, to look into the
future after Makena Corporation and speculators and developers have
finished raping this land, they will lead and you will still cannot afford to
live here. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Jenwei? Seeing none, Dawn Jakobek followed
by Jason Groode.
MS. JAKOBEK: Hello everybody. It's nice to meet you and I am glad to be here
to express my personal opinion about Makena as well as being here on
Maui and I am honored to actually make it here.
My name is Dawn Jakobek, and I just moved to Makena side after
spending over a year in southeast Maui and witnessing a promised, a
promised culture, cultural education project and regeneration failed in
Haleakala Park and Kipahulu due to lack of financial circulation and
completing and unable to come, lack of money and expense of materials
that could not be afforded, therefore failed completion.
And I cannot imagine how much money will be invested in the extension of
the Maui Prince if there is enough in the future to be completed or it would
be left undone just like other previous projects that have been proposed
on Maui. My first impressions, first impressions by those who pass
Makena entering, entering Makena appears attractive due to such drought
tolerant plants which appears regularly with . . .change tape. . . weeds that
are not native Hawaiian at, especially if those infested by keawe trees
which are actually mesquite trees that originated from the mainland,
California and Mexico.
The thorns immediately stab the feet and bike tires which are, can be
inconvenient, but the hardness of the wood is valued for, is highly valued
for fence, fence posts and it's slow burning and great for camp fires and,
and thus a sweet flavor for smoking meats or vegetables on a grill attracts
a lot of people for a, for a natural outdoor ambience of what Hawaii should
be.
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However, among those that do grow, native Hawaiian plants that also
dwell in hot dry climate besides the wet jungle such as the common and
tiger claw wiliwili with the bright red flowers, the noni bushes, and naupaka
hedges along the beaches.
Other attractive plants include themselves, which benefit various birds and
insects that, that are not native of Hawaii but are just as beautiful as well
as, such as the prickly pear bearing an edible spiny yellowish reddish fruit,
aloe for healing cuts and sunburns and large sentry plants which are
domestic, which are more expensive on the mainland and colorful flowers
such as yellow mini sunflowers, pink impatiens, and some orange loop
and like flowers.
Let's see, when people stop and see these unattractive plants along with
the vast view of the ocean, sand and towering Puu'olai -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. JAKOBEK: -- closed with different layers of rich and dirt revealed, they
realize even the wild desert provides its own beauty similar to the west
coast of the mainland such as Arizona and New Mexico.
After there elegant viriled Makena Prince Hotel was recently put up 25
years ago, surrounding well sculpted gardens and making it already
settled vegetation look unsightly. Therefore, it feels it must match the
terrain or even an eye pleaser for those with high class and finicky tastes
instead of accepting what is naturally meant to sit there.
If Makena had to be altered, if there was no choice, it, it would be
suggested to provide agricultural or native plant preservations thus
growing them on a farm and truck, and diversing more native Hawaiian
vegetation rather than promoting buildings that . . .
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. JAKOBEK: In recent decades, Maui has been publicly broadcasted by tour
books and hordes of visitors, okay, being cleared, from all over the world
whom rated the best scenery and diverse climates next to the Big Island of
Hawaii. Lures the best, lures the, boosts the thousands of people who
chose to live on Maui. Therefore, the, the diverse scenery is what attracts
the tourists rather than the elegant hotels.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Ma'am, I see you got quite a bit more to read from but -MS. JAKOBEK: Okay, I'm sorry. I can shorten it right now.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: --can you just in one sentence -MS. JAKOBEK: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: -- finish it, please.
MS. JAKOBEK: Okay. I prefer that the Makena, the extensions of Makena
Prince is not to be circulated because I think things are fine the way they
are. Providing water is just too much effort for those. I think things are
fine the way they are and preserve . . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Dawn, and excuse me for interrupting. Jason
Groode followed by Sandy Nitta.
MR. RAATZ: Jason?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jason's not here. Sandy Nitta followed by Tammie Matsuura.
Sandy Nitta? And then after you Tammie Matsuura and then Skip Beggs,
then after that Kimokeo, Kathy McDuff, John Naylor, and the final speaker
before lunch will be Robert Houser. Anyone that I didn't' mention their
names, you have to speak after lunch. Thank you.
MS. NITTA: Good morning, my name is Sandy Nitta and I'm here today to testify
in support of the Makena Rezoning.
I remember being here two years ago for this particular issue. I think it's
been debated long enough. It is time for a decision to be made. I urge
you to join me in support of Makena. Please vote Makena yes. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sandy. Tammie Matsuura followed by Skip Beggs.
MS MATSUURA: Is that okay? Can you hear me? Good morning, Mr. Chair,
Council Members. My name is Tammie Matsuura and I'm here in support
of the Makena Project. Thank you for letting me come before you. I think
that Makena is a responsible developer and I believe in the project. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions for Tammy? Seeing none,
thank you. You know what, I, I've got something that needs dire attention
for five minutes. The Akaku tape is running out, so we need to take a little
short break now and then we'll finish off with the last four people before
lunch. Thank you. Five minutes recess.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:04 p.m.
12:05 p.m.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Please reconvene. Skip Beggs followed by Kimokea
Kapahulehua.
MR. BEGGS: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Council Members. My name
is Skip Beggs and I was co-chairman of the past Citizens Advisory
Committee.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Excuse me. You know, please for those of you that have been
very helpful, you're not being helpful, because someone's trying to speak
and you're talking. Thank you. If you have any conversation, can you go
outside? I'm sorry, Skip, but.
MR. BEGGS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Your welcome. You can start all over again. Restart his three
minutes, please.
MR. BEGGS: My name is Skip Beggs and I was the co-chairman of the past
Citizens Advisory Committee. I am here to speak in favor of Makena
Resort request to bring the zoning in place to coincide with the community
plan. During the CAC process, we felt that Makena Resort had made a
reasonable request for future planning, and they had a vested interest in
the area and needed to be able to develop in the future.
Keep in mind those of you who were not here in the '60s that sugar and
pineapple had taken a turn downward. The camps were being torn down
and the people were looking for housing, and possible jobs elsewhere.
Our government at that time chose tourism to hopefully give us the
stability and jobs for the island.
They lured businesses willing to invest in the island by allowing them to
build on the beautiful waterfront. We began to convince people that Maui
was no ka oi. We have certainly gotten our share of tourists and many of
you have prospered.
The solution to progress and development is good planning and sticking to
it. Our community plan is our tool for planning. Makena Resort has
always been a first-class resort with a plan for the future.
They have always listened to the people and have committed themselves
to be a good neighbor. Makena Resort is only asking that the planning
process be followed and the zoning coincide with the community plan so
their visions and planning can proceed. Thank you very much for this
opportunity.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thanks, Skip. Any questions for Skip? Seeing none, Kimokeo
Kapahulehua.
MR. KAPAHULEHUA: (Chanted in Hawaiian). This is a god called kane. We're
so honored to have our Councilman Kane here in reference to our one
god that to provide us water, Waiolokane(?),drink the sweet water from
Mount Puukukui, drink the sweet water from Haleakala.
Keep in mind this project one of the issues was water. They, they have
addressed this issue. I would like to add to this issue. If we give water to
a project, we should consider the other places that do not have water.
First, our streams on the East Maui no more water. The people Upcountry
who no more water, so if there was a balance that we going to give water
down here, then we should consider places like that.
In any of our project, we should consider our mokupuni o Lanai. The
people over there, the mokupuni o Molokai, and the outreach parts of the
County of Maui, Hana, Kahakuloa, Kanaio, especially Kahikinui. So, this
project impacts our area, impacts the whole mokupuni o Maui nui, so keep
that in consideration.
Shortly, we are going to have a thing called the South Maui Watershed
Protection Committee. So, the project we'd like to ask Seibu to consider,
future things to consider that if this thing happens today in approval, some
of the things they should consider.
One of them would be the South Maui Watershed Committee. We have,
also, the affordable housing. As of last week our average house price
being sold on the market for $600,000.00. Affordable housing? I don't
think that we can afford to do that, yeah.

So, I ask this project if they move forward that the affordable housing
project is something that our income that we taking on like that
Vietnamese guy came up and say we no can live here. Well, I hope
Makena, Seibu make it possible for some of us to still stay here in South
Maui.
So, consider that last week $600,000.00, yeah. Well, we no can live here
on $600,000.00 house. So, consider the affordable housing a price that
not called moderate income, a income that our people can stay in there.
Parks - they need to make sure that you're going to dedicate some kind of
land for parks. If they have, then it's okay, but we should still concentrate
on parks. Parking at the beach, parkings for the public, and make sure
that it's accessible for everybody.
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When you talking about drainage system, yeah, early part in here they
talking about the lepo going down to the ocean. So, that needs to be
watched upon. Chairman Nishiki asked about some kind of language, or
any drainage in a recent storm did affect our ocean from Maalaea all the
way to Makena. Maalaea the other night, the residents had the sewage
going down to the first floor, you know.
All the way down our coastline was the lepo floating out there. We need
some kind of concentration on this kind of projects helping us or all
projects in the future in South Maui having extensions be built across
Piilani Highway, not one small one.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. KAPAHULEHUA: So, that five gallon. . .(inaudible). . . Thank you very
much. I'll conclude my thing real fast. I would like to see Makena in the
future working with Hoala Honuaula, work with Maui Coastal Land Trust,
work with Na Ala Hele, work with all the community groups and make
some of these things now, and in the future happen for all the environment
protection that we're talking about.
We want them to be deeply involved with them. Call them up. No wait
until something happen in the newspaper and then we gotta stand by the
door and come to you in a different attitude. We'd like to be in a positive
attitude. We want to cooperate and work with that.
I know that Makena Resort has been good stewardships of the land and
good with the community. And I know they will continue to do that, but I
emphasize some of these things today that they don't leave us behind and
make sure to continue that. With. . .(inaudible). . .1 want you to tell you
that I do support this project because they have been good stewardship
and I ask them, and challenge them to continue to be faithful in that
manner. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Kimo. Kathy McDuff followed by John Naylor.
MS. MCDUFF: Council Person, I realize it's my time, but she has to leave to go
to work. Is it possible for her to step in, in front of me? Would that be
possible because she cannot come back.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sure. Are there any objections from the Committee
Members? No.
MS. MENA: Oh, I can?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Uh-huh.
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MS. MENA: Oh, thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Your welcome.
MS. MENA: I appreciate it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Identify yourself.
MS. MENA: My name is Nicole Mena and I've lived on Maui for three years now,
and I didn't prepare any eloquent speech. I found out about of this kind of
last minute. My friend Gail Swanson let me know what was going on.
I just have my passion for this land. It's a, it's a beautiful place, and the
culture of the Hawaiian people is an amazing thing that I've been able to
experience. I paddle canoe and I have a deep respect for the ocean and
the land I surf.
Like me, I know that there are so many other people that are here
because of Maui's beauty and it's, the natural environment. It makes us
whole. It makes us real people in touch with something that nothing else
can give us.
And, and I think that there's enough already, you know. There is enough
developing. If somebody wants to stay at a resort they have plenty of
options. You can't put a price tag on the sacredness of this land. I believe
that. I just feel passionately about it, and, you know, I don't have all the
numbers. I don't, I just know that the only people that are going to benefit
from this are the people who are lining their pockets. People that don't
even live in this community. They don't share ohana here. They don't
have, they don't have any interest except their vested interest and it's
money that's all it is. It's not the spirit of this land. This land is alive, you
don't listen to it at all. And we're, we're hurting ourselves in the long run
because once you develop you can't undevelop. It's done.
And I just, I just feel very strongly. I, I, love, love this land and it's so sad
when I think of everything that's being taken away not only from the earth,
but the community of people as well. People come here to have the
nature and feel, and they can escape from cars and buildings and
concrete, and reconnect with something inside them when they're in
nature. I don't know if anybody's ever felt that? I feel it.
And La Perouse is amazing, I mean, there are so many amazing layers on
the south shore that I look out and I just see lava and, and, you know, and
mountains and ocean and the water's clean, and it makes me whole.
That's all. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Kathy McDuff followed by John
Naylor, and then the last speaker will be Robert Houser.
MS. MCDUFF: Aloha, my name is Kathy McDuff and for many years I worked on
the mainland as a land use attorney. I'm now retired and I can no longer
give you a legal opinion but, I can based upon my many years of
experience at land use, give you a personal opinion on your personal and
the County's and the taxpayers liability possibly with this rezoning.
Because of the incompleteness of the information regarding archeological,
cultural, and needed infrastructure on this property, the ability of any
owner to fully utilize this, this site is in serious doubt. As with any property
subject to government regulations, it is difficult to predict prior to the actual
issuance of building permits what limitations may need to be imposed
upon the use of the property to comply with zoning in the community plan.
Out of 42 individual parcels that they are requesting zoning on, there are 9
mutual requests, there's 8 down zonings such as residential to golf course,
and there's 25 up zoning.
On rezoning it is even more complicated due to the requirements of the
Administrative Rules that apply to the historic preservation statute
particularly Subsection 13.2846(B) one through five. As a result, it would
seem prudent that the County through its various entities including this
Planning Commission should proceed with great caution in considering
any request to up zone a property.
Many will argue that the process of up zoning invariably adds to significant
value to the property. In the case of Makena, I have been told by a real
estate professional that the properties Makena has requested rezoning for
currently are estimated at approximately 11 million dollars. A, the
requested rezoning that would immediately change to approximately 168
million are one million dollar per acre.
No matter what the actual number is, mainly this increase value will enrich
the County or its citizens. It will, however, increase the potential liability of
the County should the regulations ultimately impose, severely limit the use
of the property from what is intended by the owner. Such actions may
result in a regulatory taking and the government and its citizens would
incur financial liability.
As currently zoned, the County's maximum liability would be 11 million.
The simple act of rezoning could increase the maximum liability 15 fold.
For these reasons, it seems fiscally and prudent for the County to
proceed with the rezoning while significant questions remain.
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On those historic sites that you, that you, when, when Uncle Ed Lindsey
spoke, he spoke of the historic sites on the property and I think there are
more sites that are subject to D and E regulation.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. MCDUFF: You need to look at those. You need to also look at significant
questions regarding drainage, water, the traffic and protection of the reefs,
and you need to get independent experts to answer those questions.
Only denial of this rezoning request will insulate the County and its
citizens from this huge financial responsibility, but no decision to allow the
rezoning can be made without getting all the information necessary on this
property as Councilperson Nishiki has repeatedly, repeatedly requested.
I believe when you obtain the complete archeological and infrastructure
information you will agree that the property cannot be legally used as
envisioned. Aloha, Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Kathy? Seeing none, John Naylor followed by
Robert Houser.
MR. NAYLOR: Hi, my name is John Naylor. Thank you Council for, and other
concerned Maui citizens for coming here today. I'm against the
development of Makena.
So, I want to state that clearly and for a lot of reasons that have been
spoken about today. I think we really need to preserve open space. We
need to preserve the ocean, the ocean reefs, ocean shoreline, and access
to the shoreline.
I'm concerned about water, water drinking, drinking water, and irrigation
water. I'm concerned about housing, affordable housing. I, I just read in
the Maui News that 90 percent of the people that have moved here in the
last year or so do not live here. The ones who could afford a home do not
live here on Maui, and are moving in. This might be their second or third
home. I'm concerned about that.
I'm concerned about cultural and historical sites. I'm concerned about
traffic. I'm concerned about emergency exit strategies in South Maui and
elsewhere on Maui. I'm also concerned about jobs.
Now, I'd like to speak to two things and one is jobs. Before I came here
21 years ago, I lived in the Pacific Northwest and there in rural coastal
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areas jobs are often two jobs, at least at that time. The lumber industry,
logging industry, and fishing.
Now, we talk about the goose that lays the golden egg. And I think that's
where we're facing that here. In that area, you have logging, clear cutting,
and when it rains, which it does quite a bit in the Pacific Northwest, you
have a lot of silt which goes into the rivers, streams and rivers, and then
the fish cannot spawn.
This, so these two industries have unfortunately hurt themselves because,
and in the name of jobs, now I used to work in the construction industry,
and I also have watched it. I haven't done it much since I lived in Maui,
but I watched things like when the hurricanes happened and there was a
lot of construction needed. People moved over here, construction
companies moved over here to help with the housing needs. A lot of
those people stayed here, but a lot of them came, made their money and
left. So, I think that we need to consider these things.
It's been spoke, I work now in Wailea. I live in Makawao. I work at the
Renaissance and I work at the Four Seasons, and I also work in Kahului.
I'm one of those three jobs people to pay the mortgage.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. NAYLOR: And, you know, the jobs that are, are going to be created are
either short-term construction jobs or they're going to be jobs serving the,
the wealthy that move here. And I think we need to consider that because
it's very difficult to be able to own a home here on Maui.
The other thing I'd like to speak about is the need for open space. I think
the woman who, two, two people in front of me spoke quite passionately
about the need for open space. I live in Makawao so I go to Baldwin
beach. Thank God that hasn't been developed.
And I'm talking about Baldwin beach from Baby beach all the way down to
Paia beach. You know, again, I walk my dog down there. It's important to
have that kind of space just to see, and not see development everywhere
you look. There's enough of it here. And I think that, that we can always
slow down.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. NAYLOR: Thank you very much for listening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, John. Any questions? Seeing none, the
last speaker Robert Houser. H-O-U-S-E-R. Robert's not here. I'm going
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to notify those of you that are in the general public. I do have after lunch
17 more speakers that have signed up.
So, we will be able to accommodate that with no problem. Finally, I was
notified by staff and people of Akaku that this morning's meeting will be
shown 6:00 o'clock tonight on Akaku 56. Tonight's session starting at five
and other sessions therein will be shown throughout the week at six on
channel 56 Akaku.
With that in mind, because we hit the 12:00 o'clock hour, is there anyone
here that signed up that may not be able to come and would like to speak?
The Chair would like to accommodate you. Seeing none, this meeting is
in recess until 2:00 o'clock this afternoon. Thank you so much.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:28 p.m.
2:10 p.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Will the Planning and Land Use Meeting please reconvene.
Let the record show Councilmembers Mateo, Carroll, Johnson, Hokama,
Kane, Pontanilla, Molina, and Nishiki present. Excused is Councilmember
Tavares. Thank you.
We'll continue with public testimony. Lynn Wellner followed by Tamio
lwado.
MS. WELLNER: Are you there? You can hear me? Okay, I had to change my
good morning to good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and County Council
Members. My name is Lynn Wellner and I live in Paia. I wanted to thank
you for this opportunity for public testimony regarding approval of the
Makena Resort change of zoning application.
I do not believe that any action should be taken by the Planning and Land
Use Committee until the County Corporation Counsel has ruled whether or
not the application is complete and whether or not John Min, the former
Planning Director, who is now in the employ of a developer, had a right to
arbitrarily decide that it was complete. To do otherwise would be
irresponsible and expose this County Council to a possible and costly
lawsuit.
As of October 28, 2003, there were seven issues that had not been
checked off on the very change in zoning application returned to Mr.
Nishiki by Roy, Roy Figueiroa, V.P. of Makena Resort Corporation. Yet he
still stated that the Department of Planning had deemed the application to
be complete. That was at the end of the LUC meeting of July 5th, '01.
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The seven issues are and I'm sure you're all well acquainted with them but
in case anybody out there isn't, water sources, archeological preservation,
hotel employee housing, golf course chemical use, drainage, public
shoreline access, and community plan compliance.
Furthermore, the change in zoning application requirements were adopted
by the County Council specifically to discourage and prevent land use
speculation by requiring full disclosure of project plans and impacts, yet
Makena Resort Corporation has made many public comments about it's
intent to sell off parcels to other developers once the change in zoning is
approved.
And yet in the Viewpoint column in yesterday's Maui News, Mr. George,
George Ariyoshi, who is President of Prince Resorts Hawaii, Incorporated,
a subsidiary of Seibu Railway Company and the owner of the Makena
Resort, continues to insist that the application for rezoning is complete and
that Makena Resort is a good project. Good for whom? "Respect for the
people and our local culture and the opportunity for the betterment of
those people." That was his quote. I think not.
Mr. Ariyoshi has apparently not been to this region recently nor walked the
shores of La Perouse Bay and seen the impact of these good project
resorts over the past 20 years. Nor could he have seen the brilliant and
astounding videos of the Makena Resort video contest where it was
abundantly clear that the social impact which involves "engendering
respect for people and our local culture" is nowhere to be seen.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. WELLNER: Far from it, there are only pleas to save the last remaining
wilderness on Maui where its vast beauty, with its vast beauty and
archaeological treasures. Cut your losses and win love and respect from
lovers of the land everywhere. Deed your 500 acres to the Maui Coastal
Land Trust.
Thank you, Mr. Nishiki, for holding to the letter of the law. Things have
changed over the past 35 years, Mr. Ariyoshi, and changed enough. The
people will save Makena.
And if I have a couple minutes, I understand that you, I mean a minute left,
a half a minute left. You all got copies of this hot off the press this
morning. I did not see it when I wrote this but the last sentence on the
third page is frightening. Some corporate racketeers have ties with gangs
and both are part of the seamy side of Japanese society. The creatures
living in this shadowy world feed on --
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MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. WELLNER: -- hidden from dirty secrets. These vicious leeches must be
exposed and eliminated. Seibu Railways dishonorable relations with the
underworld are all the more deplorable because this company provides
transportation services for the public. If it is ashamed of the affair, the
company and Tsutsumi should tell everything they know and reveal the
whole sordid picture.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Lynn. Any questions?
MS. WELLNER: I have, I have a question for you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, thank you very much for coming.
MS. WELLNER: Can I ask you a question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, but -MS. WELLNER: It's short.
CHAIR NISHIKI: -- we won't be able to answer it, so. Go ahead and give your
last statements, you know, I'm not holding anyone to answer any
questions, but go ahead.
MS. WELLNER: I, I want to know why there isn't a time limit on the, on the
results of the applications when they're, when they apply for them? Is
there no time limit on how long? It can just go on and on and on, while
they keep saying it's complete and we keep saying it's not.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you for your comment.
MS. WELLNER: There's no answer anyway. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Tamio Iwado followed by Glenn Shepherd.
MR. IWADO: Thank you, Council Members. My name is Tamio Iwado. I'm here
as an, an individual businessman. I've, I've been in business here on
Maui for about 30 years or so. And I'm here in favor of the rezoning.
I'm really sorry to see the community be pulled apart so much for, for such
land issues. I hope in the future there might be a better process of doing
this and I was just thinking on the way over here maybe the, they might
play a role in seeing how the exact feeling of the community. So, it's just a
thought that I had on the way over.
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I'd like to thank you for letting me express my opinions here. I think the
majority of the community here on Maui, like myself, feels that, you know,
smart growth is what we're looking for here on Maui. And without the
growth I, I don't think I would have been a businessman here. I would
have seen my kids go off somewhere else for employment and I think we
would see a lot of our kids go to different areas to look for better jobs.
Tourism has become our largest employer here on Maui. I know it creates
some entry-level jobs that people joked about earlier. I also think it
creates some good jobs and clean jobs. If you've gone to Maui
Community College lately and seen their new culinary building, it's very
impressive. I think every person that's gone through there has gotten, has
been able to get a job after graduation.
Makena, I feel, has been a very good neighbor. They participated as we
talked about in the past with the water system. Their, their plan is a real
long range one, I think, and, you know, we're talking about 20, 30 years.
These temporary jobs that another fellow mentioned, I think they'll last for
20, 30, 40 years in the future. It creates jobs not only for tourism but in the
construction side as well as taxis and so forth.
And also, from my opinion, that the County process is going to make a, a
slower process than, than what they're projecting. And the community
plan has, process has selected this area for future developments, and
Makena is going through this rezoning and I think that by going, by
allowing the rezoning, the lower density projects will be done on the makai
side of the Makena Road and the high, higher density would be hopefully
on the upper side.
I, I feel this would allow for a more spacious feel to, to the development.
And I understand from a couple of people I've talked to that the large
parcel that, that's going in for rezoning for the 20, the 25 acre hotels from
Interim to Hotel would only house about 100 units, and that seems like a
very low number of units for, for a project. And I think the other smaller
hotel site is already zoned and is in place, so I think that they have done a
good job and I hope you consider their rezoning. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Tamio. Any questions? Seeing none, Glen
Shepherd followed by Silbia Moreno.
MR. SHEPHERD: Council Members, I'm very happy to be here in front of you.
Let me tell you a little story. In 1968, '69, I can't remember the exact year,
I was at the University of Hawaii and one of the professors there Dr.
Gordon MacDonald found out that I was moving to Maui. He says you
ought to have a copy of this thing. It's done by the United States
Geological Survey, that's the geology and ground water resources on the
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Island of Maui. And in the discussions that I had with him, he said you're
going to have problems on Maui with water. It's inevitable. '72, '73 came
around, sure enough. We had them. And ever since then we've been
under the gun of having inadequate resources or the ability to look to
resources. And I submit to you people right here that are going to vote on
this thing, if you endanger us and our water resources, fie on you. We will
remember that very deeply. This is nothing to take in, to be taken lightly.
It's something that is very serious. We have no hydrologists, we have no
ground water geologists that's on the staff here in Maui and at best, our
water situation is a great big question mark. So, I urge you to give
particular thought to that particular dimension of this particular proposition
of developing the Makena area.
Now, the Makena area is a place that has less rainfall than the Sonoran
Desert in the western part of the United States and Mexico. Same way
with Wailea. Same smell. And I tell you, they poured the water in that
place to try to make it look like Hana and Makena for damn sure is going
to do the same thing. They want to develop their area so that it looks like
Hana, and that is simply irresponsible to do so.
Until we have enough adequate resources that we can count on, you're
obligated to turn this thing down. We don't want you to endanger the rest
of us simply because of the little part of Maui that's going to soak up a
tremendous amount of water.
Second point is, well what was it, second or third. Well, let's say
development is not for local people, this is for people that are going to be
sucked in here and sold a bill of goods that this is the place to live. And I,
I agree with them. It's a damn pleasant place to live. That's why I'm here.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. SHEPHERD: But I submit to you we've got other obligations to the rest of
the public that we don't have to go to that extreme which is not going to do
us the good that we think that we should be doing.
Lastly, I think that Councilman Molina still has to recuse himself from
voting on this issue. He got a pass from the Ethics Commission. Now,
when you look at the details involved in the pass that he got, it says that
it's landlocked.
Well, there's lots of land around Maui that used to be landlocked and
magically it turns up to be unlocked. He stands to make, that particular
piece of property they, they're estimate, the Ethics Commission that it
could be worth 1.8 million bucks.
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MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. SHEPHERD: And you're going to allow that fellow to vote on this issue,
forget it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Glenn. Any questions? Sylbia Moreno followed by
Maria Vilchis.
MS. MORENO: Hi, my name is Sylvia Moreno and I've been on the island over
11 years. My English is not really good. Sorry about that. But this is my
island. I'm not born here but my kids are so this is my island. I was
thinking about my kids. How they can support? How I need work? How I
want to, I want to know things be free in here, raise in here. I do support
the Makena, and I say yes. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, Maria Vilchis, V-I-LC-H-I-S, living in Paia.
MS. VILCHIS: Hello, my name is Maria Vilchis. I'm living in Paia. I support the
project. That's a beautiful project. Some more work for people. I need
work. Please say yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Maria? Seeing none, John Duey
followed by Bob Cella.
MR. DUEY: Good afternoon, Council people and Chairman Nishiki. Excuse me,
my name is John V. Duey. I live in lao Valley where the water comes
from. I married a kamaaina. I can't be because I wasn't born here, but my
wife, children, grandchildren are, and I'm here speaking for them. I am
here to speak about the water, staff of life, or rather the lack thereof.
Excuse me.
As I said, I'm not kamaaina but I do claim time and age. I have lived on
Maui for 43 years and in lao Valley for 35 years, so I do have some
knowledge and history about what goes, what goes on in and under lao
Valley.
Two of my grandsons, excuse me, my three children and my wife and I
own some land in lao Valley. Two fifths of a mile . . . what was once
called lao River runs across our land. lao River was once a river. After
sugar, it became lao stream. Recently, it's known as the part time stream.
We moved into the valley in 1969. As the children were growing up in the
'70s, we used to go back to the river to swim. There was always water
although sometimes low, I do remember clearly one stretch of three weeks
there was no rain at all in the back of the valley and the stream still had a
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flow of water. And that was when sugar was growing strong on both sides
of the West Maui Mountains. And now, with sugar gone, there are days of
absolutely no water in the part time stream, lao Valley, lao Stream.
There was a minimum of 15 days in 2002 that the part time stream was
completely dry. I also remember 14 days in 2003, and I'm sure there were
more but I did not keep good enough records.
Today, today there is water in the stream. In the summer, people go to
lao State park at the end of the road and see plenty of water. And then
they come down the road to Kepaniwai County Park and they see a little
water. If they could go down the stream another quarter mile, they would
see no water.
It is not a good feeling to go to the river and see dry rocks and smell dead
fish. Not that there are a lot of fish. It's not like Kealia pond in August in
the sun after . . .(inaudible). . .and the stream has a flow of water and
some animals start to migrate up and down the stream and then the next
afternoon, you go to the river and it's completely dry with moss peeling off
the rocks. Kind of hard on the stream life.
And the reason there's no stream flow is that the aquifer is pumped down
so far that the water perculates into the ground trying to reach the aquifer,
and our Mayor wants to take more surface water. Shame, shame. After
all, it's there and we just can't let it run into the ocean, can we?
Oh, you say but the drought, yes, the drought. Why can't all of us share in
the drought including the stream life? Some people have all the water
they want. . .change tape.. .
Yes, we have plenty for our home, but use, but for farming that's a whole
other issue. And, oh, yes, there are the opae, opu, hiiwai, they are small
and when they die their smell goes away in a short time and that wouldn't
affect most of you because you don't worry about it. And, oh, yes, you say
it's not your water, but it's not yours either.
We do have a right to the water and so do you, but you are taking all the
water now by pumping and the Mayor, now, wants to surface water. That
will, that will leave us with no surface waters, stream life or farming.
My grandchild and yours, if you're lucky to have any, soon won't be able to
see a water flowing in any stream on Maui let alone lao part time stream.
What about the rest of the streams and the stream
by. . .(inaudible). . .When will it stop? Who's going to stop it? Where's the
State Water Commission?
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You may be thinking by now that I'm self-centered and selfish, but just
think about it, if you had oil or gas under your land and someone else was
sucking it up and taking it away, just how would you feel.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. DUEY: Yes, but this, yes, but in this case its just water. Water -- the staff of
life that which all living things survive. If you are just a lone wolf howling in
the night, and, oh, yes, mahalo for listening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you Mr. Duey. Any questions? John, I, I got a
question only because I know at one time, I think it was DLNR came in
and asked those major land owners or just land owners that had kuleana
rights that they had to sign up and, and claim for the kuleana. There is
and, and, we need to research it, but to your knowledge, isn't there a
minimum stream flow that's got to be allowed to come in? I know that
they're diverting on top, but -MR. DUEY: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: -- you as a resident there do not have any knowledge about . .
MR. DUEY: Yes, I have some knowledge. The, the State Water Commission
has not, has not established stream, minimum stream water flow for lao
stream yet. The only one they've been working on is East Maui, a couple
streams that I can't tell you the names of the streams, but there are 367
streams statewide, statewide that the, the Water Commission is supposed
to work on so the priority is yet not in lao Valley where it should be or
Waihee or any stream in the West Maui mountains.
As part of your first question, I think about the water requirements that the
DLNR was asking for, I think that the Water Commission was asking for it.
People have signed up for water permits. We did not own this land at that
time. We have filed, no, we did not file. We gave notice to the Water
Commission that we were taking water from the, the stream when there's
water for our farming. We raise taro.
So, we have told them that we are taking some water but, I mean, to be
clear the water we removed from the stream goes back into the stream.
The water that we take runs through the taro patch and goes back into the
stream on our property. We move it on our property. Take it back to the
stream on our property. I just want to make that clear. Any other
question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: No. Thank you.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 69

MR. DUEY: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Bob Cella followed by Paul Hugel.
MR. CELLA: Good afternoon. My name is Bob Cella. Thank you for allowing
me to share my, my thoughts. I have been a Maui resident for 25 years.
And I think it's, it's good that, that we have the pros and the cons on, on
these projects to hear people out. It's almost like a tug of war.
I think what we have to understand is I think we have to come together
and get united and find solutions. I come to a lot of these meetings and it
seems like it's the same group that always against it, the same faces, and
it's the same people that's always for it. I've always wondered why we
didn't just sit down and figure out solutions to our problems.
You know, I guess my big question for this development is, you know, I
saw a sign walking in that said 1,200 homes. Now, being, spending half of
my life on this island, I came to this island because of what it is. I wouldn't
want to see 1,200 homes in one year. I don't want Oahu. If I wanted
Oahu, I'd move to Oahu. If I wanted L.A., I'd move to L.A.
So, the big question that I wanted to find out was what is the absorption,
what is the, the timeline for the building of these 1,200 homes. Is it, is it a
five-year program, a ten-year program, is it a 20-year program, is it a 30year program? It changes dramatically the amount of homes per year.
We have to understand that this business of real estate, which I am in, it's
just a supply and demand. That's all it is.
Right now, we have a lot of equity in our homes, prices are high, and it's
great because it gives, most of people's wealth revolves around their
residence, and it's good. They do remodeling, they do refinancing, they
put their kids through school through this. And I think it's your job to
maintain it and run this County like a business.
You know, sorry to say but I feel that sometimes it's about getting
reelected and I think its, its time to run it like a business. There's equity in
this real estate. Everyone is happy because the prices are up, but it's a
supply and demand. It's like a fire. If you don't put wood in that fire
constantly, it's going to go out. If you put too much wood in that fire, it's
going to go out. And I'm telling you right now, this market is out of control.
This property values are crazy.
So, is this good for it? My opinion is yes. I'm, I'm in support of this. I'm a
Makena homeowner. I'm also a Board of Director on the Makena
Homeowner's Association, and I'm really surprised when we sit around
and we have our meetings and we talk of how all the people out in
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Makena, not all, I shouldn't say all, but the majority of the people who live
in Makena want this. Want this.
Then I see the people in Haiku and Upcountry, and I've lived all over this
island, and they, they don't want in their backyard but the Makena people
do, so that tells me something also. The Makena people have been good.
The, the resort has been very good.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. CELLA: The disgrace of Makena is the beaches. You know, when you go
down to One Palauea and you see 30 people that live there in camps, you
know, people are so supportive of Makena, go clean it up.
Makena Resort has. They have security. They're always patrolling,
they're always picking up trash. They're good neighbors and, again, I'm
100 percent in support of this program. Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Bob. Paul Hugel, representing Visualization of the
Environmental Program.
MR. HUGEL: Aloha, my name is Paul Hugel. I represent the Maui Scientific
Analysis and Visualization of the Environment Program. This presentation
is available online at our Internet address nko.org so you don't have to
take any notes.
I've been a Maui resident for 18 years. Since 1992, my vision has been to
work towards establishing Maui as the environmental sciences center of
the world.
In 1995, the Maui S.A.V.E Program was incubated at Maui High
Performance Computing Center, later in '96 I relocated to Maui Research
and Technology Center.
Today, technology has permitted me to continue my research outside the
technology park and from the comfort of my home using broadband
Internet access and powerful resources across the globe.
One of the great lessons I must learn is when working on projects or that
the needs of people come first with project selfness always comes
secondary. When you pave over land you can increase the temperature
overall, and we know that ozone forms much more rapidly at high
temperatures. This is known as the urban heat iron effect. In addition to
raising the temperature, urban sprawl also increases vehicle use since
you have to travel farther to get from one end of the city to the other and
you have more traffic and congestion.
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Makena Resort has requested approvals for hotel, residential and
commercial uses on more than 150 acres of currently underdeveloped
land, okay. Here are some questions I would like the Planning and Land
Use Committee to consider before voting on PLU 37 change in zoning for
Makena Resort. What are the long-term benefits to the current South
Maui population from the Makena Resort Master Plan?
What can available technologies be integrated to support the needs of
Maui, Maui's base, for future generations? Would the people of South
Maui support a desalinization plan and could the Makena Resort Master
Plan include a desalinization plan for production of clean water? How
does Makena Resort plan to reduce traffic in South Maui? Will the
developer foot the bill to develop a mass transit system for South Maui?
Is profit to the investors the number one rationale for this development or
does the Makena Resort Master Plan present new solutions for our
current concerns like alleviating traffic congestion and development of new
water sources for all of South Maui to take advantage of?
Maui is an island with the need to develop new infrastructure to support
continued growth. Please consider for a moment in this region of Maui,
why not raise the bar several notches and approve only next generation of
Hawaiian eco villages. Proposed villages could incorporate indigenous
architecture, produce jobs, not create a visual blight against the
surrounding countryside. Provide scalable photovoltaic energy farms for
its energy consumers and technical jobs for upgrading and repairing
photovoltaic systems.
Salt water desalinization facilities can be built producing clean fertile
waters and produce jobs. Scalable hydroponic gardens where local
produce is sold or exchanged could help feed its citizens and produce
jobs. A partnership role in producing transportation system, which will
reduce our reliance on automobiles in South Maui and create jobs. Ban
on use of chemical fertilizers and pesticides in order to prevent pollution to
the offshore reefs.
Mandatory comprehensive recycling programs in order to reduce reliance
on County landfills for refuse disposal. And now for the last ten seconds a
word from Joni Mitchell.
(Played song from Joni Mitchell.)
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. HUGEL: Thank you. Aloha.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Paul? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Shawn Joseph followed by Gail Swanson.
MR. JOSEPH: Aloha käkou, Chairman, County Council Members, and the
Hawaiian people. I'm Shawn Joseph. I grew up on the north shore of
Kauai where the hao bush grows wild and the streams flow to the sea. I
played all day climbing through the hao vines, fishing, surfing, and
hunting. When I got thirsty I drink from the streams. I played while my
parents worked all day. My parents worked two jobs so that I could enjoy
Hawaii.
As I grew older, I learned how to be grateful for the lands natural beauty
and resources. I'm now a senior at Kihei High School here. I studied
Hawaiian culture and languages for years now. I'm interested in
preserving the lands for the integrity of the Hawaiian people.
I am not against development, though I'm against development that does
not have or pertain to very strict environmentally conscious Hawaiian
based development policies. So, I am against Seibu's proposal for there
is lack of such policies. I would really like to see houses available for
generations to come, my kids. It's, it's something I feel very strongly
about. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Shawn. Any questions for Shawn? Seeing none,
Gail Swanson followed by Aka Tangeman.
MS. SWANSON: He stole my song. I was going to do it all in all it seem to gone,
if you don't know what you've got until it's gone. And you know what I was
thinking about, Joni is really profound and I don't think we need to worry
until something's gone to know to that we appreciate it. And I really, I
appreciate Maui every second that I'm here. I've been here 20 years, and
I will appreciate it to the second I die, because I'll be here my whole life.
But, it's definitely not a business, you know, Bob called it a business. This
is home. This is an island. This is the earth. This is the environment.
This is, this is way more than a business, and it's way more than a lot of
money.
Maui is a gift and I think everybody that lives and everybody that visited,
visits here, visitors, feel the gift. And I know when I was a kid, I was told
you don't throw gifts away. You don't destroy gifts. You don't exploit gifts,
and you definitely don't sell your gift to the kid down the street that will give
you the most money, you know. It's a gift. You protect it and you cherish
it. And everybody here should be acting, I mean, everybody on the whole
island should be acting in the best interest of the gift.
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I think we all believe we are even though some of us are on opposite ends
of the issue here. I, I really believe that we all think we have its best
interest at heart and I respect that. But I think we all need to step back for
a minute and just rethink it from the heart, and definitely not from a money
issue, okay, because money is, money seems to be the only reason that
people support this, from, in my, my eyes. I mean, I, I appreciate that
you're all listening to everybody's opinions. You, you're going to speak for
all us. We elect you and you get up and speak for us and thank God that
you do. And so, I go out and I ask all my friends before I come in here,
what, what do you guys think? What's, what's, what's your opinion? And I
would say 99 percent of my friends are against this. The only one percent
that seems to be for it are the people that stand to make some money.
But money is, you know, it's like obvious and blatant that money is to be
made off this project. But money is the language that is not spoken from
the heart. Money is just on paper, it's black and white, and it's not what,
what Maui stands for. Maui is much more than that.
I don't understand the language of money because I'm flat broke. I don't
have a dime, but if somebody walked up to me and said they'd give me
$100,000.00 to take a different stand on this issue, I would say no way. I
don't care how much money is at stake. I would rather be broke and
protect the environment than make some money.
So, the guys that drive the bulldozers that are standing up for the project, I
think they need to look inside their heart and really decide why they're
standing up for this project. And it's nothing against anybody personally, I
just feel strongly about it. I think once we fill every little corner of this
island, it's going to be too late. We don't get any second chances when it
comes to the environment.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. SWANSON: Thanks. We can't unbuild the buildings or unpave the parking
lots, and, you know, this is going to be too late. It's the limited resources
is all we get, so I just think we need to be really careful and I appreciate
that you guys are taking this so seriously for us, and years from now,
when we're all telling stories about this, in ten or 20 years, I want to tell a
story about how everybody got together and stood up for the environment,
and I want to look down at Makena and see the unspoiled beauty years
from now, and remember that you guys stood up for us and, and we
protected our gift. Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gail. Any questions? Seeing none, Tangeman
followed by Christina Hemming.
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MR. TANGEMAN: Aloha, with a big breath of air, aloha. Much love and respect.
I have a little gift because that's what Hawaii's all about. . .(inaudible —
moved away from mike). . . And it's, and it's for us individually to stand up
for righteousness, for truth, for, for the real truth of what this place is
about.
So, this is our chance, you know. I just wanted to acknowledge that I was
born in California, born in Los Angeles. And I saw them come in and
bulldoze the orange trees and the olive trees to put in businesses and
track homes . . . the places where I played, you know, and I saw that and
then thanks to God I got out of there and I went to Oregon. Beautiful
place, lots of trees, lots of water, lots of mana everywhere. And, and I
saw, there I saw the, the streams bulldozed and, and the trees cut, and,
you know, I was raised in a young family and so I, I got in there and I was
a tree cutter and I did the work, you know, and I just want to acknowledge
that, you know, the people that are doing the work are good people. And,
and we should love and respect. There's no enemies here. We're not,
we're not enemies, we're all family.
And, you know, as a logger and then as someone who woke up and
realized the sacredness of trees and of all life, I then also got in front of
the bulldozers and became a tree hugger. And I realized that it was not
about separation, it was about us all coming together. So, you know, I
came to Hawaii to, to find a home and to find the people to work with.
I've been here five years. I take, I take care of the beaches, you know,
people say, oh, there's someone getting paid to do that and, you know,
they do such a great job, and, you know, I don't want to speak badly of
anyone, but it's not getting done. The beaches are trashed. You can go
to any beach, anytime and pick up cigarette butts and pick up trash
anytime, you know.
And the, the streetlights half of them don't work and the, the flood, there's
flooding every time there's rain. You know, there are lot of things that are
not pono, and we need to, I believe in being simple and getting to what
needs to be done and taking care of it. We can do it.
So, you know, there's, there's a lot we can do that, that needs to be
changed before we go building a whole lot more. I, I'm not into any, into
development at all because we've done too much. This place is hurting
from it. So, in, in, Oregon I did some studying under a forester, an
environmental forester. One of the first things I, I learned was the water is
sacred. It's life. Without it we dry up and blow away. And many people
spoke of the water, you know, but I just want to acknowledge, you know -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MR. TANGEMAN: -- without it we're not going anywhere, you know. So, no
development until there are homes for the children, you know. There's
always, there's been all this talk about housing, affordable housing, and
there isn't any. There is not an affordable house on Maui, and, you know,
I'm going to continue to speak on this because it's, it's a crime, it's a
shame.
There's, you know, millions of dollars being spent everywhere and there's
nowhere for the people to live. They work in the shops. They work in the
restaurants. They clean the, the trash, and there's nowhere for them to
live, and this is a very emotional subject and, but I'm all about peace and
love, and not being angry at anyone, but my, my heart is breaking. I'm
speaking for the deer, all the turtles -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. TANGEMAN: -- all the wild animals, all the people that aren't, that can't
speak, all the children, the earth. There's thousands and thousands and
thousands of us that I am speaking for, because my heart is breaking.
And I will continue to do what I, the good works, and I just ask you to
continue to look into your hearts and do what you know is pono for this
land, for this sacred Hawaiian land -- every inch of this.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. TANGEMAN: I respect . . . Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any questions for Tangeman? Don Lax
followed by Willy Leventhal.
MR. LAX: Thanks for having me and allowing me to speak today. Good to see
you, Wayne. Everybody's spoken about water and I'm just going to
reiterate it. We don't have enough water now, and if we don't have
enough water now, how can we build on 1,900 acres?
I suggest that if the corporation would like to build, build a desalinization
plant first, then there's water for future generations. There's water
available for your project, and everybody wins, you know. If, if you're
going to make a profit, give first. Set it up so that there's, there's a
commodity that everybody can use. Water, we all need it. That's my
suggestion. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Lax? Seeing none, Willy
Leventhal followed by Ann Fielding.
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MR. LEVENTHAL: Thank you for having this hearing and giving people the
chance to participate in democracy. I'm going to probably take a little
alternative view in looking at this problem, if, if you look at it. I teach
sociology on the mainland. I, I write. You might call it, most of the people
are kind of, they're thinking spiritually in many ways, sort of a microcosm
looking at this specific plan at Makena. I want to maybe look at that but in
a larger context.
And there's always tension between the capitalistic system and people
that work day to day, week to week, month to month, year to year,
generation to generation for their families. There's always those who have
an accumulation of money and they want to accumulate more money.
One of the things that I've always enjoyed in Hawaii and from the people
that I've met here, both the people that have moved here, and the people
that greeted all us when we came here, is they're not so concerned with
money, but they're concerned with treating people with aloha.
Duke Kahanamoku was a great example of it all over the world, and I think
that's why people come here. Not just for the beauty, but for the people
and for the spirit. And that's not so imbedded and profit making as, you
know, proposals like this one. And many of the people that have all this
kind of money, they're wonderful people. They're good people. That's
partly what their life is about. Making millions of dollars and not
condemning them because that's what they know.
I'm not condemning the former Governor. I don't know him. I'm sure he's
a fine man. The spirit of what he said is true. The words may have been,
might have been taken out of context in the, by the opponents but the
spirit is, is appropriate to what's going on.
In the time I have left, I want to quickly do a little bit of history, legal issues,
legacy, and maybe a different vision. The history I was very surprised. I
knew about the apology from Congress but at Maui CC they had a actual
copy of the thing passed by Congress signed by President Clinton. Very,
very hard to get the Federal government, the American government to
apologize about anything. The Japanese who got an apology from the
relocation got $20,000.00 which, believe me, didn't compensate. If you
know California and you know they own land there and they lost what they
had, that was, but there was an acknowledgment. There was a huge
acknowledgement that the Federal government did, and you are part from
the Federal to the County to the State to the local, you get some funds
from the Federal government, you're a subunit of the Federal government.
Now, in the overriding, over reaching view, that's an issue that, that some
smart, smart lawyer, I'm not a lawyer, but some smart lawyer if they
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haven't done it and even if they'd done it they need to do it again, use that
apology and go to court and ask for payment for the Hawaiian Islands and
for the people that live here. Both the native people predominantly but
certainly other people have been here.
I think Hawaii would have been stolen by the Japanese or the Russians in,
in the two centuries ago and maybe it was just as well that the Americans
stole it. If you look at the 20 th Century, we might have been better stealers
than Russia or Japan. The fact is we stole it.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. LEVANTHAL: So, when, when we reparation time comes and I, I believe a
lawsuit could be won at the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals if was taken
there, the most liberal court, Federal Court, Circuit Court in the country,
then it would go to the Supreme Court and it would be a, a major national/
international issue.
So, the legacy of the Queen who didn't fight back at that time is peace.
The world is crying out for a, a place where there might be an expansion
of the East West Center at University of Hawaii Manoa. Maui could
support that. Some of that money that would come in reparations could
be for, make real the Hawaiian lands that the Hawaiians were supposed to
get to improve the schools, and maybe to create a center for conflict
resolution for around the world where you could bring people here.
Would that be a better vision for Makena or for development on Maui and
other places, this small profit making for small members of people. Where
is Hawaii going to be, be in the future? The enrichment of a few or a
global place to create for the 21 st Century some conflict resolution.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. LEVENTHAL: The ball is in your hands and some really smart lawyer needs
to take this case. I'm not a lawyer. Take it to the courts and use that '93
resolution by the Congress and President Clinton. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Willy. Questions? Seeing none, Ann Fielding
followed by Mark Gilliland. Again, when you come and testify if you would
identify yourself by saying your name.
MR. GILLILAND: Mark Gilliland. I've lived on Maui for 17 years, and I've seen a
lot of changes and a lot of things go on and some of them good and some
of them bad. But I think what we're really talking about here is the word
"balance".
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The, the, the laws of supply and demand have been eluded to and talked
about and the price of housing on Maui and there, the, the reason the
price on, of housing on Maui is high is not because of the initial developer
that built that housing, but because the demand is there and it's raising the
price of those houses.
And the, the, the solution to the increasing housing prices is one of two
things, you could make a law that people can't move to Maui and the
population can't grow, or you could provide housing and these sort of
things in a very smart way. And finding that balance is what we're all here
talking about because we can't take somebody's land and say you can't do
anything with it, but on the other hand we need to have smart growth and
find that balance.
This, this is a really good project, and I'm in favor of it. And it is, it is
fulfilling a demand in the market. It is well planned. It's being done by
Makena who has proven themselves to be good neighbors, and it, you
know, in this whole balance thing, I think about the gentleman who played
the recording up here, very dramatically, and one thing he said to all of
you is he said well, you know, I got on the Internet from the comfort of my
home and I could do this, this, and this. And I thought well what if we had
stopped development just before your house was built? We didn't and he
has the comfort of his own home.
And we are faced with a place that is popular, that is growing, that is
marvelous, and smart development like this, I think, makes a lot of sense.
And, and, and doing it smartly and keeping the balance is what it's all
about and this is what this public hearing is all about. So, thank you very
much for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mark? Seeing none, thank you. Brent Deardorff
followed by Johnny Kristal.
MR. DEARDORFF: Hello, my name is Brenton Deardorff. I'm 17 years old. I go
to Kihei High School, and I am against development of Makena.
The, I see Maui as a beautiful place, and I have four brothers who enjoy it
every day. And I'm an artist, and I draw and paint Makena for its beauty,
and the coral reefs, and the plants and birds that are nowhere else in the
world. And I've lived here for most of my life. I was born here and I
moved to Seattle, which is a place full of buildings and no beauty.
So, I just, I just don't want the, the land to be, to be built on because all the
beauty would be destroyed and it cannot come back and I, I go snorkeling
with my brothers and collect shells, and I'm just noticing the last beauty
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throughout the years, and I think when they're talking about building in
Makena most of the houses there are not really affordable for people who
live here and maybe if they have that it wouldn't be such a big deal, but
most of the houses that they are building here are for people who don't
really, like, live here most of the, for, for most of the year, because houses
are really expensive and a lot of movie stars live here just for, just for
summer.
And I just, I don't know, I just, I just love Maui, Maui and it's a place that I
love and I just love to paint it, because people from all over the world they
come here to see the beauty and the artwork. They go to Lahaina, they
go all over the island, and they want to see the beauty and the paintings.
And that's all that will be left is just paintings of the beauty and that's all
that people will be able to see, because -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. DEARDORFF: -- in the future if you build, you won't be able to see any of
the coral reefs or the plants and animals that are only here on the
Hawaiian Islands. So, for my conclusion I just, I'm against the building in
Makena, and so mahalo. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Brent. Brent, if any of your statements were, were
true it has to be because it coincides if the Mayor's statement was right
that 90 percent, and he got this from the Board of Realtors, 90 percent of
the recent home sales were sold to people that do not reside here in Maui
County. So, we thank you for your testimony.
MR. DEARDORFF: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Johnny Kristal followed by Joe Guard. Johnny Kristal?
Joe Guard. G-U-A-R-D. And after Joe we'll take a 15-minute recess.
MR. GUARD: Thank you for having me here today. This is J.B. Guard. I've
grown up on Maui my entire life. I kind of have friends speaking on both
sides of this project. I prefer to not have it built but I do know a lot of my
friends rely on the jobs being created and I think it is a good project and to
have. Seibu has brought in all of this infrastructure that's allowed a lot of
the people of Kihei to live their lives here and they've help bring the water
down. They have their own sewage plant. I know they've put a lot of
money into the project already, but I think they'll see that they'll already be
getting that money back.
With all of the people here today, they're kind of riding on our coat tails
that we're the ones that have made Maui the number one island in the
world for being generous to visitors. For letting people come in. For the
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people of Hawaii being just good people, for coaching, and that's, that's
kind of why I came here today.
Not as, I am a realtor but more of as a coach. I was taking my kids over to
the State paddling championship on Oahu the other day and I was sitting
next to a gentleman from Maryland just wondering aren't you concerned
that all these kids you coach probably won't be able to come home.
They'll, probably after college, they don't want to come home to be waiters
and waitresses or landscapers at these hotels, in these resort
communities. These are kids from Seabury and all the other schools
involved, Kihei, Baldwin. They're all bright kids. We need to start thinking
outside the box on how, and I know the developers can help, because
they're making hundreds of millions of dollars on our backs right now, to
start either think tanks, you name it. Try to bring in a university. Let's try
to create some new industries to bring these kids home. They have such
a good lifestyle to be on Maui, but once they're done and out of school,
they don't want two or three jobs.
I mean, I, I feel very fortunate that I got, I bought my house right before
this boom took place. And my parents, I mean my sister can come home
to live with them if need be, but they work hard every day to live on Maui.
I don't think we should be selling to these people. To sell a two million
dollar lot, they probably pay three million to live on Maui and let the
County start really getting some assessed dollars back in the coffers if
that's what it takes. The, the $2,000.00 part credit or $10,000.00 a lot
that's meaningless.

I think we need to assess these people and really try to get some bigger
numbers into the County budget, so you guys have the means to do a
better job to allow the people of Maui to be able to remain on Maui with a
better lifestyle. It's, it's going to come down to, I think Bob Cella, my boss,
it is a bit of a business that that's what we need to be looking into.
And then on that other note, I know it is a 20-year program, so tonight --

MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. GUARD: -- I have a few of my kids coming down hopefully to testify, so I
don't know if there's a way we kind of give some of the people that it will
affect for the next 20 to 50 years maybe give them some kind of
preference so they can speak and get back to do their homework this
evening because it's going to be a long night. But thank you for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Guard. Any questions? I appreciate it.
Members, I've just been notified by staff that there is no other testifiers out
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there. Is there anyone out there who would like to testify because if not,
the Chair is going to probably recess this meeting until 5:00 o'clock
tonight. Young lady, you can sign up after you testify. Come, come this
way. I don't mean to tell you what to do, but you can identify and then sign
later. Okay.
MS. WALSH: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MS. WALSH: My name is Shauna Walsh and I've lived here all my life, and in
Kihei. And over, like, the past five years I've already seen, like, beaches
in Kihei and the corals reefs die, like, when you go to the beach and just,
like . . . I know the people that are developing Makena Resort it's like all it
is, is money. And they don't live here and they don't appreciate Makena,
so the people who want to, I guess most of it, they, the people who are the
ones that are going to win are the people with the money, and most of the
people here don't want to protect Makena, don't have the money to do it.
So, I mean, it's just the passion for the people who want to protect it but, I
mean, I don't know, it's just there's so many problems with the
development, like I don't see any good reasons for it. Just like more
traffic, more pollution, light pollution just, like, even smart growth, I mean,
Oahu is just developed to the fullest and it's like the island is destroyed so
now they're coming here and now after this island is destroyed it's just
going to be going on and on.
And if you want to develop, just go somewhere where, like, California
where all the beaches are destroyed. It's just, there's, it's just, after it's
destroyed you can't replace it and it's so peaceful and, I don't know, it's
sacred, like, the Hawaiian families used to live there and then all these
homes and archaeological sites there are just going to be built over and
there's, just, I don't know, I just don't want to, I want to live here all my life
and I just don't want to see this happen to Makena. Thank you.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Young lady if you would sign up.
Thank you. You can go whenever you want to. Any other questions?
Any other testifiers? Okay.
MS. STOVER: Aloha and thank you for the opportunity to speak. My name is
Karen Stover and I thank you for your full attention. So much has been
said for and against, and I can see both sides as I'm been listening. And
you have a very big challenge in front of you, because there is validity to
both sides of the situation. I just beseech you to think and act intelligently.
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Look ahead. Vision where we're going to be in the future. And remember
that these kids that are speaking, they don't have any power now but the
time will come where all of our lives will be in their hands. They're going to
be taking care of us. So, I'd listen very carefully to what they have to say.
And rather than repeat so much as what has already been said, I'd just
like to quote a visionary Mr. Bookman and Mr. Fuller who said, in
particularly here on Maui, I feel this is the truth, there is enough here for
everyone's needs, however, there will never be enough for some people's
greed. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Karen? Seeing none, Committee Members no
testifiers. Unless there are any objections the Chair will recess this
meeting until 5:00 this evening. Any objections? Seeing none, last
chance for anyone from the general public that would like to testify. If not,
this meeting is recessed until 5:00 this evening. Thank you.
RECESS: 3:15 p.m.
RECONVENE: 5:05 p.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Will the Planning and Land Use Committee meeting please
come to order. We'll continue with public testimony. First to testify is
Pietro Poreella followed by Edward Kennedy.
MR. PORCELLA: Hi, may name is Pietro Porcella. I'm originally from Italy. I
come in Maui since 1980, and I lived in Maui in the last five years. And
I've seen the big changes our island had in the last few years with traffic,
with other problems related to the new development.
We all love this island and we know the great beauty of the island but I
think that if there is new a massive construction in Makena we lose
another of our paradise in Maui. I have seen of, from the island where I
come from Sardinia that is considered a little bit like the Hawaii of Europe,
or the best island in the Mediterranean.
And the way that the government was able to save the beauty of the, of
the beaches and also the history of, of the land is obliging all construction
to be at least 1,000 feet from the seashore and to use, and to use the
same material they have to look with the strong, with the wood, and the
same nature that is right, that is there.
So, I think that if we want to continue to have a sustainable tourism and
sustainable lives in Maui, we have to say no to big construction and we
have to rethink of using. . .(inaudible). . .construction. Using the same
material and making sure that it's not a punch in the face when you see a
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new big construction in Makena, but is something that is related with the
place.
I have a. . .(inaudible). .we have in Sardinia where. . (inaudible). . .Club
Med wanted to build a big village in, in Caprera, and this project was
turned down and it was reapproved after Club Med built some kind of huts
with a bamboo with wood and stone that was not, almost not visible from
the . . .change tape. . . take this kind of example and have in Makena
Road where you can bicycle or walk or go with the horse but not with the
car. You can use maybe a golf cart and you can keep the nature the way
it is. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Pietro? Seeing none, Edward
Kennedy followed by Lloyd Fischel.
MR. KENNEDY: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council. I live in Kihei and I've
been sifting here listening to testimony all day today. And I've been struck
by a number of very cogent remarks.
One of them I thought was the fact that Seibu has the right to develop their
property, but I never heard anybody say why they have a right to rezone it.
So, I think before you rezone it, it's worth looking back over some of the
history that was presented today. One, a community plan that doesn't
really reflect what the citizens of the community wanted rather it should be
titled the Kihei-Seibu Resort Plan Community Plan. Thank you.
Second, water. The people promised to provide, the developers promised
to provide 19 million gallons per day. They provided six million gallons per
day. That says they should really scale back the resort plan.
So, I think if you're going to seriously consider the rezoning you ought to
put some conditions on them. One, is bring all the environmental impact
reports up-to-date. They said the reports were done in 1974. They're
incomplete, they're flawed, they don't consider the architectural resources
properly. That ought to be corrected.
They ought to recognize the water limitations for any new subdivision and
therefore hold development to a minimum consistent with the water that's
available, and you should require them to put major emphasis on
conservation and the architectural, and cultural resources that are in this
last very special area of South Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Kennedy? Seeing none,
Lloyd Fischel followed by Nick Holappa.
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MR. FISCHEL: Good afternoon, Council Members, Chairman. Thank you very
much for the opportunity to put together these resources for this important
meeting.
Many of you have said that the conclusion to this zoning change will set
the tone for development on this island for years to come. Council
Member Nishiki's press release recently stated "this landmark decision will
go a long way to defining life on Maui in the future."
If this is true, I ask that this Committee take a few minutes and describe
exactly what changes have been requested so that the members of this
community will know what it is exactly that has been requested. The
numbers and ill-conceived advertisements have clearly muddied the
waters for most of us. I won't go over the numbers as you can do it better
than I but I'd like to read some of our history here as the last speaker had
suggested we do look at our history. And least we forget that behind the
economic span that the developers have spewed throughout the island
this is true.
This is from the Kihei General Plan in the 1970s, the precursor to the
current plan. It reads, adjoining Wailea is Makena, once a thriving
Hawaiian community now largely vacant. The plan would place strict
development controls in Makena with special emphasis on the
conservation of Makena's historic sites.
The planners believe Makena can become one of the most valued assets
of the entire planning area if emphasis on it's development is placed on
conservation, the prevention of unwanted development so that when
maximum urbanization is reached in the rest of the planning area, Makena
will remain as now a quiet place of natural beauty and historic interest.
I'm reading now from the Maui News, this 1979 newspaper on page one,
Seibu unveils plans for Makena. And it just so happens on page two,
there's an interesting article and I'll just read to you the, a politician stated
he would "create the kind of Hawaii our young people want." He goes on,
I would hate for Maui, Kauai, and Hawaii to become urban centers like
Honolulu, and he added that he would fight to preserve the rural,
agricultural culture and charm that you are so blessed with at the present
time. Who stated this in 1970, '74? This was the person running for the
office at the time, Governor Ariyoshi.
I, I think many of us read the comments recently put forward by the current
President of Prince Resorts Hawaii.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: You have one minute to wrap it up, sir.
MR. FISCHEL: Thank you, sir. This right here from 1979 shows that Big Beach
and Little Beach at one time were classified as residential. And I'm only
just finding out that this area now, of course, has been protected. And all
us, I don't believe, has probably -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. FISCHEL: -- in this room that hasn't enjoyed this area as resident, as
natural, the natural beauty that it affords us.
It was down-sized once, perhaps it's time that we down size it again.
Doing so would courageously face the future and I, I think that it's the right
thing to do in terms of what the community here is requesting. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Fischel? Seeing none, Nick
Holappa followed by Sumner Erdman.
MR. HOLAPPA: Aloha and God Bless everybody. I just want to speak on behalf
of myself. I've lived here seven years, one week. I know I'm not a
Hawaiian but if we keep building down there it, it's not going to continue to
be natural.
I spent the last three days there camping illegally in protest of this new
resort. I don't know enough of the details about the rezoning and all that,
but I think certain monies should be reappropriated towards the
community, not the white collars back pocket so to speak.
I think Big Beach should have more garbage cans and porta potties. How
about a lifeguard stand on Little Beach? During those storms, I personally
rescued six people at Little Beach. One guy died, two people died on Big
Beach. God bless their souls. Keep our country. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Nick? Seeing none, Sumner
Erdman followed by Christina Hemming. Please identify yourself before
you start speaking. Thank you.
MR.ERDMAN: Hi, I'm Sumner Erdman. Thank you for your time. You have
before you an issue that has divided our community. The issue of zoning
changes requested by Makena Resort have brought about an emotional
controversy.
On one hand our roads are crowded and inadequate for our current
needs. Our water systems are in a precarious state. Our public parks and
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our beaches are crowded. The lights that come with development are
affecting our environment and let alone the scientists on Haleakala.
The possibility of approval of this request heightens all of these emotions.
Even I'm concerned about more lights and more people. My difficulties
with trespassing from Maui Meadows has caused several problems with
our grazing management and increased stress level to myself and my
employees.
However, on the other hand what the developer has done, what we
wanted the developer to do, investing infrastructure, roads, water, sewage
treatment, water catchment basins, Makena has done this. We wanted
the developer to take time. Makena is taking 30 years to build slowly.
Makena Resort owns almost 1,900 acres yet their only asking in this
rezoning for 600, less than one third. And most of that is to conform with
existing uses of beach access and golf courses.
I feel that a denial of this request will send the wrong message and will
only lead to a long-term division of our community. Thank you for your
time, and good luck with your decision.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sumner. Questions? Seeing none, Christina
Hemming followed by Perry Artates.
MS. HEMMING: Hi, my name is Christina Hemming, hi Planning Committee.
This is a map here that I've been putting together the last two weeks that
are a compilation of over ten archaeological reports starting from the 60s.
And I'm a little nervous tonight. I'm nervous because I'm afraid that this
type of development will continue to degrade the history and culture of the
Hawaiian people.
One of the things that I've realized with this preservation plan is that there
isn't a trail system connecting the preservation sites. In fact, there is only,
there are only letters describing how reservations will have to be made in
order to come visit on the private property while people play golf.
So, I would like to have this, this part of the application remanded back to
the State and have a more higher scrutiny placed upon the archeological
surveys that have been presented for this part of the plan.
This is the second phase of the zoning request for Makena Resort. Why
have they not built the first phase? They've had a long time to take
advantage of their. . .(inaudible). . .memorandum of understanding to take
advantage of the water but they chose not to do it. They have finally built
up their sewage plant and thank God they plan on putting a retention
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basin above that because if they weren't going to do that with a bunch of
water going in it could go right down.
This is the second part of my map here. This is the watershed map as I
found in the drainage report with 14 different culverts that would be built.
The culverts seem to follow the watershed area and seem to lead to
nowhere. There's only one little drainage place that's about 26,000
square feet by culvert five which would be on the other side, on the south
side of the little road, and it's inadequate.
I would ask that the non-point pollution standards set by the Federal
government be enforced in Maui County. The Department of Health is in
charge with that. Out of 300 polluted bodies of water in Maui County listed
by the EPA, and now Makena Beach is one of them and is listed on this
final report by the EPA.
Makena is such a sunny place. I don't understand why they wouldn't be
putting forward a solar electricity plan. The burden should not be put upon
the Maui County taxpayer to help subsidize the plans if it should be
required. The affordable housing and impact fees need to be legislated
into the County Code. Until we do so, projects will not comply with the
desire until is it legislated.
As a planner for Munekiyo hired by Seibu pointed out, affordable units and
impact fees will be only met by a developer when it is written into the
County Code and required by law. At this point only ten percent of all the
hotel units would be required to have affordable housing components, but
is this really enough for Maui County?
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. HEMMING: Construction jobs are so plentiful that many people from off
island are moving here. What about the local person in five years?
Pacing in moderation are the keys to sustainability. How about the trucks
on Piilani Highway, Wailea Alanui and Makena Alanui? Shouldn't Makena
Resort be required to build up the upper Piilani Highway to Makena
Resort, help and, and put in their fair share of impact fees to the Mokulele
and the Piilani highway total build out, not just the restriping? Where is
the overall pedestrian and bike pathway provided for in this application?
This application is piecemeal and segmented. It needs to be remanded
back to the Planning Commission, the Planning Department, and Public
Works for higher scrutiny. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Christina? Seeing none, thank you. Perry
Artates followed by Steve Suyat. Perry representing the Hawaii Operating
Engineers Industry Stabilization Fund.
MR. ARTATES: Good evening, Chairman Nishiki and Committee Members.
Representing the Hawaii Operating Engineers Industry Stabilization Fund,
my name is Perry Artates. On behalf of our District representative, Kalani
Mahoe; Assistant District representative, Patrick Santos; Administrator,
Alan Parker; and our membership of the Operating Engineers Local Union
No. 3, we wish to testify in support of the rezoning of Makena Resort.
We have visited, patiently listened, and read many efforts as well as
opposition of this rezoning issue. Generally speaking, that's exactly what
it is a rezoning issue. There are still many steps to follow in order for this
project to proceed. Yet some of us feel as though it is going to happen in
one, two or three years from now. It simply does not work that way. It is
just the first of many hurdles.
Yes, we are in the business of construction. We employ 99.9 percent of
Maui born residents who have mortgage payments and any, and like any
responsible parent, are paying for tuition for our children's education and
college expenses. Makena Resort has proven itself to our people of Maui.
The cost of infrastructure to Makena such as bringing water from Central
Maui, improvement of parks and shower facilities, retention basins for
drainage, engineering plans for the added lanes on Piilani, as well as
sewage treatment plants were no, were no cost to you as taxpayers who
were here back in the '70s, '80s, '90s, and now the year 2004.
I am a local boy born, educated, and married on this island. I've definitely
seen the changes and growth throughout along with our parents and
grandparents. As change and growth are inevitable it is, it also gives our
parents what they needed to shelter us -- we being the baby boomers of
the '60s and '70s. We built hospitals, schools, harbors, observatories,
police and fire stations and, yes, hotels too. Thus, creating employment
for many professionals in those fields as well as others.
The need to continue our livelihood on our island is at hand. We simply
cannot relocate to another State or County and start all over as a family
because our roots are here. Our jobs are here, and we strive to bring our
children back here where they belong. Not anywhere else but home,
Maui.
If the work is not planned for our future and agriculture peaks out, be
prepared for swarms of unemployment. This would be a domino effect
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resulting in those whom are still employed contributing to the unemployed
benefits.
At this point, homes are at the tail end or front end of construction. We're
being questioned. College education will be a distant dream for families
who begin to feel the pressure of no work, no -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. ARTATES: -- broken families. In summary, the future of our working class
people born and raised here on Maui are, are in your hands. As elected
officials, it is you who will have to decide the future of Mauians and our
keikis future. May your choice be one of what you feel is pono. Before
you there was submitted where testimonies in support by the number of
350, in support of this Makena Resort project. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Perry. Any questions? Steven Suyat followed by
Sanchia Foiles.
MR.SUYAT: Aloha, Members of the Planning Committee, Mr. Chair, Mr. Nishiki.
For the record, my name is Steven Suyat and I'm one of the
representatives of the Hawaii Carpenters Union, Maui Division, also the
Apprenticeship Coordinator.
We've been through this since the mid '90s, talking about this resort.
Makena has been around since 1969, and today we're still discussing the
issue. I want this committee to bring it out, to approve it tonight or
tomorrow or even Thursday, if you have to. To bring it out, and go to the
full Council so we can go on from there.
We are tired. We've been here. I remember this place and I remember
the other place across this street where we talked about the community
plan in, in Kihei, Makena and Wailea. We've been here. We've talked
about the issues of water, affordable housing. We had all that addressed.
Some of you are still on the Council today and. . .(inaudible). .gone. And
we've been here, and we brought forces that you asked us to bring, our
members who need the jobs come here and listen, to see what you're
going to do. So, I ask you tonight, again, we want this rezoning. And I
ask you, again, like I did before and before and way back, putting in the
community plan.
Makena is not a new kid in the block. They've been around since 1969.
And you know this. Now, I heard the testimony this morning about some
Hawaiians talking about the developer took land away. You like to know
about taking land because people clapped about that. You want to clap,
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because everybody who lives here today was because of the same type of
development was going on 20 years ago.
. • .(Inaudible). . .then they shouldn't be around in Kihei, Makena, or
anyplace else on this island. We supposed to be the ones telling them to
get out. So, I ask you members of this Council and this Planning
Committee, this was five, ten years ago when I came here with my
members to come and testify before you, and I ask you, again, tonight,
please don't let this go on again. We've been waiting too long and we're
tired. Even my friend Walter. . .(inaudible). . .is tired. We've been up to
the Council listening, in and out of the Full Council to the committee back
and forth, to a site visit. What? What do we have -- right back to this
place, again, this domain, and all the way across the street.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. SUYAT: Every place you been. And I ask, please, take this in
consideration, and go forward with it. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Steven? Sanchia Foiles
followed by Ivan Lay.
MS. FOILES: Good afternoon. My name is Sanchia Foiles. I can't see very well
so I have to hold this close. I live in Wailuku. I have been in Hawaii for 32
years. I worked with the now defunct Maui Affordable Housing Alliance
lead by Stan Franco. And some of the old members are going to start up
again.
The price of land is being driven up by speculators. Agricultural land is
misused where several families rent illegal apartments in what purports to
be single-family homes and pay high rents to the landlord. The same
landlord owns three of four of these cash cows thumbing his nose at the
Ag rules. Sorry. Paying lower water rates, agricultural water rates, and
lower land taxes.
I offer my services free to the County to develop a computer program to
catch these cheaters, and I worked for the City of New York as a housing
and urban development programmer long ago.
This Makena project has little to do with the real life of Maui. These
expensive and useless gated communities are as meaningless as the
exposure of Janet Jackson's breasts. In a land whose soldiers are dying
every day and they just are not told to us. Their coffins and body bags are
not shown to us. Also not seen are the homeless families trying to keep,
keep warm and dry in the rain of Maui or living in overcrowded conditions.
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All these people of . . . these people of Maui deserve a bit of land and their
own home. And it is possible to do, I know it is, if we care, if we, if we put
our minds to it. My sister and I were camping on Lanai -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. FOILES: -- in Hulopoe several times during the time that the Manele Hotel
was being, and golf course was being, were being built. The promises
that Murdock Company made ahead of time that there would, would be no
runoff to silt and kill the coral, those promises were broken. I know it. I
saw. I saw the silt. I saw the brown water. And I can testify that there
was a lot of runoff.
As were the jobs that they promised the Lanai people who were supposed
to be trained in managerial jobs, I don't know whether or not that promise
was kept. I don't know if Seibu will keep their promises. I would be very
careful about that.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. FOILES: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, Ivan Lay followed by
Kahu Charles K. Maxwell. Ivan Lay, spelled L-A-Y.
MR. LAY: Good evening, distinguished Council Members. My name is Ivan Lay.
I am here to speak on behalf of Makena, saying yes. What's the sign of a
good neighbor? A neighbor is somebody who watches out for you, takes
care of you, and helps you out.
This is all the things that Makena has done for us. It has put over six
million dollars towards water improvements. With the problem of
wastewater they have made their own wastewater facility. The resort uses
its recycled water further lessening fresh water needs. Improvement
towards public roads are over six billion dollars. Another big thing is
they're open to our concerns. They listen.
I've seen a lot of old timers this morning come up here and talk. They are
people that live near Makena and they spoke in behalf of this. I can see
as a neighbor you're the best judge. And then backing this development
should sway you towards there. No one listens better than a neighbor and
no one sees more than your neighbor. Please vote, yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Ivan. Kahu Charles Maxwell followed by David
Bergen, Bergau.
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MR. MAXWELL: Chairman Nishiki, Council Members, aloha. I stood back there
and listened to some of the testimony and my mind goes back. In 1966,
my wife and I with Life of the Land, sued Makena Resort. No body else
wanted to. The reason we did this, to make them preserve the
archaeological sites that were on the Makena property. They have, they
have done that and to our satisfaction.
One thing we got to be clear, Makena is not wild. Makena is not supreme,
it's not perfect. When they decided to allow construction, hotels and
condominiums after Maui Lu that was the end of Kihei. The end has
happened. If we as native Hawaiian people said nobody come here over
three fourths of this room would not be here today, but we allowed that to
happen. Friendly as we are in the Hawaiian custom, we allowed that to
happen.
Just look at what happened at Big beach. Look what happened at Little
beach. As native Hawaiians, we were denied access by the nudity that
goes on and by the use of the Big beach. I have an ulterior motive for
supporting. Incidentally, Dick Mayer asked me if Makena Resort gave me
anything or promised me anything. No, they did not.
My theory is that if you have a resort that is built like this, who, they, they
protected all the archaeological sites so far, we will see in the protection of
the archaeological site and I support that kind of subdivision, I mean
construction because let's be realistic. Maui is growing. We cannot stop
progress. We have to allow for upward mobility. If we don't, everything
will stop.
So, I, I, implore you to go ahead and, and give the zoning that, that they
want, and help us. Help the native Hawaiians. The native, some native
Hawaiians are in support of this, because they are going to be traders of
the property and Seibu has been working whenever there is burials or any
kind of archaeological sites. Try drive on the golf course. They have a
little string of a stonewall that was there from ancient times, the golfers go
around it. There's clumps of keawe trees that had burials and have
archaeological sites and they go around it. They play the golf. That is in
preservation, and that's what we want to see.
What's happening down at Ahihi Bay is not preservation. They're running
it, they're, they're loving it to death. You know, they're defecating all over.
Local people cannot go down there because there's no parking. The
kayak people have it all to themselves. That is not fair. Let's bring some
sanity -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MR. MAXWELL: -- back into Maui. Mahalo nui loa.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? David Bergau, representing
Operating Engineers Union Local 3, followed by William Kamai.
MR. BERGAN: Mr. Chair, Council Members, good evening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Anyone in charge of whomever that person is, can you
please take responsibility. Thank you.
MR. BERGAU: Mr. Chair -CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry. Go ahead and start now.
MR. BERGAU: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: David?
MR. RAATZ: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The time will be now.
MR. BERGAU: Okay. Thanks. Mr. Chair, Council Members, good evening. My
name is David Bergau. I am writing this as a business representative for
Operating Engineers Union, Local 3, and a former operating engineer with
13 years of field experience, and as a concerned citizen of Maui County.
My concerns involve our community and it's people. I am concerned for
our people because I was a construction worker in the early '90s when
there was little work. I saw friends lose their homes, vehicles because
they were without jobs.
In the near future, that possibility could become a reality, again, for our
union construction workers. When we had work, we had the privilege to
pay our bills, mortgage, even rent, buy food, clothes, vehicles, and gas.
The bare necessities of life.
The County of Maui benefits from construction. This past year was the
best year for tax revenues because of construction as well as tourism and
real estate. "It was a banner year," for Mr. Arakawa, front page February
28 th .
I believe that this project will create jobs and revenues for our community
through construction, tourism, and real estate. I ask you to support the
rezoning of Makena Resort. Thank you.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 94

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for David? Thank you. Seeing none, William Kamai
followed by Michael Lucas.
MR. KAMAI: Aloha, Council Members, Chairman Nishiki. My name is William
Kamai and I'm speaking on behalf of the Hawaii Carpenters Union.
There's a lot of misinformation this morning spoken by some defectors to
the zoning process.
As far as the zoning is concerned, every project that's to come on line
needs to go to have a public hearing. They need an SMA permit and the
economy of building of condos, apartments, hotels, every project needs to
go through the SMA permit process. As far as shoreline
access.. .(inaudible). . .that is to be rezoned shows the existing shoreline
to be. . .(inaudible). . .for park district or golf course.
No further restrictions to the shoreline access will be affected by the
change in zoning. Some people are spreading lies about not having any
access to the beach around Red Hill or Big Beach, Makena.
As far as the cultural sites are concerned, everyone who came up here
this morning. . .(inaudible). . .who said they're culturally sensitive to the
features that are on the site. We visited the Makena area. We saw the
sites that, that they preserved there. It's a good thing. There's burial
sites, tombs that's left intact, there's rock walls that are part of the golf
course features, there's villages and hales that are mapped out and
recorded on record.
But what they need is not people coming up here claiming to be culturally
sensitive, or that sacred land. If you're so culturally sensitive to the area,
why don't you guys come out and help them preserve this land by
. . .(inaudible). . . Put some effort and muscle into putting back the, the
areas that you think are going to be destroyed.
Like Mr. Maxwell said, you need somebody like Makena to preserve all
this. And they have. They've done a good job. We know, we toured the
area. As far as smart growth, there is no one that I know
of. . .(inaudible). . .since and nobody I know now that have spent the
amount of money in infrastructure that they have.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. KAMAI: Six million dollars in funding an independent water source and it's
transmission and storage to south Maui, some of which, some of these
detractors in the audience use that water currently. Six million dollars in
roads, three million dollars in parks, $700,000.00 in archaeological
findings and preservation, and a 17 million dollar wastewater facility. They
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help pay for the widening of Piilani highway. This was the better part
of. . .(inaudible). . .the detractors in previous meetings. Now that the road
is widened to four lanes, nobody grumble about traffic anymore, but
they're still find other issues to, to fight the zoning.
I ask that you guys support the rezoning. Makena is a great leader,
Makena Resort. They've been on the island for 30 years. They're not
going anywhere and they've done everything to conform.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. KAMAI: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Mr. Kamai. Any questions? Seeing none, Michael
Lucas followed by Richard Lucas.
MR. MICHAEL LUCAS: Hi. Now, I'm from Haiku and I've only lived here about
seven months but already I love Makena. Makena, I learned about what
they're planning on doing with rezoning and I'm absolutely against it.
(?): Can't hear you.
MR. MICHAEL LUCAS: Oh, okay. Sorry. So, I've gone out getting petitions,
trying to find out how many people are in favor of it.
I personally got 300 plus signatures just in one day over at Whale Day and
I think that almost everybody I talked to would just sign without question.
There was only one person who was actually in favor. They said it would
be more jobs, but I don't think there'd be more jobs for more than two
years where they're building all the resorts, because what I know they're
building mostly condos and timeshares where people just buy them.
I've also gone out to Kam I and II trying to get petitions and I think I got
about a hundred that day, and I think that if we develop Makena it's just
going to turn into another Oahu, and we're not going to get all the beauty
of Maui that everyone comes out here to see. And I'm not, just building
Makena is going to completely destroy all of Maui.
It's like taking little steps and little steps and eventually when they get into
the next Oahu because that's what happened there. And I think that since
we're living on the newest country or land mass and all of earth, we should
try to keep it like that. Thanks.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Michael. Any questions? Michael Lucas. Richard
Lucas followed by Jerald Suarez.
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MR. RICHARD LUCAS: Chairman Nishiki, ladies and gentlemen. Sometimes in
the middle of doing what we think is right we suddenly realize how long,
how wrong we are. This is a good example.
Here we are sitting around talking about how to divide up and exploit lands
that are sacred to the Hawaiian people as if it were a pie to be divided up
at Thanksgiving dinner. Acting like we own the place. Shame on all of us.
When the people of my ancestry left Western Europe and came here they
were greeted with kindness and friendship and in return we gave the
Hawaiian people what we had, disease, pestulance, greed, conquest and
destruction of their culture. Shame on all of us. We are the inheritors of a
debt that can never be repaid to the Hawaiian people. Reparation is
impossible, but instead we have a moral imperative to do everything we
can to respect and preserve that which we have not already destroyed.
There is so little left but there is Makena.
We know this isn't really about jobs. People say development creates
jobs. Well, we know that war creates jobs too but I haven't heard anyone
outside of Crawford, Texas suggest that we should hang our economic
future on war. No, this is really about cultural survival.
Chairman Nishiki asked a previous speaker if there was any language that
would empower or guide the committee in protecting the cultural heritage
of Makena. And I submit to you, ladies and gentlemen, that there is.
Section 6E-15 of the Historic Preservation Program provides as follows:
In addition to any power or authority of a political subdivision to regulate
by planning or zoning laws and regulations or by local laws and
regulations, the governing body of any political subdivision may provide
regulations, special conditions, or restrictions for the protection,
enhancement, preservation and use of historic properties and burial sites.
The most important aspect of this language is what it doesn't say. It does
not set specific standards to be followed to protect sacred lands like
Makena. I suggest that the lack of standards creates not a void but an
opportunity, an historic opportunity for this committee to lead the
community along the highest road, the road paved by the labor of the
Hawaiian people and guarded by the spirits of their ancestors.
This committee can set standards for the protection of the Hawaiian
culture. They can set them low or high. The question can be debated but
it should not be. Our past ignorance compels us now to impose the
highest standards on our future actions. We are not the owners of this
paradise that we call Maui. We are her stewards. It is our responsibility
and our joy to protect the future of Maui --
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MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. RICHAR LUCAS: -- for future generations. This committee should set
standards that make it clear that it is the will of this community to hold the
preservation of the Hawaiian culture and all that Hawaiians hold sacred as
the first priority in any decisions that are made.
And until those standards are applied and complied with fully, there should
be no development that could potentially destroy more of this beautiful
heritage.
We owe nothing to Seibu. We owe everything to the Hawaiian people
from the wonderful traditions that they have shared with us to the very
land that we walk on. You are either of Maui or you are against her.
Those of us here hope and pray and believe that you will embrace this
crusade to preserve Maui with seriousness and with resolve and with
aloha. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Lucas. Any questions for Mr. Lucas? We'll
look at that section of the law. Thank you. Jerold Suarez followed Brian
Krimmer.
MR. SUAREZ: Councilmen, Councilwoman, peace be with you because you
have a hard decision to make. My name is Jerold Suarez. I've been here
21 years. I live in Kahului. I visit Makena quite frequently when I can.
I'm concerned with the beach quality from the north end of Kihei all the
way coming this way. There's a trend where the runoff and the waters is
just going through the gulches and the muddy water just running out and I
can foresee that Makena will someday be in this kind of a thing if you don't
have the, the right drainage system and things.
Right now, it seems like the runoff is holding back because of the way it's
made, but if you have the development, the hard pan, the drainage will,
will be a faster runoff and probably the beaches will be impacted.
I also have a concern of what we call Maui no ka oi. What the last
speaker said, I, I second his motion. It's the spirit of Maui no ka oi and it's
the quality that I shared when I came to this island. It can be diminished
or it can be enhanced. I think it's up to you to pono. It's your job for this
particular item to be addressed. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Jerold. Questions for Jerold? Brian
Krimmer followed by Charlie Villalon. Again, we need to get you to identify
yourself when you speak. Not here. ...(CHANGE TAPE). . . Charles
Villalon followed by Sam Garcia, Jr.
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MR. VILLALON: Thank you, Wayne, for your diligence on this project and
Council for your guys hard work. This is a difficult project, but that's what
you guys get paid for, eh.
Anyway, I stand before you as a descendent from genealogy prior to
European contact. The kekuna. . .(inaudible). . .ohana, and I apologize for
the kupuna. . .(inaudible). . .that I'm not addressing them also. But the
original agreement to appropriate water from lao to Makena will not be
clouded in time.
Then Mayor Elmer, Elmer Cravalho, and his Maui facto sweetheart deals
were wrong and will not be forgotten. And Seibu, I don't know where he is
or who represents Seibu, you bear the fruit from the poisonous tree.
To a sacred land ownership rights only brings to the forefront the struggle
for native Hawaiian rights. Within the last decade, Kamehameha Schools,
Bishop Estate liquidated millions in investment into forest land areas of
Michigan only to have these lands dedicated to forest reserve following
their investment. Here on Maui, we're in the same position. Maybe it's
time to cut your losses and be glad that the foreigners are not doing this to
your own national homelands.
For the State and the County, I head the word steward over here. Be
good stewards to this area. . . . (inaudible) . . .the intent to designate all
these lands to the national park system until we resolve the Hawaiian
rights issue will be a prudent move. The faith of the mana is to protect
Makena now and because we know it will never happen. This is for you
bruddahs in the back that are the workers, I was a roofer before. I put up
all the tile in Makena and Kihei but this is for you guys. At the least, let us
set parameters and conditions on Seibu that they employ more out of
state workers from planning, engineering, construction who all have the
local talent here on our island within the State. So if you lose Makena at
least have the working class make some money to buy their own homes,
okay. Domo arigato go za i mashta.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Charlie? Seeing none, thank you. Sam
Garcia, Jr., followed by Randy Piltz. Sam is representing the Makena
Homeowners Association.
MR. GARCIA: Aloha, County Council Members, ladies and gentlemen. My
name is Sam Garcia, Jr. I am President of the Makena Homeowners
Association. Like the gentleman before me I was born and raised on Maui
and lived here all my life.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 99

The Makena Homeowners Association supports Makena Resort proposal
for rezoning for the following reasons. The Makena Resort has been a
good neighbor to our Makena community and we appreciate their long
term, their long-term vision, their long-term vision of the resort. They are
present at our monthly community meetings and listen to the needs of the
community. As an example, at our suggestion, they built a retention basin
to stop an age old problem with runoff into the ocean. During the last
heavy storm, we have seen that this plan is working.
The resorts proposed rezoning plan is consistent to what they have
presented to our community. They're planning low rise timeshare facility
of less than 100 rooms where they could have easily asked for approval
within their hotel zoning for a structure five times that large. The
remainder of their plan calls for much open space, low-density
condominiums, and single-family homes all being built up within a
reasonable time frame.
If for any reason the Makena Resort changes their plans, you'll hear our
objections at future SMA hearings, which they must attend and hold.
There exists today more beach, more beach right of ways in Makena than
I recall being available as a child. Many of the beach areas then were
fenced off with no trespassing signs and barbwire cattle fences.
The resort has actually opened up access to the beach, built three
oceanside parks complete with parking, and restroom facilities and they
maintain these daily for the use of the general public. According to their
proposed rezoning plans there is nothing that would impact beach access.
Without, without the resort's assistance in developing the infrastructure
including Piilani Highway improvements, water transmission lines and the
Makena sewage treatment plant, we along with much of South Maui would
not have the same quality of life that we presently enjoy. The resort is not
asking for any more development. They are merely bringing lands into
conformance with the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, which was
approved in 1998.
It's great to hear everybody coming up and speaking tonight and wanting
to take care and take stewardship of the Makena area. Nobody would like
that more than the people that live there. People like myself and people
that are in the homeowners association who I represent this evening. We
don't drive down from Haiku or Paia or Maui Meadows to enjoy the beach
and their surrounding areas. We live there. Our families have lived there
for quite a while.
We feel the plan is --
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MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. GARCIA: -- more than adequate and we really support what Makena Resort
is doing. We ask that, that you hereby request the Maui County Council
and its Planning and Land Use Committee to move, to move forward with
final approval for the change in zoning.
Lastly, I'd like to employ you to just make a decision. This has been way
too long. You've divided the community as seen in functions like this and
really a decision needs to be made and I really implore you to do that. So,
thank you very much for your support and aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Garcia. Yeah, I'll, I'll allow you to speak.
Committee Members, there are a few members of this community that
have kids or there's a child who also wants to speak. I know that a lot of
these people have to get their kids back home, and so if you would
consider, if they wish to speak, allowing them to move up on the schedule.
Okay, go ahead Randy.
MR. PILTZ: Aloha, my name is Randy Piltz. I'm here speaking on my, my own
behalf. I'm a business owner. I'm also a landowner in Makena and my
family have lived here for many, many years. Born and raised here on
Maui, I'm concerned as to what happens on Maui.
You know, developers come, developers go. Some developers leave
something nice behind. Others rip us off. And I can only look back in to
history that some of them were supposed to build affordable housing and
they did not.
We're concerned about affordable housing, but we're also concerned
about a developer here, Makena Resort, who have, whenever they decide
to do something, they come to the landowners and homeowners. They sit
down and tell us what they're going to do. I think this is being very
responsible.
I feel that whatever they're going to do it's going to be a responsible
development. I implore each and every one of you to move this forward.
Get this off to a, to a starting block.
We need good development. We need responsible developers. Makena
Resort has been here for over 30 years. They're a very responsible
developer. I look forward to seeing, my parents have passed on, and
they'd like to see that happen too, and I know they're watching tonight.
Mahalo.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Randy. Malia Davidson, would you like to testify? I,
I see you apparently have some young child. The other one is
Kahiwaonalani Kupahu, who is a child. If you wish to come up and speak
now. I'm sorry, Council Members, any objections? Thank you. I know
you have school.
MS. NALANI: Aloha, o kou inoa o Kahiwaonalani. My name is Kahiwaonalani
and I named the Makena video contest E Kupaa Honua'ula. Kupa'a
means to be steadfast, to be determined, to be loyal.
I want this land protected. I look into the mountains and I see clouds
bringing rain, the rain that brings life to this area. I see nature not
buildings. I want this area protected from development. I want this area
preserved for my children and my grandchildren. ...(Chanted in
Hawaiian)..
'0 is ho'i ka 'aina o ko'u mau kupuna kahi i kanu ko lakou mau iwi.
Makemake au e ho'ihi na kanaka i keia 'aina a me ka moana. E Kupa'a
Honua'ula! Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for the young lady from Committee Members?
Seeing none, thank you so much. Malia.
MS. DAVIDSON: It's hard to follow that act, wow. You know, I, I've been mulling
over this hearing for about a week and I saw my reaction, my daughter's
reaction to seeing a honu yesterday at the beach and it was just a little
one about that big. And she actually, she's kind of funny because she
talks in her snorkel, and she's, like, and you're like, like, how does she do
that?
She's communicating with the snorkel in her mouth and going, wow, wow,
and I thought, you know, part of growing up here, in such a, a beautiful
place that's virtually still untouched although there's so much development
going on is the fact that we allowed our children to be a part of moments
like that.
And so, mulling over what I was going to say today, I came up with a
couple of things which was, first of all, I see all these people back here.
And, you know, they're a part of me and I'm, I'm not going to go against
them saying that, oh well, we gotta, you know, we shouldn't do this. I
definitely want to look at their viewpoint and see how can we make that
bridge so that we all win in this situation. I think there is a win-win
situation.
We may have not, later on you will hear a proposal, a conceptual plan that
dear friend Marcia Goldinez worked up about our cultural heritage center,
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and I want all of you to really listen to it because this might be the answer.
I am actually against the rezoning of this area, this rezoning request,
because I think that we're not looking seven generations ahead.
I look at my children and the discussions that she, my daughter Nalani has
with her ten year old friends, when they see a bulldozer, they're like aunty,
what another site. What happens when my keiki grow up? What's going
to be there for us? Can we play in the fields? Can we be in the beach
without having a thousand people right in our footsteps? Can we pick the
opihi? Are they going to be there on the rocks when we, when we get
older? Are we going to be able to see the wana? Are we going to see, be
able to see the limu? These are children, ten years old that are making
statements like that. They see things that I saw, the changes that I saw
when I was a little child and it escalated into a wild fire of development.
When is it going to stop? When are you going to say, at some point -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. DAVIDSON: -- all these people that come in to Maui want an environment.
They want culture. They want true culture not the kind that you go to
Polynesian Cultural Center to see. The people kind of dress up and be
the Hawaiian or be the Samoan, or perform like that. They want true
quality experiences and that's why people have been coming here to the
number one destination, island destination in the world.
So, can we accommodate that by building a cultural heritage center that
will really kind of combine the Hawaiian emersion school talents, the
University of Hawaii, Hawaiian studies, and ethno-botany, archaeological
centers? Can we bring all of these people together? Still provide jobs for
our ohana that are in the construction industry, engineering -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. DAVIDSON: -- architecture and everything that may be there. I thank you
for allowing my child and myself to have this time, and please, once again,
be pono in this decision, because it affects not only these guys but seven
generations down the line.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Malia? Seeing none, thank you. Any other men
or women with children that need to leave that would like to testify? We
can accommodate you now, or let staff know if you want to testify.
The lady with the boy in your right arm, you can come right up now.
Thank you. Identify yourself.
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MS. STUCKLEN: Hi, my name is Claire Stucklen, and today I'm testifying to not
accept the current request as it is, but to do so with conditions added.
Conditions that include a place for the children, a community center, public
park area, play area, the school ratio per unit so that we can help to get a
high school in this area and that that can be included. To keep the
archaeological sites sacred, secure, and available to the community.
I am not for gated communities. Low income and affordable housing is a
must. To have, I'd like to see, you know, as part of this, to have the
conditions of Mokulele being widened. Piilani Highway to continue to be
widened and extended there so that the trucks and the construction
workers and all of us have a way to get back and forth without having to
be in such bottleneck traffic and having the time, our precious time take so
long to go to the different places.
To have low water landscaping be a part of it. Research ways to reclaim
and recycle the water for irrigation. I would like to see solar be mandatory
for all the buildings especially, you know, at least with solar water heating
and for other larger hotels, etc., spaces, the buildings to be designed with
larger flat roofs so that it can accommodate the panels to be able to have
more solar electricity work for, you know, whether it's just the AC, whether
anything. To just be able to have the panels work better.
To keep the environment as a top priority. It's really important that the
waters and the reef systems are kept pristine for both the residents and
the tourists. I mean, the tourism coming here is what's employing me,
which is what's going to help send him to school. And I know that people
aren't gong to want to keep coming to Maui if there isn't enough open
space, and what was mentioned earlier was about, you know.
Our cultural heritage, real cultural heritage presented in a place for people
to go, and being an environmentalist at, at heart and in my background
that non-point pollution is really a big, huge problem and that basins need
to be adequate, more than adequate to help prevent any of the fertilizer,
you know, from the, the golf, from just all the construction, from planting
not to go into the ocean so that the, the honu don't have to have ulcers on
them from all that going in. It's so sad to see that and I don't see it very
much on this side as I do up on the west.
So, I hope that the growth can, can be a win-win situation as was stated
earlier because it's going to happen, and I mentioned something to a
friend of mine and she said, well, Claire that's pretty nimby of you, you
know, not in my backyard, like, you know, I'm over here now so don't
develop over by me. So, we can't, especially since this has already been,
it's a given that something that it's going to happen, so how can it happen
in the best way to insure --
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MR.RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. STRUCKLIN: -- the generations to be able to have the sun and the sea and,
and the clean air, and the visual, the visual impact to be very pleasing and
to continue, be able to continue have people come and love this place like
we do. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? What is your name again? I'm
sorry.
MS. STUCKLEN: Claire Stucklen.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions for her? Seeing none. I
have to now admit for the record that this next speaker is my daughter. I
didn't coach her, but I'll introduce her. She is Kahekai Kealoha.
MS. KEALOHA: Aloha, Council Members. My name is Kai Kealoha. My
children and I are here to ask you to please carefully consider the future of
Makena and of our limited resources, particularly the water.
My husband is not here because he, like many local people, have lost faith
in the political system. Please restore their faith and trust and do what is
in the best interest of the community, and what the community really
needs and wants. We need affordable housing not multi million dollar
estates and hotels.
I've had the opportunity to camp and enjoy Makena's beauty growing up
and I hope to be able to share this with my children and their children.
Please let your decision reflect the character of your heart and not just the
bottom line. Let us be responsible caretakers of the land that God has
provided for us.
My children and I just ask you to look into your heart and feel what the
best decision is and not just be concerned with money and what
developers have done to Maui with their money. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you. Any other parents
wishing to testify because you have children with you? Seeing none,
Norma Piltz followed by Francis Naiko Patrick Lydon.
MS. PILTZ: Chairman Nishiki, Committee Members, my name is Norma Piltz.
I'm here to testify in favor of the rezoning of the Makena Resort. Last
week I kept reading in the paper about the last wilderness in Makena
being developed and how there is no water. I would like to comment on
these two subjects.
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First, the wilderness. My mother-in-law, Hattie Piltz, mother was Hihiliilii
Kukahiko who married James Kaawenui(?) and they lived in 36 acres of
Hawaiian homestead lands by Gas Express in Kihei. When she was 12
years old, her mother went to Makena where her mother lived with other
family members in the village. On her way back to Kihei, by horseback,
she was caught in a heavy rainstorm, she got wet, caught a cold and
ended up dying. That was wilderness.
What I remember of wilderness was the dirt road that began at Ahana
Street by Kalama Park traveling down this dirt road that was put in by the
Army Corp of Engineers during World War II. You traveled over numerous
cattle guards and drove down to the middle of the Chang's property in
Makena. That was wilderness.
And now the water. This corporation signed in good faith a contract with
the County of Maui to develop water and to install transmission lines from
Central Maui to Makena. Every time someone in Kihei to Makena takes a
glass of water, takes a bath or flushes their toilet, they should be thanking
this corporation.
In the mid 1990s, the Board of Water Supply negotiated with Makena
Resort and agreed we owed the joint venture over eight million gallons of
water a day. The new Mayor and Director of Water still he says there's
water for this resorts development. But when it was wilderness, the water
during the village days was caught in a barrel. To drink, they took the lid
off of the barrel, blew mosquitoes away and then dipped in.
During the time I remember of the wilderness, a driscol line laid on the
ground. Sometimes you had water, sometimes you had water pressure
and other times you didn't. The first to take a bath took a hot bath and
after that everyone else took a cold bath. The issue that I feel is important
is not water or is it saving the last wilderness.
This corporation has given a lot to this County and has been good
neighbors. They have developed water, put in transmission lines, built the
roads to the last wilderness, gave one billion dollars to widen Piilani
Highway, gave parks with parking lots, restrooms that are cleaned by their
staff and not the County's.
This County needs to honor their contract with this corporation and the
community plans. What I feel -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MS. PILTZ: -- what I feel is at stake is the principal, character, and integrity of
this County. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Norma? Seeing none, Francis Lydon followed by
Gordon Guerrero.
MR. LYDON: Ladies and gentlemen of the Council, Chairman Nishiki, thank you
for allowing us to speak tonight and this morning. I live in Maalaea and I
would like to say that we've heard a lot of pros and cons about the, the,
the development of Makena.
We've heard from special, special interests group that undoubtedly have
financial interests in what's going on. And we have heard from the rank
and file, we've heard from the people of Maui who don't have an interest
in, a financial interest in what transpires down there.
I would like to say that the development of Maui, the development of
Makena would destroy a jewel that exists on Maui. The Council has an
opportunity at this time and place in history to do something about
preserving as this young little lady asked to have happen, and as her
mother asked to have happen. A jewel of Maui. And this Council, before
me right now, ladies and gentlemen of the Council, can make that decision
to preserve the beauty and ambience of that Council of that, of that area.
A, a President of ours once said that the world will little, no longer
remember what we do here. What you folks do here tonight, tomorrow, in
your deliberations and eventually in your decision is going to affect the
beauty of that glorious piece of land down there.
This Council has an opportunity to place themselves in a position in
history to preserve the beauty and ambience of this island. And we're
asking this Council to understand that and to take that responsibility on.
Development has happened to the detriment of this island. You take, you
take the area from Kaanapali on to Napili, previous Councils and previous
Administrations have had the opportunity to do what you folks have the
opportunity to do. They didn't do it and now what you have is commercial
and, and, and residential development from, from Kaanapali all the way to
Napili, and when you drive that road, there isn't any of us who can see the
ocean.
We're asking from the, from the, from the people of this island, the people
of the island that you, you understand that we would love to have you
preserve, we need to have you, you are the decision makers, we need to
have you understand that, and preserve the beauty of this island and the
jewel that exists down there. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Lydon. Any questions? Seeing none, Gordon
Guerrero will be our last speaker then we will take a ten-minute recess
and then we've got Makena videos that will be presented by I think some
of the youth of our community. So, Napua, Nick and Colin and anyone
else that has brought your video presentation, can you please check in
with our staff.
As I said, after Gordon, who is representing the Operation, Operating
Engineers, Local 3, Apprentice Coordinator, we'll take a recess until
quarter to seven and at that time, the kids of our community will present a
Makena video. Mr. Guerrero, excuse me, go ahead.
MR. GUERRERO: Good evening, Mr. Chairman, Committee Members, my
name is Gordon Guerrero and I support rezoning of Makena Resort. I
support it because many years ago, as a young man, I was starting out
planning to get married and, and eventually hopefully own a home.
I was fortunate enough to become an apprentice in the Operating
Engineers Apprenticeship Program. I completed it, became a journeyman
and because I could sustain work, I was able to afford a home. Now, I am
the Apprentice Coordinator for the County of Maui and also the Big Island.
And I see in the faces and eyes of these young men and women in our
program now, they too want good jobs and be able to, to afford their own
homes, and I'm asking you, Mr. Council, Mr. Chairman and the Council
Members, please give them their wish and do the right thing and vote yes.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Mr. Guerrero. Meeting now is in recess until 6:45.
Thank you.
RECESS: 6:30 p.m.
RECONVENE: 6:48 p.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We got Jonathan Starr here. Jonathan, go ahead. For those of
you out there in the audience that are wishing to speak and talk, can you
please leave the building and go outside the doors. Anyone wishing to
speak, can you go outside the door? We want to run this meeting and
appreciate your cooperation. Jonathan, go ahead.
MR. STARR: By the way, these were videos that were aired at the Maui, at the
MACC, Maui Arts and Cultural Center, that are the, some of the winning
entries in the Makena video contest.
MR. McCORMICK: (20-minute video presentation)
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MS. HUEU: Dear County Council, I am not sure if I should be writing this letter to
you, but my teacher once said that you have the power to stop anything
that should be done in the community. I would like ask that you never
approve any development of hotels or condos in Honuaulu. This is such a
beautiful area of land and it should not be built on. I would like you to
answer these short questions to show you how much damage building on
this land could cause.
What about the environment? If another hotel were to be built upon this
land where would the sewage go -- to our beautiful ocean perhaps? Just
a couple more hotels could create so much pollution. Do you really want
that? Don't you think the people of this planet have created enough
pollution already? What about our sun? Do you really want to blackout
our breathtaking sunrises and sunsets?
What about our future generations, where will they play? How will they
know what our mountains and beautiful land look like if they are covered
with hotels and condos? I hope these questions have opened up your
mind to the kind of damage building on this land could cause. Sincerely,
Kamelani Pahukoa.
. . .video presentation.. .

MR. DELMAN: Honuaula is a very important place to me. Its natural beauty has
played a big role in shaping my character and love for Hawaii. It's an area
that I wrote a song for, which will share with you my feelings and vision for
its future. So, relax and hopefully you'll be inspired.
MR. MICHAELS: Mr. Chairman, some of the young people who made these
videos are here, can we ask them to rise so you can recognize them.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sure, we can recognize them. Thank you.
MR. MICHAELS: Napua, where'd she go, Colin Delman stand up.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Anything you'd like to say before we end this part
of your testimony? Identify yourself please. Thank you.
MR. TURNER: Hi, my name is Nick Turner. And I'd just like to say that I think
we, we need to look into an option that helps everyone's point of view in
this issue. Just like Melia with the little girl said earlier. We need
something that helps everyone win and it's not just a one-sided win,
victory. So, just look into all the options. There's more than just two ways
of looking at it. There's more than one way to decide on it. So, just look at
all options. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Identify yourself, please.
MR. MCCORMICK: My name is Colin McCormick and I live in Kihei. And this is
truly an area I really care, care deep about. I grew up here and this is the
place that raised me well, and I want to see it raise other kids well, and I'm
sure it has. I see kids from every part of the island come here and they all
love it. You ask any kid that goes there and they all love it. It's a beautiful
beach and that area is really important. It harbors endangered birds,
precious wildlife that's going to be not out here much longer, and there's,
there's lots of archaeological sites, and I think we should all respect that,
you know, because that's really is what our island is about. That's, that
represents our island. That's the history, and it's an area I want to see
preserved forever, because it's beautiful and it's important to our tourists
and to the spirit of our people, and it's a place I love. And thanks for
listening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. That ends the Kihei Vide. Thank you again. I've
got a parent whose child is waiting in the car, Leinaala Ribar. Are you
here? And then I've got a child here also that wishes to testify, Tenzen
Roust.
MR. ROUST: Oh, yeah, well, I mean, I've heard, like from more, numerous
people that the other Mall at Makena, it's barely having enough money to
keep the shops open. So, I don't know whether, you know, get the money
to build the new mall, and like keep it running. That's just, that's what I
think, so, I don't know how much it counts for but, but thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll continue with testimony. John Crocker followed by Bruce
U'u. John's not here. Bruce U'u followed by John Cahill. I've got
someone coming up here. Identify yourself before you speak. Thank you.
MR. U'U: Good evening, Council Chair Nishiki and Council Members. My name
is Bruce Usu. I'm a member of the Carpenters Union. I'm also a business
organize, organizer for them. I am here tonight in favor of this project.
First of all, I'd like to say that those kids who presented that, I think you
guys did a great job. I think that was awesome.
I stand here asking for your support for this project. I think Makena has
done numerous things that benefit a lot of people on Maui and more
especially the people on this side of the island. I was born and raised by
mom, single parent, who always told me to say thank you when people do
things for you.
So to all the people here, when you driving down this roadway entering
Makena, turn around and thank these people from Makena.
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When you're at the beach, enjoying the beach, parking your car close to
the beach, take some time and say thank you. All we hear about these
people is complaints. They have spent 35 million dollars so far and yet I
hear complaints. Affordable housing, we need this, we need that. What
more do you need people? My question to you, what have you done to
help solve the problems here?
I thank you for your time Council Members, and I hope you vote yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Bruce? If there are no
objections, I've got a elder from our community, Gladys Minchew of Na
Kupuna 0 Maui that would like to testify early. Any objections, Committee
Members? Thank you. Gladys Minchew representing Na Kupuna 0
Maui.
MS. MINCHEW: Aloha, Mr. Chairman and to the Council Members. I'm here
actually after hearing all the pros and cons of the development and the
matter of the issue being spoken about this evening. There is no more
need, but rather my intent of coming here is to make you know that as a
member of the Na Kupuna 0 Maui, we do want you to be aware that we
have always considered ourselves caretakers of the land.
Care, and that has been within our native Hawaiian culture for years and
generations passed. So, what I want to say at this point is we're here
taking on the responsibility as caretakers, and we want you to be aware of
it as well. So, if you need us, just be. . .(inaudible). .don't be afraid
because we'll be here to answer any questions or contribute anything that
we have to. Mahalo for your time and attention.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Gladys Minchew. Seeing none, I've got one
announcement. Christina Shaw, your car is parked in the fire lane and
you need to move it because in case there is need for the fire department
your car is blocking. Thank you.
Any other parents of children. I see a gentleman back there with a young
child. Would you like to testify or anyone else that has to leave? Step
forward and identify yourself.
I've got to say for the record this is another of my child with children.
Okay.
MS. FRIEDMAN: My name is Sachi Friedman. I live here in Kihei. I'm 31 years
old. Lived here, born and raised in Maui, lived here all my life. My father
used to take me down to old Makena Road, now bumpy old Makena Road
that I didn't like very much going down so he could surf. What I wouldn't
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do now to be able to go down that bumpy road and to be able to see the
beach instead of all the housing, hotels, and developments that are now
there.
I had an experience about a year ago. I was trying to go to the beach
what I usually do on the weekend after a hard week of working. I bring my
children to the beach because that's what they like to do. I went to Ulua
Beach, couldn't find parking. I tried to park on the side where there was
no, no parking and a security guard said he would tow my car. I had to go
to another beach. You go to Kam I, you go to Kam II, you go to Kam III,
Mana Kai, Polo Beach, Keawekapu, Big Beach, and all the rest of the
beaches that I'm missing, no parking.
A gentleman a couple of, a few people ahead of me, told me that Makena,
Maui Prince has spent millions of dollars to develop the roads so we can
go to the beach. I'm sorry, but there's no parking to go to the beaches,
because all the hotels have parking about two miles away. You have to
park at the hotel, not in the guest parking, in the visitor parking, which is
the farthest away. I don't like to have to do that and my children have to
walk there so that the visitors can sit there right on the beach and what is
motivating all of this, money.
Please, don't allow the zoning laws to change and let agriculture lands
zoned to hotels, residential, commercial areas. I've looked at the map that
the, for the proposed zoning, there's thousands of acres there. Parking for
residents, there's, it looks like just one -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. FRIEDMAN: -- acre. That's all I have to say. Please consider what I've
said today. I'm a voter, and I voted for all of you and not some of you. We
elect you to speak for the people. Please vote for the people.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sachi. Any other parents with children that would
like to speak? Step up if you've got a child, and you need to leave.
MS. BLUMBERG: My name is Rena Blumberg. I've been a Maui resident since
1972. We have no obligation to give Seibu the zoning change they desire.
We have a great obligation to preserve this incredible land for generations
to come. Some point out that, the Piilani Highway was restriped to a fourlane highway by the developer so we owe them.
The Piilani with its current striping is one of the most dangerous roadsl
have ridden on. The bike lane is dangerously narrow on the bridges, there
are many places on the Piilani Highway where a disabled vehicle is unable
to completely pull off the highway because the shoulders are so narrow.
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The disabled vehicle juts out into the right lane of traffic, the traffic must
pull left hoping there's no one in the left lane, but often the lanes are full
and still the drivers have to pull around the disabled vehicle. There's no
divider between the four lanes of north and south traffic.
Being forced to pull left around the disabled vehicle could push the car into
the left lane into oncoming traffic. There are accidents all the time on
Piilani, Piilani Highway. I know, I live by it. The restriped lanes are
significantly narrower than the original traffic lane and with no divider. The
result is a very, very dangerous highway. Restriping the highway was no
favor to the people of Maui whose lives are in danger every day on this
famously configured road.
Please preserve the land above Makena. Once it is lost, it is lost forever.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Your name?
MS. BLUMBERG: Rena Blumberg.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you. John Cahill
representing Cahill Construction. John Cahill followed by Richard
Michaels.
MR. CAHILL: Aloha, thank you for your patience and time. My name is John
Cahill. I'm a residential contractor on Maui. I've been in the building
trades here since '76, and a licensed contractor since '87. I have ten
employees and my company builds mostly in Haiku, but we're currently
working on a project in the Makena area.
One thing I've learned from my years of building on Maui is not to worry
about job security. If you're an honest and competent builder on Maui,
you will be busy. I say this in order to balance out the argument that many
of my building colleagues are putting forth tonight. The argument that we
should approve Makena Resort's up zone request in order to guarantee
jobs.
In fact, my, my employees are not in need of more work or job security.
What they are in need of is affordable homes. There is much that needs
to be done on Maui in terms, in terms of planning. We are at a crucial
time right now to put in that time.
I have full cofidence there is plenty of adequately zoned land on the island
at this point to keep our building industry healthy while this planning is
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done. Proper planning will lead to jobs and more importantly proper
planning will lead to a community that we can all be proud of.
This up zoning request is a very complex political issue. I feel, however,
that the key elements to examine when analyzing this issue are not really
political but more practical in nature. There is just not enough water to go
around right now.
Our Mayor is striving to come up with solutions, but this is a whole new
arena, not only for the new Mayor himself but for the Office of the Mayor
as well. Since the last election, the jurisdiction over Maui's water
resources shifted from a semi-autonomous Board of Water Supply to the
Executive Branch. There will be a learning curve here.
Under these circumstances, I feel it is way too premature for the County to
be creating additional demand on our water supplies by granting any up
zones on Maui unless they are guaranteeing a hundred percent affordable
or lower income housing. This is, this is what my employees and other
working families on Maui need the most.
Makena Resort has been a good neighbor and a good member of the
Maui community. I feel they have done a tasteful job of providing a
well-planned and well-executed high end development. I also venture to
guess that they're stockholders have been well rewarded for their efforts
on Maui.
I can't blame the corporate structure for attempting to expand their option.
That is their obligation to their stockholders. An up zoning guaranteed
profits into the future bringing the zoning in line with the community plan
would open the door for a lot more development. It would practically,
practically guarantee that a large allocation of water -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. CAHILL: -- would be forthcoming to support this development. Makena
Resort argues that the zoning should be brought into alignment with the
community plan. I would put forth that this process of rezoning review as
your opportunity and obligation to say wait a minute, a lot has happened
development-wise in South Maui since the community plan was adopted.
Perhaps we should hold off on an up zone and review the community plan
taking into account our water and infrastructure issues that have come up
since the adoption of that plan.
Makena Resort's untold already has approximately a hundred acres of
land zoned and available for development. I would ask you to hold off on
adding to that acreage at this time and put our infrastructure in order first.
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There are many parcels of land that will not be developed on Maui for lack
of water. A large number of these parcels need no rezoning only water.
These rights should be met first -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. CAHILL: -- be extending new rights for up, by up zoning. I would ask
Makena Resort to be good neighbors and be sensitive to Maui's needs. I
sympathize with the argument that they provided a lot of infrastructure and
that much of this infrastructure can handle added development. One more
paragraph?
CHAIR NISHIKI: One more.
MR. CAHILL: Okay. Okay. I guess all I would say in conclusion is I think that
we need some true building imbalance on Maui at this point. Thank you
for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Mr. Cahill? Seeing none, Richard
Michaels followed by Daniel Grantham.
MR. MICHAELS: Aloha, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council. My name is
Richard Michaels. I live in Makena. And I've been listening to the
testimony all day as you have and I, I'd like to comment, commend you on
your patience.
What I noticed is those who are in favor of the up zoning seem tied
together by economic considerations. They either own land that would
become more valuable to develop or sell. They're developers or builders
or employees of Makena Resort or real estate agents or members of the
construction industry. So, I wanted to address the need for construction
jobs in the next 20 years, which is what they're interested in. I think we
can all agree that we want to provide jobs for our residents.
So, my question to the Council is, are there enough projects in the pipeline
approved or proposed for the next 20 years to employ Maui's construction
labor force? So, I've done some research, I have, I'd like to mention a few
of them. This is by no means a complete or exhausted list.
Proposed and approved projects - the next 20 years. In Haliimaile, Maui
Land & Pine, Pineapple, Pine in, in the community plan already has a
hundred acres are now proposing a new 6,000 acre Upcountry city. At
Hamakuapoko, affordable mixed housing 99 acres. Pukalani Town
Center, 40 acres of shopping mall, a civic center and 110 units of senior
housing.
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Haleakala Ranch, Visitor's Center, a two million dollar construction project.
Honohono Subdivision in Pukalani, 60 units for Mr. Dowling. Kula Malu, a
shopping complex, 20 acres, 45 million dollars plus a long term care
facility of 80 units, another 20 million dollars for Mr. Dowling.
In Central Maui at Waikapu, there are 29 acres for 108 houses. Spencer
Homes in Waikapu, 100 acres, for 414 affordable homes. Maui Lani,
which is now about half built out, the other half is another 1,500 homes yet
to be built. Wailuku Parkside 125 homes. Maui County Estates, 400
acres, 200 units.
In West Maui, Kaanapali 20/20 an additional golf course, 500 acres; 77
single family, 77 acres of single family, 102 units; another 105 acres of
single family approximately 150 units; 350 acres of affordable housing,
1,350 units; 338 acres single family condos medium to high end, 2,000
units; and 67 acres of hotel condo, 2,000 units. So, Kaanapali 20 -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. MICHAELS: -- in the next 20, in the next 20 years will produce 5,552 units.
I'm going to skip ahead to some of the public infrastructure. These are the
private ones. We will, in the next 20 years, most likely have a Maui Lani
Elementary School, a Kihei High School, a West Maui Hospital.
Proposed in this year's State budget by the Governor, Kahului 12.4 million
to upgrade the terminal; 20.4 million for improvements to the baggage
handling area; 30 million for realignment for the Honooapiilani Highway;
18.7 million for renovating and expanding MCCC prison; and so forth.
So, I have many, many more but I'll, I'll skip down because I'm running out
of time. So, I just wanted to say that my question to the Council is, aren't
there enough projects in the pipeline approved or proposed to employ
Maui's construction labor force for the next 20 years? Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions? Seeing none, Daniel Grantham
followed by Judith Michaels. Daniel Grantham. Judith Michaels followed
by Eike Gramsch. G-R-A-M-S-C-H. Judith Michaels first. Eike E-I-K-E
Gramsch.
(?): He had to leave.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm going to move on. Mike McCormick living on Keha Drive
followed by Dale Hennelly.
MR. MCCORMICK Aloha, Members of the Maui County Council and Chairman,
Wayne Nishiki. My name is Mike McCormick, and I live here in Kihei. And
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I thank you very much for coming here tonight and for proceeding with due
diligence and caution regarding the Makena Resort's zoning request that
is now before you.
The decision to move slowly on this issue should really now be recognized
as very wise because of what we now know about the owners of Makena
Resort and their connections with organized crime in Japan regarding the
illegal real estate transactions.
What is even more damaging to Seibu is that the racketeering case in
Japan involves land that was promised to be preserved as undeveloped
forestland and then given to Yokozuka Municipal government. Instead it
was secretly sold to a real estate developer via the mob. And I know you
guys have all read this, and thank goodness the Maui News has released
some of this information in Sunday's paper.
It's now clear why the owners of Makena Resort have been pressuring
Maui County officials for rezoning approval before this major scandal hits
the Japanese press. Well, it has and the words out here on Maui now too.
And I really feel for the hard working employees of Makena Resort.
They're here with us tonight. They are friends and our neighbors. They're
good people and it's a good company here, but the bottom line is they've
been let down by the owner's of the resort in Japan, and it's, it's very
similar to just like what happened in Texas with Enron where people that
had worked there their whole life had put their life savings along with other
Americans and lost everything in the scam that went on there.
Certainly, knowing what you all know today, as our publicly elected
officials, you cannot approve rezoning proposals until such time that Seibu
is cleared of these serious wrongdoings. If there's anybody here tonight
that's proposed to deny this and prove that this information I invent, invite
them to step forward tonight and clear this up. And I've also asked the
County Council to do that, and get back to me. No one has at this time.
But this would cause a public scandal if this zoning is approved right now.
Until this is cleared up that I really believe would rock our entire County
government and result in numerous lawsuits and question the moral ethics
of our elected officials.
I propose that until this issue is cleared up by the Makena Resort, excuse
me, I would propose that until this issue is cleared up, Makena Resort
withdraw it's zoning and development request until such time that the
owners are proven to be legitimate and honest business people and
cleared of any of the wrongdoings that they're currently charged with in
Japan.
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Furthermore, I propose that because this area is one of the last
undeveloped areas in South Maui that Mr. Figueiroa and Mr. Ariyoshi tell
their owners in Japan that the people of Maui are unhappy. They need to
meet with Maui Tomorrow, the Sierra Club and a lot of the people that
have spoken here tonight and a lot of the different neighborhoods that are
really -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. MCCORMICK: concerned. They need to work out a better plan to help
preserve Makena for the citizens, our youth and future generations. And I,
I really believe that deep down in our hearts, we all really know this is the
right thing to do for our kids and their future generations. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. McCormick? Seeing none,
Bill Hennelly followed by Edward Chang.
MR. HENNELLY: Hi, I'm Bill Hennelly. Makena, yes. The proposal from the
Makena Resort is just an extension of the resort, which was approved
some twenty years ago and it's a scaled down version of the original
proposal. Makena once had a native, pristine dry land forest, but now it is
a wasteland of ugly keawe trees.
Makena Resort solemnly promises to preserve and protect whatever
ancient Hawaiian remnants that are known to exist within the boundaries
of the proposed project area. The Makena Resort project will beautify the
area not harm it.
The benefits to be reaped from its approval will be enormous in the way of
newly created jobs, and increased tax revenue that could hopeful,
hopefully be used for, amongst other things, the construction of a solar
powered ocean water desalinization and steam turbined generating plant
that would end Maui's water and power, power problems forever.
I vote in favor of this project because it's all good. I hope that everyone
else will also. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Bill Hennelly? Edward Chang
followed by Laurie Chang.
MR. CHANG: Good evening, Council Members. Thank you very much for
allowing me to testify tonight. My name is Eward Chang. I am a resident
of Makena.
Makena Resort has been in Makena for 30 years. They have
demonstrated they are a good community-oriented corporation. Through
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mutual concerns about rainstorm runoff, they have installed an 11-acre
catchment and it's working. This has been one of my concerns in the
Makena and Wailea area.
I ask you to look at the existing development, it's shoreline setback and
compare it to other similar developments within the island and the other
islands. I see a favorable difference. I hope you will also too.
In regards to archaeology in Makena, Makena Resort has spent
approximately $700,000 to date and it's continuing. I have reviewed
Makena Resort's archaeological findings, I had the privilege to do so, and
their archaeologist Aki Salulu is very open minded, and I believe will
satisfy myself and the Hawaiian community. I do not feel the
archaeological findings to be curse, cursory, hasty, or superficial.
This is my standing as a long, as a long time resident of Makena. Makena
Resort will do, development will beautify the Makena area. It will preserve
and make visual certain archaeological sites. It will provide a catalyst for
other improvements such as parks for Maui, for visitors and residents. It
will discourage people from the continuing dumping of waste and animals,
cats and dogs, in the Makena area. It will provide more jobs.
Makena Resort is a good neighbor and I support their development
wholeheartedly. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you Mr. Chang. Questions for Edward? Laurie Chang
followed by Barry Allisoon, P.O. Box 685, Kihei.
MS. CHANG: Well, here I am, again, and I've got in on paper this time.
Chairman Nishiki and Members of this Committee, my name is Laurie
Chang, and I'm a resident of Makena.
I'm here to give to you a resident's point of view so you will understand
why I am in support of Makena wholeheartedly. I do hope that you've
come here with an open and not a closed mind. . .change tape. . . that you
listen carefully to Makena's people for it is their home, their community,
and they are the taxpayers of the area.
Makena Resort has given and beautified the project, property well. They
keep us informed of their concerns and talk with us. We trust them, their
integrity, and our lives have been made better because of their
relationship with our community.
So much exaggerations and distortions of the truth have been circulated,
and I say Maui Tomorrow, no thanks to you, you have done a great
disservice to Maui. I could have respected your cause had you played fair
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and at least pointed out the good positive things that this resort has done.
After all, it is all of you who came to South Maui, to Makena to enjoy our
beaches. I know that your mission is to one day plan Makena from
mountain to ocean, but I say to you, we'll see about that.
This past Christmas Eve, I came to full realization of how good my life in
Makena is and how grateful I must be to Makena Resort. I attend
Keawalai Church, and I sing in the church choir. That night as I looked out
at all the people there, somewhere around 700 people as they seated
themselves, I saw the joy, the anticipation on their faces. Now, remember
these are mostly tourists. It was so beautiful and to top it off we had a
beautiful Makena night to share with them. I then realized how grateful I
must be to Makena and speak for them.
Oh, God, am I nervous. It's been a while. Well, Makena Resort had made
it for us. They had made it possible for us, the Keawalai ohana, to share
our ministry of God's love for them. I know that on this evening our visitors
took home with them a beautiful remembrance of a candlelight service-MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. CHANG: -- at Makena. Thank you, Makena Resort. Your development
made this possible. I am fortunate because I live in Makena and to speak
to you with openness. My husband's family goes back all the way back
123 years or so. They are Makena's people. They are Kukahikos.
My husband's life has always been Makena, and he has been well-trained
to understand and know the history and integrity of the area, all this for
his tutus and ohana.
I want the people who have been led to believe that Makena Resort when
given their rezoning will bulldoze the area, that is not so. I have met Mr.
Asimoto(?). He's a very passionate man. I tell you, he is so
knowledgeable about anthropology and the history of the South Pacific,
the Pacific people.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. CHANG: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Laurie. Any questions for Laurie? Seeing
none, Barry Allisoon, P.O. Box 685. Barry. Anturo Mila. No An. Scott IN-G-W-E-R-S, lngwers followed by Bobby Winter.
MR. INGWERS: Aloha, Council Members. My name is Scott lngwers, and I
wholeheartedly support Makena Resort's request for zoning boundary
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adjustments. The direction of Maui is smart growth, and Makena is a role
model for this.
No one spends three million dollars to dig a giant hole in the ground in
order to protect the reefs and surrounding environment from runoff unless
they have every intention of doing things right.
Makena's golf courses are endorsed by the Audubon Society for their
conscious decision to protect the environment and coastline. Makena
Resort has taken great care to leave untouched the areas of
archaeological significance on their land. And I know they will continue to
be conscientious stewards of these important sites.
No organization invests millions in infrastructure to include roads and a
self-contained wastewater treatment facility unless it has intention to
develop, and in Makena Resort's case in a slow controlled and
responsible manner. Makena is doing things right while many have not.
There are volumes of erroneous information being circulated by those who
believe that they have Maui's best interest at heart.
Ladies and gentlemen, the end does not justify the means especially if the
means to that end are based on lies to sway the masses. I ask for your
support in voting yes for Makena's request for rezoning.
I also hope that everyone here remembers the importance of respecting
each other's opinion regardless of whether or not you agree. I hope
everyone remembers that the beauty of living here is based on the love
and aloha we have for one another.
I sincerely hope that the island can heal itself from the division that has
ensued as a result of this ongoing debate regardless of the outcome.
Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I forgot to mention Scott's the manager of the Maui
Prince Hotel. Bobby Winter, Hawaii Laborers Local 368 followed by Keith
Kessler.
MR. WINTER: Good evening, ladies and gentlemen of the Council, Chairman
Nishiki. As you said my name is Bobby Winter. I represent Local 368. I
am a very proud member of the Hawaii Laborers Union, Laborers
International Union of North America.
Briefly, I just became reinstated into the union. After 12 years of living
here in Hawaii, it's been a, a tremendous boom to my existence here. It's
provided me with the ability to pay off my debts. It's provided me with the
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ability to dream about a future whereas before when I worked for Maui
Land & Pine for eight fifty an hour picking pineapple, I don't think so.
Somebody said to preserve the rural charm of Maui. I don't know about
you, but that means grinding poverty for the people who have to work it.
This is an issue about the working class of Maui and the future they can
be proud of. This is about keeping our children here instead of leaving,
because of the lack of affordable jobs that provide a living wage.
What situation does government give us today? Privatization, which
means contracting out work for lower wages and less benefits. In the best
of both worlds the government and private industry would have, would
provide the resources to build affordable housing.
And let me tell you something, if that was the choice here tonight, that we
had a choice between, develop, developing affordable housing versus
Makena Resort and it was on the table right now to provide union jobs, I
would vote for affordable housing.
But guess what guys, for 20 years that this gentleman represented to us,
and misrepresented here, that's proposed work that's not work that's
happening.
In 1991, when the construction industry was in the, was in the doldrums
here on Maui, they had more work on the table. Much more work, but
because of the economy we could not be accomplished. So, that's why I
said this gentleman is talking about.
Now, I will put money on how many of the environmental million around us
driving their SUVs and give generously to the Sierra Club. Give real
generously to the Sierra Club while looking down their noses at those of
us who sweat blood for a living.
Well some of these same people and I don't mean to say all of these
people because I know there's a lot of very, people here that really mean it
from their hearts that want to see a different future for Maui. I know this
not all people, but some of these people are here tonight trying to turn
Makena into their little private museum -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. WINTER: -- while we proud brothers and sisters can't afford a future here. I
say how dare you tell us how to be content with working at Starbucks and
McDonald's while you cruise the Internet for your next purchase on E-Bay.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 122

It's our time and it's about time we get some respect for the roads we
build, the infrastructure we have maintained and the schools that we help
send your children to. Thank you, man.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Winter? Keith Kessler followed by Claire
Stucklen.
MR. KESSLER: Good evening, Mr. Chairperson. Good evening, Council
Members and my friends and neighbors. Thanks so much for the
disservice you did to, to Maui. I wouldn't want to be in your shoes, I'll tell
you that.
I'm very sad about the divisions that this issue has caused in our
community. I think unity is the most precious possession we have and I
think it's important that we resolve this in a way that everyone will be
happy.
I heard this gentleman say just now, I disagree with this man. My father
was a union man, and I know where he's coming from. He needs a job,
you know, he's got kids to feed. And I also heard him say that if there
were affordable, if he had the option of obtaining affordable housing on
Maui that he would be doing that instead. That I think is the real solution
to the problem.
I think we need to turn this proposal down and look at putting these people
to work and building this affordable housing that's so badly needed here
for Maui. But you guys have a, a, very difficult job. You need, you need to
have the courage and vision to balance, you know, the need for affordable
housing, for development, you know, for preserving the environment and
the heritage and jobs, and it's not an easy thing to do.
So, I, I just, you know, pray that God gives you the wisdom for doing these
things. I want to point out one thing, I believe that what the child, children
want is what we should do, and I did not hear any children come up here
and say that they wanted the zoning proposal to pass. I heard them all
say that they want to halt development in Makena.
When I was a young man, and I was a young man at one time, I met a
beautiful woman and I fell in love with her. And we got married and we
had dreams of a future together and made each other all kinds of
promises. And then as we got to know each other better, we found out
that we really weren't compatible and we couldn't keep the promises we
made to each other and we had to go our separate ways to avoid hurting
ourselves and each other, you know. And so, we cut our losses and got a
divorce.
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And I think it's time for Maui to get a divorce from Seibu because if we had
made promises . . (inaudible), we can't keep them without hurting
ourselves, we're just destroying ourselves by trying to keep these
promises. You know, people who have deeds to the lands around here,
but really, you know, only God owns the lands and we're only his, his
custodians. You know, it may be a piece of paper but the land belongs to
us all. I had a statement to read, but I had to say those things first. I
guess I wont' have time.
You know, the motto of Hawaii is ua mau ke a o ka 'aina i ka pono, you
know, the life of the land is perpetuated in righteousness. That's means to
me our first obligation is, as a community, is to take care of the land and
that we have to do it with justice if we're going to survive. I urge you to
reject this application.
Also, I would say that the. . .(inaudible). . is sometimes the healing of the
best and I believe that Makena Resort has been a very good neighbor and
has done wonderful things for Maui but I think we can do better things if
we start looking in a different direction. Thank you very much for your
time and thank you for your service to our community.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Kessler. Any questions? Seeing none, Claire
Stucklen.
(?): She's gone. She, she spoke earlier.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, God, I'm sorry. Okay. Keala Han followed by Piburn, P-IB-U-R-N. Keala.
MS. HAN: Aloha, Chairman Nishiki and Members of the Commission. My name
is Keala Han. I am in no way connected with Makena Resort. I am a
native Hawaiian and my ancestors go back 15 generations and as the
saying goes, I am as American as can be. That's why I'm here tonight -To fight for the work, for the rights of our working people.
You see these people here that live on the beach naked. They don't have
to work. All the working people need jobs, okay, and I am here to support
Makena Resort. I have not even met most of the people back there, but I
felt right at home with the working people.
When I walked in tonight, I recognized a lot of these people that were at a
meeting two years ago, and they were fighting to keep Little Beach so that
they can live naked there.
Now, my 14 year old granddaughter had a birthday party, had a birthday
party, and walked over to Little Beach. She was so shocked when she
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saw these naked people. I called the Mayor's office, and I was told by the,
the information person, well, maybe they couldn't do anything. Well, you
know what, I suggest that they send our police department there. They
can do a good job. Clean 'em out.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any questions for Keala? Seeing none, Kaya Piburn will
be our last speaker before we take a ten-minute break.
MR. PIBURN: Good evening, everyone. I'd just like to say that I do not support
the rezoning. I think that Makena is a sacred and precious place and by
building everything will just ruin the entire view.
And my father was a carpenter and was working with the Carpenters
Union building the Grand Wailea, and we've always struggled as a family
and as soon the jobs are over the money is gone, because we've already
spent it on our rent.
So, where is it all going to end, is with sky rise development into the
future? There's going to come a point when there will be no where to build
anymore and then it will be all over anyway, so we need to look for better
solutions to the, to the big problem, you know, the big picture.
And there's a problem with the water and whatever else is so, you know,
that's what I think.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. PIBURN: My name's Kaya Piburn.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. If there's no objections, we'll take a ten minute
recess until 8:20. Thank you.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

8:10 p.m.
8:20 p.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: I just want to announce to those of you that are in, are in,
members of the public. You all have been given numbers, with your
names by our staff. Let me tell you that tonight, the meeting cannot go on
until eternity.
We have to vacate this building by 11:00 o'clock. However, we will
continue with testimony tomorrow at 2:00 o'clock. If any of you cannot
stay late, then I would ask that you get back to our staff and tell them that
you will be here tomorrow.
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I can tell you exactly where we are as far as number. I am on number 43,
and I've got another 37 to go through to reach the number 80, which is
Rena Blumberg, but I think she already testified.
So, number 90 is James. . .(inaudible). . .. And so, I'm going to tell you
that we've got that many people signed up to testify. If you can make it
tomorrow at 2:00 o'clock rather than wait in line, then I ask that you come
and report to our staff, and we will accommodate you for tomorrow, okay.
Thank you. We'll continue with testimony. Will the meeting please
reconvene. Next to testify is Christian Tackett followed by Patricia
Schulte.
MR. TACKETT: Good evening, everybody. Thank you for, thank you for taking
the time to listen to me. I came here when I was five years old. I went to
lao School, Wailuku Elementary and Baldwin, and I have three children,
and I need this job to feed my kids. And I've been, I've been a carpenter
my whole life since I graduated high school, and I hardly ever get to work
a whole year, and I cannot afford a house, and if you guys take this project
away and you give low income housing, and the low income housing
comes around, I'm still going to lose out, because I have to have a job
when the low income housing comes around so that I can qualify for it too.
So, my question is if, if, if we don't let this project go through and, and you
don't let the men work, and all those men know I have kids and families
too, then the, then are their children going to face the same kind of life that
I face, because I have, I had, when I was fresh out of high school, I got
married. And, and, my whole life I've always wanted to raise a family here
in Hawaii, you know, and just show them the nice things that, that my
parents showed me when they were raising me here. And, and so, I
thought I had it all down, you know, you, you pick a job, you're consistent,
you work hard and you can raise a family, you know. But I, I, I got my, I
got married and we, we had our kids and we were young and we were, we
were in love and, and the money ran out and my wife looked at me and
she said, I can't stay here with you, you cannot even pay the rent, and she
split and she went back and she moved in with her parents, you know,
because she couldn't, she couldn't see any future with me because there
is no consistent jobs for us construction workers.
And, and I've gone through, through some, some painful times and
maybe, maybe it's not all about money, but I tell you what, when you have
little babies and the money runs out, then, then things get hard, you know.
And, and you start fighting about stuff that you normally wouldn't even fight
about.
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And so, I really hope that, that this project goes through for, for all the
people of my industry, because they need the work and they need the
affordable housing. And the only way to, to stop this project is you gotta
tell all these people, all the new people that came, and all the, the young
people my age that you, you probably shouldn't even have kids, you know,
because we cannot build anything more to suit the more people, you
know. We gotta keep everything scaled back because, because there's
no more room, you know. There's too many people and there's not
enough space. And so, so I just hope that, that you -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. TACKETT: -- you let Makena go through and, and you let, you let people
progress and hopefully as the construction, as we get better at
construction, we can produce things that are, that have less impact on the
environment and as, as the people that do the studies, they get better at
doing their studies then, then we can create systems that, that make
everybody happy while we keep everybody employed at the same time.
So, thank you. And I hope you have a nice evening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Christian. Any questions for Christian? If not,
Heather Proud, if there are no objections, we've got a young lady in a
wheelchair that would like to testify. Okay, go ahead, young lady.
MS. SHULTE: Sorry, if I had heard what you were up to I wouldn't have stepped
in front of her. My name is Patricia Shulte. Council Members, Mr. Nishiki,
everyone who's here tonight, no matter who you represent, thank you for
coming because we all represent Maui.
I have a couple things from the Maui News, paid advertisement -(?): Please use the microphone.
MS. SCHULTE: I will -- paid advertisement from the Maui News representing the
builders, paid advertisement from the Maui News representing the
Council, somebody, someone paid for this, paid advertisement from the
Maui News representing water issues. All of these paid announcements
require a tremendous amount of money.
Whoever is representing Seibu tonight, thank you for helping the County
of Maui in the ways that have been noted by everyone tonight. I've lived
here for 13 years on Maui. I've lived in Hawaii for 20 years. I've
contributed as much as I can.
I raised my child here, I educated him here, he went to the mainland, he's
an electrician, and he's supporting his child there. I don't even get to see
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my son. I live here in Maui. I have two acres. I have 80 fruit and nut
trees, and 20 koa trees. I'm breeding sandalwood so we can replant it.
My interest is in Maui. Maui cannot grow unless we have growth. The
builders made an agreement with the landowner sometime ago, from what
I understand, it's enough of a heated issue that a friend of mine won't even
make a painting in behalf of the issue because her friends sell the land, it
gets built. Her friends play golf with people. We all have to work together.
We cannot do things because other people get angry with us.
As Council Members, you represent everyone. You represent the laborer,
you represent the people that stay naked on the beach. I'd like to remind
the native Hawaiians who call attention to that over and over that before
the Christian Missionaries came, Hawaiians had the freedom to do that
too.
Now, they make it a political issue, this is not the issue. The issue is when
you terrace that much land that close to the ocean, the runoff from one
rain in one afternoon can do damage that we can't undo in a thousand
years.
There is a fish sanctuary here that has been designated by the Federal
government. It's my understanding, at least, from the signs that are
posted. Any runoff from all of these mountains, this is not flat land. I'm
referring, somewhat, it's my understanding that someone paid for this with
her home. This, just stand firm people, from the picture, what, what's
being developed.
Many of the houses that are being built there are going to be houses for
the children of the people who are building it.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. SCHULTE: None of the houses that are being built there are being built for
the people who were born and whose parents and grandparents and great
grandparents were born here. I was not born here. I was born in
Germany in the post war as a child of an American serviceperson.
I have never been part of or belong to a community ever in my life until I
came to Maui. I give a lot of time. I make careful considerations. I rarely
take you folks' time unless it's important.
Why can't some resolution be done between the person who sold the land
and didn't have it zoned? These people who bought this land didn't really
zone to build or we wouldn't be talking about rezoning now.
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So, what does it take to put some heads together, redistribute how it
looks, so that there is part of the building goes to the people who are
building it being able to buy affordable homes. That their children can
come back here or can stay here and live.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. SCHULTE: I have nothing else to say. I think I've left enough here to think
about. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. We have a question for you, hold on Pat.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Hi, Ms. Schulte, thank you. One of the ads you held
you up you said was paid for by the Council?
MS. SCHULTE: Well, it has the Council's names. I don't know who paid for it. I
just noticed at the bottom it has all the Councilmembers listed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Oh, okay.
MS. SCHULTE: Which look like you've endorsed it, but I believe it was a
privately paid thing. The thing is, when your names appear on it, it
appears that you've endorsed it.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
MS. SCHULTE: Okay. So, you know -COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just for clarity, all that is, is that they're saying to
contact the Council people. If you look at the ad it says contact your
Council people.
MS. SCHULTE: I realize that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. You didn't say that earlier that's all. I just
wanted to clarify that.
MS. SCHULTE: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Heather Proud.
MS. PROUD: Thank you. This is really an important issue. Man, wow, I'm really
shocked, I'm overwhelmed by the amount of energy, time, money that has
taken for all of you to come here and address.
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I really thank you for your time and as she said, I think everybody from all
sides were showing up and standing for your needs and issues and
expressing them.
I, I was born in Honolulu. Raised here on Maui for 28 years, and I'm not
taking sides, and I want everyone to have their needs met. I want the
laborer guys to have their needs and their housing and from my
understanding, which is very limited on this issue, I, I agree with all the
work that you folks have done for all these years, especially you, Wayne
Nishiki and Jo Anne Johnson.
All the years of work and the last I heard, was that there was a, a vote for
a moratorium on development. And that was maybe a year or two ago.
And that's what I'm in favor of, a moratorium until, on all development in
South Maui.
I've lived in north Kihei for six years, right on South Kihei Road -- one
block of South Kihei Road. I saw, this was ten years ago, I've seen the
development in north Kihei. I've seen the development in South Kihei.
You can imagine, I've seen, I've been to the beaches. I love the beaches.
I love the ocean, and I love the view, the scenery and, you know, Kam I,
Kam II, Kam III are pretty much gone. The scenery, the views, the traffic,
the traffic, and the traffic.
We don't have to be saying the same things over and over, but here we
are saying the same things over and over. As a resident, as an out
spoken citizen and, and voter, I really urge you to consider win-win
situation, solutions.
To, to please deal with the infrastructure problems and the water problems
before adding more homes whether they are affordable, not affordable,
creating jobs, not creating jobs, please consider the people, the citizens,
the community that lives here.
I heard from the Makena community. You know, I've lived in Kihei,
Makawao, Haiku, Kahului, Waiehu, and Maui Meadows and north Kihei.
You know, Maui was a community. Hawaiian Islands are, we are a
community. This is a State park. Anthony Ranken and the Makena
Community Committee has already put hours and hours, and hundreds of
hours and effort and time and money -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. PROUD: -- to saving Makena as a State park. Since then, I haven't seen
that park developed for the community. I've seen, okay, you know what
we've seen in Makena. You know we've seen crime and degradation of
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the bathrooms. We haven't seen money from the State or County. If
every person since that park became a State paid $1.00 to use that
beach, we would have two million dollars by now. Since that place has
become a park, every person would love to pay $1.00 for the experience
of walking on the beautiful, pristine beach, seeing the whales, snorkeling,
diving, fishing, as has been done for hundreds of years. And I pray that
the pristine beauty and the last land is reserved, preserved in however
many, I can think of a thousand ways that that land can be making money
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. PROUD: -- benefiting the community, the workers and the historical sites
the e malama i ka aina o Makena. Please take care of the land, the
people, the whales, the ocean, the marine, marine life that we've all grown
up on Maui to love. You know, and that's why we have people that come,
people come to see the preserved marine life. Thank you so much for
your time. Thank you, everyone.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. And thank you for coming despite of your, your
physical disability, Heather. Take care and thank you again for caring.
MS. PROUD: You too.
?: Could you state your name . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry, Heather Proud,
MS. PROUD: Proud, P-R-O-U-D.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, again, Heather. I've got a minor Shannon Heid that
would like to speak and then the parent Marcia Godinez. Heidi, are you
here? Heid, I mean, Shannon Heid.
MS. HEID: Hi, my name is Shannon Heid. I know you guys probably heard a lot
tonight, so I'm going to keep it short and sweet. I have been born and
raised here on Maui, and I'm not anti-development, I'm just for responsible
growth. And I think if we could just meet somewhere and make a
compromise, you know, keep the jobs.
Ever since I've been in eighth grade, I've been planting native Hawaiian
plants at Makena and its just got so much potential right now, just to, like,
give, like, get back to the point where, like, it's been, I don't know. I don't
know what I'm trying to say, sorry. But, I don't know, it's just right now it's
just really starting to thrive and, like, get the native plants back.
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And, you know, just the resort would just, I don't know, its kind of harsh,
you know, look at Kaanapali, like, I go to the beach and its just, it's not the
same, like, I go to Makena versus Kaanapali and Makena's just so much,
like, richer and more, I don't know, it's just go so much more soul, you
know. It's from, it's just, untouched.
And basically what I'm trying to say is, I don't know, I'm not against antidevelopment, yeah, I'm not against development, but I just think we just
need responsible growth, because the growth is good and just kind of
keep it in proportion and make it real and, yeah, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Shannon. Any questions for Shannon? Seeing
none, Marcia Godinez followed by Lehua Clubb.
MS. GODINEZ: Hello and thank you for allowing me to step in front of line here,
and get my son home. I just wanted to address a couple of the
stereotypes and I, I do have an SUV, I don't run naked down the beach, I
am in favor of building a museum type cultural heritage complex in the 19
hundred acres that Seibu lands occupy. I don't see the complex as my
own personal private little museum.
I do think that there is a way to express a larger vision for these lands.
These are very unique lands. They're covered with archaeology. It's a
very rare situation. It's a rare situation not only for Hawaii, but in the
world.
This, right now, Makena Resort is looking at building a, a beautiful
development, I'm sure. I mean just looking what they've done already and
how it's maintained, I think they've done an outstanding job. However, a
lot of what is being proposed could really be built anywhere in the world.
Meanwhile, at, which would not, let you, one can find timeshares, luxury
homes surrounding the golf course, condominiums in any beautiful, sunny,
temperate climate in the world, but here, in this particular lands, we have
something that one doesn't find in any beautiful, temperate climate in the
world and that is we have, we have an opportunity to create a very
expensive world class cultural heritage complex that could be approached
the same way major museums are approached in different destination
areas. For example, when the Guggenheim Museum was built in the
north of Spain, in a small industrial town called Bilbao, it turned a, a town
where no one would ever go into one of the world's premier destinations.
The town had, had to be upgraded to be, to co-habitate with the museum,
basically. The museum complex generates substantial income.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MS. GODINEZ: I think the same kind of situation could be created in these sable
lands. I think it could provide construction jobs at a low impact
architectural engineering design to where the workers could work. The
jobs that would be available at this combination educational, research, and
destination facility would be meaningful jobs.
There are hundreds of native Hawaiian speakers coming up through the
schools. There are scores and scores of people taking degrees and
graduate degrees in Hawaiian studies and archaeology and ethnobotany.
This State is entirely prepared and equipped to staff -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. GODINEZ: -- a major complex of this kind. Thank you very much. I
appreciate the time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Marcia. Any questions? Questions for Marcia?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Ms. Godinez.
MS. GODINEZ: Your welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: My, my question is regarding the museum, or the
cultural heritage complex, because we're reviewing an application that is
from a private landowner, have you had discussions with them and have
you given them any type of proposal or anything to consider for them to
ask us to consider within their application?
MS GODINEZ: Today, I emailed Chris Kobayashi, the attorney for Seibu, the
entire plan. Basically, everything that you have in your binder was given
to both Mr. Kobayashi and Mr. Roy Figueiroa so that everyone has the
same documentation to view. And I would be delighted to discuss some
of this with anyone who is interested.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I, I'm just asking because this is just a clarification,
so today was the first day that they got this from you?
MS. GODINEZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, thank you.
MS. GODINEZ: You're welcome.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more questions for Marcia? Seeing none, thank you.
Lehua Clubb followed by Sylvia Calibuso Pitts.
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MS. CLUBB: Aloha, Council. Per Patty Nishiyama, President of Kupuna o Maui,
because Gladys Minchew forgot to say the Kupuna 0 Maui are and will be
the stewards of the Makena archaeological sites.
My name is Lehua Clubb and needless to say I support Makena Resort's
rezoning. This morning I heard Sean Lester say some Seibu Board
Members were arrested. Well, anybody can get arrested even the
Chairman here can be arrested, but it has nothing to do with Makena
Resort's rezoning.
I asked some knowledgeable persons this morning what they thought
Makena Resort was doing. One person said Seibu does not own the land.
Another one said the land has to go back to Akahinui, the King. Is he
going to buy the land back or does he honestly think that Congress will
gave the State of Hawaii back to him?
I asked Ed Lindsey, how many acres was Makena Resort going to
develop? He said, oh, I can't answer that they're all scattered. So, I said
if you didn't do your homework, don't make a fool of yourself.
Makena Resort should sue these people who, who are doing false
advertising. I know what Makena Resort wants to do and what they are
doing. They need to conform or bring up to code what is already
developed.
If you move away from the map, the blue you folks can see, the blue is
already developed. It comes under a COQC or whatever. It does not
come under the PK-1, that's what they want to do. They want to change,
change that zoning. The golf, it's already been developed. All of that blue
is developed.
There will be no beachfront development, because Makena Resort does
not own beachfront. Listen, now you guys who get pepeiao kuli. They will
develop 156 acres in a 20-year span. You people in Kihei who oppose the
resort and its zoning should be ashamed of yourself. Because of Makena
Resort, you have been given the staff of life, water.
Ron Vaught said it all this morning. All the water meters put together in
the last 20 years should have been saved for Seibu. So, those from Haiku
and Paia, you be careful. What goes around comes around and your turn
is very soon. So, don't let Hawaiiana, don't take Hawaiiana for granted.
The Gods are watching you. Council, vote yes and get it over with. It's
too long.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Lehua? Seeing none, Sylvia
Calibuso Pitts followed by Alia Watts. Sylvia . . . I don't know if you're
representing the Prince.
MS. PITTS: Good evening, Chairman Nishiki, Council Member, Members of the
County Council and the Planning Commission. My name is Sylvia
Calibuso Pitts.
Yes, I have been employed at the Maui Prince Hotel since 1986. My
reason for testifying has to do with my employment at Makena Resort.
However, I am confident I can be employed elsewhere.
The new employer may be gone tomorrow and not pay a union wage,
whereas, the Makena Resort has established a generation of longevity. I
have maps, you might have my paper there, but I have maps of
development plans including the 1969, 1985 and the Sky is Falling map
published by Maui Tomorrow.
With due respect, I acknowledge Maile Luuwai and the esteemed Ed
Lindsey and their ties to the Maui Tomorrow group. Maui Tomorrow put
out an informative timeline history of Makena Resort, but their version of
history fails to mention all of the actual effects. I have in front of me a
1976 phone book here. In this book I can see the last name Lindsey and
Luuwai. I'm shaking, I'm sorry.
However, how many other officers and members of the Maui Tomorrow
and testifiers know of living of Maui through the generations that put forth
the . . .(CHANGE TAPE). . . The Makena Resort has been adapting to the
long range economic plan through over 30 years. They proposed another
20 years development still within the 1969 County plan.
I ask you, Council Members, what better quality in a developer do you
seek? I too see the sky is falling, if the vision and history of Maui is
shortened to the latest new arrival, for the ploy of reelection then stand by
and cover your heads. Yes, recent arrivals have a voice in the future,
however, not in rewriting the past.
I urge the County Council to make the decision, their decision yes, or no.
That's all we ask. Choose between planned development or the inevitable
future of here today gone Maui Tomorrow — type of development that has
caused Maui the actual harm. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sylvia. Any questions? Seeing none. I've got
another minor, gentleman, I think, Isaiah Shim to be followed by Alia
Watts.
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MR. SHIM: I was going to say I've worked construction before in Makena and
I've seen the runoff, all the concrete runoff, like that, going into the water.
The whole water is all screwed up. You see the concrete runoff while
you're pouring concrete. You see the runoff right into the water and you
already know that the dust runoff from everything, the land, the dust, the
concrete, all ruins all the reef.
Not only that, but it may be creating jobs for us local people, but I tell you
what, development of that is just totally screwed, brah. All around there,
that's all Hawaiian, brah, that's all Hawaiian, that's history, that's our
culture, all that spot right there.
Not, its not, it might not be ancient Hawaiian culture, but for us young
people, the next generation, like that, we look at that place like a place of
fun. It's always a place to go. You want to relax. You want to hit the
beach, you know, just, uh, just totally just makes me hurt when I think
about it. That's all I have to say.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Isaiah Shim, Alia Lofts followed by CharlAnn
Nakamoto. Alia Watts. CharlAnn Nakamoto, Director of Human
Resources, Maui Prince Hotel followed by Herman Nascimento and after
Herman, Christine Shaw.
MS. NAKAMOTO: Good evening, Council Members. My name is CharlAnn
Nakamoto, and I'm a resident of Pukalani, and I'm also employed at the
Maui Prince Hotel as the Director of Human Resources. However, this
evening I'm, I'm speaking here as a Maui resident.
I've chosen to be employed in Makena. I do commute 26 miles one way.
I'm part of the traffic, and I do appreciate the highway improvements that
we have. The local residents, Makena residents this evening such as the
Chang family are in favor of the rezoning. They have said this over and
over again that the resort has been a good neighbor. And I think we
should follow their lead. They're, they're the true residents of the Makena
area and long time residents.
I have been employed in the hotel industry on Maui for over 17 years.
And I've been one of the fortunate local girls who have been able to move
away after college and very fortunate to return to the islands. And this
opportunity was afforded me because of the hotel industry. Because of
this career opportunity, I have been also able to purchase my home when
I was a single person here in, in the Kihei area.
There are many other team members like myself who have not been able
to come here this evening. Many of our team members that are working
with us at the hotel, we have about 465 employees, many of them work
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two jobs, two resorts or in another industry, and many of them are also
homeowners. And because you don't hear from them tonight you can't
think that they're all not homeowners or they just don't care. They do
care.
In my position as the HR Director, I've also experienced the fragileness of
our industry. Regardless of the fragileness, I think you, you'll experience
how much the industry has given back to the community. In two months,
in May of this year, you will see the Charity Walk come up. And you know
that's one, one area that the hotel industry unites. As an industry, they will
be donating back to the community over $250,000.00. And we, we put the
Oahu industry to shame with what Maui does for our island.
So, the timeshare sector is just another way for us to support the working
class people and what I mean by support is to continue to support them.
There's times when we, as a hospitality industry, are very vulnerable with
airline situation, the economy and things that, things that's happening on
the mainland. Timeshare would add to the cash flow and a steady income
to our economy. And so I hope you can take that into consideration.
Affordable housing may have been another issue -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. NAKAMOTO: -- throughout this evening and the thing about affordable
housing is to remember that affordable housing is part of this project.
Over a hundred affordable homes are committed by Makena Corporation
and affordable housing is only affordable if you have work and you have
jobs.
So, I think if you keep all of that in mind, Council Members, I'm asking you
tonight to please feel the sense of urgency to be brave and move forward
with a decision.
I can tell we can't all be happy but, you know, how many times we've gone
through these hearings and testimonies. I urge you, please don't wait, and
please put Makena land into conformance with our community plan. This
is the right thing to do and it's the only thing to do. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for CharlAnn? If not, Herman
Nascimento followed by Christine Shaw. After her Robert Stuart and Mary
Groode. After Mary Groode. . .(inaudible). . .
MR. NASCIMENTO: Good evening, Chairman, Members of the Council. Thank
you for this opportunity to address you here tonight. It sounds like we're
all having fun.
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Isn't this a wonderful place to live in a free country? I do respect
everyone's opinions whether it's for or against, but the truth has to be
brought forward. Makena has done everything that was asked of them.
They've complied.
Archaeological sites has been taken care of, no other sites have been
discovered, but those that have been discovered have been well recorded
and protected.
They've made sure that the runoff stays within their properties with a large
retention basin that was just completed a few months ago. So, they've
complied with everything that was asked of them. Now, it's time that we
keep our end of the deal by granting them this rezoning.
All they're asking for is to comply with the community plan. That's all.
Nothing more. You know, it's funny when we were growing up, we were
used to having people tell us, the younger generation what we can do,
what we can say, where we can go, where we can't go, where we can
swim, where we can't swim. But the time has come that we want to take
our stand and say enough is enough.
Sure, everybody says this is a free country. Free my eye. Freedom is
paid for by a lot of our people from this island. Brothers, uncles, brotherin-laws, cousins, that went out to war and never returned. They made the
ultimate sacrifice to make sure that we here tonight has this freedom to
come before you and speak our minds. We have asked, gave up four
years or more of our lives to do our duty in the military.
Many of us, patrolled the Barren Seas, the cold water of the Barren Seas
making sure that no one sneaks across the Barren Straits so that we can
all sleep peacefully at night. We can all come to public hearings and
speak our minds. This is freedom that we're all enjoying, but it's been paid
for.
Now, what right does Maui Tomorrow and the Sierra Club to come up here
and tell us, the local people, the hard working class people of this island
what we can do —
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. NASCIMENTO: -- and what we can't do, where we can live and where we
can't live. What makes them think that they know what's best for us. I'm
66 years old. I was born and raised on this island and I say enough is
enough. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Herman. Any questions? Christine Shaw followed
by Robert Stuart.
MS. SHAW: Good evening. Thank you for the opportunity to speak. I mean, hi
everybody. I am against the Makena rezoning and, but I'm not against all
these wonderful people having plenty of work. And I think that the point
was well made that there is plenty of work available on the island.
I was a single mom who came here with two little kids 26 years ago. And
it was at, sitting on Makena beach that I decided that I needed to make my
home here.
I needed to bring my children here to a place that was really pure and
beautiful, clean, healthy, a healthy environment, which I think is what is so
predominantly important about Hawaii and about Maui is that it's one of
the few pristine, healthy environment's on the planet.
I travel a lot. I just spent six months caring for my 90 year old mother in
Oregon, which is also an incredibly beautiful State, but it is so polluted.
The traffic is so heavy. The water is so dirty and there is so much
construction. I'm also fortunate enough to have, I've been taking care of
all of our children here on Maui.
I do therapy with autistic children, and special needs children and have
gotten the opportunity to go to school and my submajor has turned out to
be our environment through Hawaii political science and birthrights and
environmental rights.
And what I'm just studying this week is how the most polluting source of,
for our ground water, our surface water, and our ocean water, and our
drinking water is construction. Construction runoff.
And I was really pleased to hear that Makena has made 11, an 11 acre
runoff catchment, but we're talking about 19 hundred acres and 11 acres
is not, I mean, that's pretty manini, I think, for 19 hundred acres of
potential development.
And also, not only the, the, as, you know, you're all familiar with what
comes off of construction sites, but the golf courses, the agriculture, the
planting, all of these, the toxins, fertilizers, pesticides that are used are so
polluting to, to our ocean environment, to our air, to our water.
I think, I really, personally, I don't think jobs are the issue. I always found
work on Maui. Maui seems to be this abundant breadbasket of possibility
for work and support. I think we have enough condominiums and hotels
and --
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MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. SHAW: -- they're gorgeous, they're fabulous. But our beautiful beaches are
already filled with these. We have warm, beautiful, pristine place left and
it's also, if I may say, an incredibly spiritual experience to be able to sit at
Makena beach and to look in any direction not just out to the ocean but to
look all the way up that ancient ahupuaa, up, all the way up to the top of
the mountain and see unobstructed view of nature and beauty and rolling
hills.
This is what I would like to see preserved. They say everybody has a
price. I hope we don't have a price. I hope Maui doesn't have a price.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Christine? Thank you. Robert Stuart followed by
Mary Groode.
MR. STUART: Aloha, Council Members, Chairman Nishiki. It's been a long day.
I've been here off an on since 9:00 o'clock with you guys. You, you guys
are tough. You guys are tough.
This is a beautiful building that we're in, the community center in Kihei. I'm
Robert Stuart. I'm a homeowner and resident of Kihei for 20 years. This
is a beautiful building that the carpenters from the Carpenters Union built
for us here in Kihei. I think we all appreciate it.
Today, I've seen belly dancers standing here in, in the front, I've seen
drummers, and jugglers, and I've heard stories of Japanese mafia intrigue.
I heard about money, money, money, money, money, money. Money
makes the world go round, and we live in a capitalist system.
It's spreading. People work, they earn money, they buy houses. What
some people have against money I feel sorry for them because that
happens to be the way the world works.
Affordable housing is a concern of a lot of people, but affordable housing
is not profitable to build on Maui on its own. It has to be a part of larger
development. You guys see to that. I won't debate or I won't mention all
of the, the points about Makena's development because I see you have
them in volumes before you. You guys have been studying this problem
for years -- this, this proposal for years.
The Makena's Homeowners Association, those people who live there are
for, they're for the, the zoning that would bring the project into compliance
with the community plan. And the people who lived there for, long time
Makena residents are for it.
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I heard a person testify as to all the jobs that are on the books for 20
years, but he didn't, he did to his credit include the fact that they're
proposed. If those jobs have to go through the process that this job has
gone through, the carpenters who built this building and build our
hospitals, and schools and libraries and buildings, won't have work. To
say that a job is proposed doesn't mean that it's a job. It won't materialize
like this one hasn't.
You guys have a tough job as always trying to do things, but this project is
about as good as it gets for the community. I'm, I'm a resident of Kihei for
20 years. My, my life is here. If you don't do this kind of development I, I,
I don't know what kind of development that you're looking for and still
stalling this project over 15 years, the only reason I can see for doing it
any longer is that, you're no growth. And people who are absolutely no
growth and want moratoriums on the island are not considering the
children that are going to the schools that I worked on and built on this
island. There's another generation coming up, because people have
children.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. STUART: They're young people, thank you, who really need jobs. And
people who are for no growth at all are shortchanging those children and
not living up to their responsibilities of managing the development and
making sure development on our island is sound and what's best for the
island. A no growth attitude has to be born by the people who hold by
their conscience and the children that are coming up on our island. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Robert. Mary Groode followed by Sweeny who
lives on Kula Lani Drive.
MS. GROODE: Aloha, my name is Mary Groode. Many of you have heard from
me before. There are a lot of places I would rather be tonight than here,
but I couldn't stay away, because this is such an important issue and I
have to say it again.
Developing Makena, developing the last wilderness area in South Maui is
killing the goose that lays the golden egg. I work in the tourist industry. I
moved here 27 years ago. I don't own a home. I rent a house. I wish I
could afford to own one.
I'm like you guys, I depend on the tourists, I depend on, on money coming
in to live here. I have sympathy for you, but I think we need a no growth
policy in certain areas. I'm all for smart development. I'm all for keeping
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the construction industry going and building what we can, what we need in
a timely manner. But just like the commercial says in American Express,
you know, there's this and this, and this, you know, real estate so much,
tourism so much, construction so much, but Makena is priceless. Once
it's gone it's gone.
You rezone it for Seibu maybe they do a nice job, but once you open that
door and rezone it then what's to keep somebody else from doing it and
doing not such a nice job and they'll come in and say but I should be able
to, to build. It's zoned for building now.
Not only that, but it's a different experience. I remember when we used to
take the bumpy road to Makena and where we camped out at Wailea
Beach. While I work at the Four Seasons, no more camping on Wailea
beach. It's a nice development for tourists. I appreciate my job, but it's
not the way it used to be.
If we were at Makena Beach looking up the mountain, we're seeing hotels
and we're seeing traffic and we're seeing houses, it's not Makena beach
any more. It's not Wailea Beach any more.
I, I feel so passionately about this. I really feel like all of you guys are
listening from your hearts, and I appreciate that. You have to. There's so
many people speaking from their hearts. There is a sense of urgency.
You have to be brave. You have to be brave to take a stand to save
something for future generations.
My grandchildren are part Hawaiian. I take them to the beach. I teach
them to snorkel. I teach them to respect the aina. I hope they can grow
up and live here.
I want Makena to be a place of refuge, a place of spiritual nourishment for
all the people of the island, for all the people that come down from
upcountry to go to the beach. They don't want to go to Kaanapali.
There's no parking over there either.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. GROODE: You know, we have to have a place that serves all the people. A
place that's still nature, that's an open corridor up the mountain where you
can feel like God is there. It's like going to church to go to Makena.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mary? Seeing none, Martha
Sweeny followed by Jason Groode followed by Nikhilananda. Martha?
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(?): She left.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jason, go ahead. If she is coming she can speak later. Let's
move ahead.
(?): . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jason come. She can come next.
MR. ABELLA: My name is Joseph Abella, and I stand here before you, and I'm
against the building in Makena. It's a precious land to us all and I want it
to be preserved for future generations, and Makena just has something
about it. It's, the beach I like it's, I rather go live in Hookipa, because
Hookipa's so crowded now, but I just hope we can preserve it and there is
a way around this.
I know you look at the tourist industry as the main industry in Hawaii, but I
know there is other industries that Hawaii can look into. There's
technology, there's film and there's many other ones that can
accommodate jobs for the people on this island and the rest of the islands.
And so, I think we should, in the future, look into these other industries
instead of just mainly the tourist industry.
But a couple of you in this Council before me, I've had you in the past and
you're a role model to me, and I hope you can make the right decision and
still be a role model today. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Martha Sweeny.
MS. SWEENY: Your, your Honorable Wayne Nishiki, can you please let Michael
Corcoran take a place from me because he needs to leave early to work
tomorrow.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Young man . . .
MS. SWEENY: So we're going to switch. Mike Corcoran.
CHAIR NISHIKI: He's a student?
MS. SWEENY: No, he, he has to work tomorrow early in the morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any objections? Seeing none, go ahead.
MS. SWEENY: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Michael.
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MR. CORCORAN: My name is Mike Corcoran. I'm not really for or against
development, or against development, but there are things that bother me
about all development, and I don't think Maui has necessarily addressed it
very well in the past. And maybe we ought to look at it in the future.
It seems to me that the infrastructure of any development, okay, is really
the most important aspect that needs to be looked at. If it increases a lot
of traffic on our roads, increases our schools, increases our highways,
increases all the expenses that the taxpayers end up paying for then are
we not being sort of like a welfare for development?
If we're paying to support and develop the infrastructure because they
don't have the money to do it, or the, they don't put the money to do it up
front, then it comes back to us as the taxpayers. Now, I may make a job,
okay, for a while, but when the jobs done the taxes keep coming. Now,
I'm stuck having to pay those taxes, again and again.
I think the infrastructure ought to be paid for up front any new
development. If they don't have the money to pay for the infrastructure
then maybe they shouldn't be in the development business. Why expect
us as taxpayers to pay for it, which is what seems to happen?
They propose affordable housing but when does it get built? Okay. They
have five rooms proposed on their map? Who's paying for that? They
have a sewer system on there, who's paying for that?
I don't see any of this in the zoning change. I don't see any of this as
being something that they're saying, oh, we're going to pay for all of this.
No, they expect that the community is going to pay for it after they've
taken their profit.
I'm sorry. I don't think that as taxpayers we should be able to keep paying
supporting them when they should put the money up front. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Your name again?
MR. CORCORAN: My name is Mike Corcoran.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mike. Martha, Martha Sweeny followed by Jason
Groode and Nikhilananda to follow.
MS. SWEENY: Good evening, your Honorable Counsel. My name is Martha
Sweeny, and I'm here tonight to speak out against the rezoning in
Makena.
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A couple week, weekends ago, three of us went out to Makena beach
area, and I just want to say in less than two hours, we, we, we
accumulated, we collected over 400 signatures. And those 400 people
that signed this petition, many were concerned tourists who stated that
they wanted to keep Makena wild and unspoiled. Little children were even
asking if they could sign, you know, this petition, because they just love
the beach so much.
The point is, I'm an incurable idealist. I believe in the legal process and
based on the majority of voices the petition signed, the voice of the people
is clearly in favor of preservation of the majority, preservation. The
majority of locals not tied to construction, unions and tourists have spoken
and they have spoken loud and clear. They want to keep Makena pure
and natural today and for our future.
Honorable Council, I have faith as well as all the other idealists that
democracy will prevail. That you will respect, you will vote with respect to
the aina and the people, and to vote no against the Makena rezoning.
That's all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Martha? Seeing none, Jason
Groode followed by Nikhilananda, and after that Lucy Feinberg.
MR. GROODE: Good evening. Thank you for the opportunity to share with you.
As I heard many, many discussions this evening about infrastructure, I
haven't heard one about the hospital who has limited bed capacity and as
we bring in all these units, they're going to carry price tags of excess of a
million dollars, it's going to be elderly people who are going to be buying
these units. The 90 or 95 percent from the mainland who are going to be
the buyers of these units. It's not going to be Maui folk that are going to
be buying these units. It's going to be the mainland money that's coming
in. They're going to be elderly and hence needing more medical care. Is
our hospital going to be capable of handling the additional capacity need
that this could create?
I just would like to have that on the table as you consider this, and this is a
very brave decision. I honor you in the process. I look forward to hearing
your dialogue together when this is all over with and you are talking with
each other.
When you look back at this 10, 15, 20 years from now, this could be your
major decision as Council Members, because this could have the most
major impact on our island and on our environment.
I can think back to the Council Members in Honolulu when Honolulu was a
more pristine place, and they had to make decisions that they were
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making. I know none of you, none of us want Maui to be like Honolulu.
None of us.
So, please in your decision making process keep some area of this island
pristine and beautiful and the church that it is for us to go to, to be with
nature. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jason. Nikhilananda followed by Lucy Feinberg.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Good evening, Members of the Council and the
community for coming out here tonight. My name is Nikhilananda and I,
it's rare that I get an opportunity to come to this side of the island. So,
thank you.
I first wanted to say that I totally support Makena and I remember a couple
of years ago when I came here, the first thing I did was I went and I
grabbed one of those blue, yes Makena buttons and then I found out who
was passing them out. But the reality, the reality is that we all here saying
yes to Makena, it's just that some people have a different perspective as
to what saying yes actually means.
So, and one of the benefits for coming now is there's been a lot of
testimony about quite a number of issues. So, I, I would like to try to focus
on a couple of ones.
The major one that I'm hearing is that there's two items and that is jobs
and work. That's what we keep on hearing over and over again. Jobs,
work. We need jobs, work. Jobs, work, and then you have to look at this
development. Is it the appropriate place to develop it? Obviously no.
Even the people that I got to talk to outside say if you could provide us a
few thousand affordable houses, we wouldn't be developing this. I don't
hear anybody talking about, you know, look at this building we're in. Isn't
this a beautiful building? Isn't this great? This is really a beautiful
community center.
Nobody comes up here and says, look at this Makena development? This
is a beautiful Makena development. You gotta build this. It's going to
improve Maui. Nobody is coming up and saying that. They're coming up,
they need jobs, and they need affordable housing.
So, that's why I want to specify affordable housing. Something that was
just in our daily paper, just a week ago, about a development really close
to here and that's Kihei. Why we don't have affordable housing on Maui?
All you've got to do is look at the numbers. The reason we don't have
affordable housing is there's a subdivision in Kihei and I want to make
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sure I get everything right so no one can say, hey, he misquote it, and it,
it's 64 lots. The cheapest vacant land is 275,000 to 365. Well, because
I'm good in math I rounded everything up really quickly. Three hundred
thousand a lot, 64 lots, that's $19,200,000.00, okay. $19,200,000.00. If
you divide the number of lots it's from seven thousand five hundred to 11
thousand five hundred. You get about 15 acres. No one's going to tell me
that they bought this land for more than 200 hundred, $300,000.00. So,
you're talking about a couple of million dollar development to make 19
million dollars just on selling the land.
Now, let's come back to Makena, what we we're talking about. That's the
reason why we don't have affordable housing on Maui is because greed,
from who, greed, what did you say, greed, what did you, oh, greed, that's
right, from developers who could afford to build houses for a third of what
they're putting in. Now, as somebody said earlier, we want to create a
ghetto in Makena. We've done it in Kapalua
--

MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: -- we've done it in Kaanapali. Man, no matter how fast I
talk, I run out of time. So, we keep on developing these ghettos of wealthy
people. So, why don't we take some land in Makena where it is
appropriate, and I don't have that for, in, in front of me, but let's really build
affordable housing, only for the working class.
The people back there in the trade unions, who really need work, because
as all of them told me, you know, they're going to go out and build these
houses and yet they can't afford to buy them, and their kids won't be able
to afford to buy them.
So, let's stop lying to each other and really look, you guys have an easy
job actually. People come up here and say, boy I don't want to be in your
seat, well, you guys know I tried to be in their seat, and I will say you've
got an easy, easy choice. This is inappropriate. Put it aside, but let's look
for affordable housing property around the island. Let's fast track it . . .
where it's accurate, not over west Maui where there was another rip off,
and let's provide the community, the people back there, and the people
sitting here with the community that we really know and love, and why we
all came here and say, yes to Makena. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Nikhilananda? Lucy Feinberg.
Lucy? Neola Caveny — Huelo Road. Moving along.
(?): Neola.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Followed by Ed Fontaine, Fontanive.
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MS. CAVENY: Aloha ka kou, I'm Neola Caveny. I'd like to speak to you as a
participant in the focus Maui Nui Project of last year. This is their formal
report. It's pretty quick read, it involved about 17 hundred residents of
Maui County, the majority whom have never voted in an election on a
regular basis according to the statistics.
I hosted a meeting in my home and we had a group of about ten
neighbors, a couple of whom I haven't actually met before with pretty
diverse backgrounds and political opinions. They met together for several
hours to ultimately agree on what we felt were the most important issues
facing Maui County. Pretty big job, yeah.
I'm sure that the County Council is aware of these findings, but I thought
you should be reminded of the voice of our residents in considering the
rezoning request before you. Here are the findings, some findings from
the focus Maui Nui report of December 2003.
Participants identified that government and public officials should enact a
vision that would respond to the needs of the whole community. Also,
government should communicate openly and continually with residents,
here you are, thank you, and strive for immediate action and balance
logical way to advance the focus Maui Nui vision.
Now, on all three of the issues identified as top priority was need to
strengthen and improve education, but the second priority County wide
was to preserve the island's natural environment.
After these top two priorities, a significant number of residents County
wide also mentioned the following and they're listed in order of the
frequency on which they were mentioned. I'd like you to consider whether
any of these issues will be addressed or improved by the proposed
rezoning and build out of the Makena Resort.
Number one, was making housing accessible by providing affordable
alternatives to all families. Hmm-hmm. Take action to insure an adequate
water supply to provide fresh water for a population today and in the
future. Improve transportation by working to reduce traffic. Improve roads
and/or adopt public transportation.
Strengthen the economy by diversifying the economic base and taking
steps to address the high cost of living. Preserve and promote local
cultures, traditions, and the arts to share Maui County's history.
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While focus Maui Nui began its sessions with an exercise that asked its
participants to prioritize concerns and issues, the purpose of the sessions
was to get beyond priorities and about values and trade offs.
To sum up the findings of the report, residents of Maui County who
participated in the study said that if they must choose between areas of
need or make trade-offs, the majority believed that preservation of natural
resources, the island's local identity and cultural assets must be
considered before improvements to the infrastructure or even steps to
strengthen the economy.
The, the ten people -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. CARENY: -- in my living room last year, who included a Hawaiian kupuna
and several kamaaina farmers did not include more resorts or gated
communities on their list of ideas of how to plan for Maui County's future.
I quote from the focus Maui Nui vision statement that which makes Maui
Nui unique in the world will be preserved, celebrated, and protected for
generations to come. The Makena area is one of those places, which is
unique in the world.
I strongly suggest that you listen, listen to the voice of the residents of
Maui County who cared enough to participate in this project to make their
mana'o heard. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions? If not, Ed Fontanive,
F-0-N-T-A-N-I-V-E followed by Jeaniuce [sic] Barcelo followed by Danny
Sevier, S-E-V-I-E-R.
MS. BARCELO: I'm Jeanice.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. BARCELO: Okay. So, I just want to start with, I feel a little bit weird, my
name is Jeanice Barcelo and I feel a little strange, because I can't face the
people back here, but I'm glad to be facing you all.
I want to say that I think that Makena is my home even though I cannot
afford to possibly live there. I feel strongly that it's my home. I have a
poem that I wrote that I want to share with you all tonight and it's called
Ode to Makena.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 149

Sacred Makena, the breast of Nono, and. . .(inaudible). . .the oceans of
sound. Pristine beauty and crystal waters, my love for you knows no
bounds. The magnificence honors us and touches all souls and assists us
to remember that God is nature and God is love and this is true forever.
Stop the bulldozers and stop the hatred of nature and the mana.
Humanity needs love. The earth needs healing. It is time to unite with
one another. Standing strong, courageous, and determined. Let's plant
the ultimate seed and make a promise for all tomorrows. No more nasty
days. Whales eliminated and turtles with cancer, toxic golf courses lining
our roads, a mockery of government.
In the travesty of justice, I tell you my friends there is evil amongst us.
Enough is enough. We're tired of destruction and endless trails of greed.
We love this land. We love the mana. It is she who fulfills our needs.
So, forget about money and forget about jobs. Our sustenance comes
from source. The dark ones have tricked us through lies and deceit in
taking a stand the wrong course, but we are awakening to the truth of our
power and that truth lies within the Hawaiian soil.
We will not allow the dark lords to destroy us or convince us to labor and
toil at work that would kill us and provide us no meaning, and take us
away from God. We each have a purpose and special gift that God gave
us, and we each need to do our part in healing our planet, in protecting
our mana, and the creatures that share this life.
We love you, Makena. We love you great mana, and we promise to end
this strife for the beauty of love can be felt on this land and there's no
greater place on earth to bring forth our children. To create our new
heaven to uphold the sacredness of birth and life in your body in spirit in
matter. In the union of women in. . .(inaudible). . .
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. BARCELO: This land is sacred. This place is our church and we commit to
do all that we can to protect its heritage, to honor its beauty, to uphold the
law of the land. Aloha aina, alohakeakua, aloha in each grain of sand.
We love you, Makena. We love you great mana from now until death do
us part, we stand united in prayer, in forgiveness, we are ready to make a
new start.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, Danny Sevier,
S-E-V-I-E-R. Harry Alhadeff working for Haleakala Trading Company.
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MR. ALHADEFF: Yes, that's me. Aloha, Council. Thank you for this opportunity
to address you. My name is Harry Alhadeff. I have a small store here in
Kihei, and I have addressed you in the past when this issue came up
before.
I work 50 hours a week talking to tourist, and I don't pressure people to
buy things in my store. I'd rather they find something that they like on their
own. So, I just shoot the breeze with them.
The tourists, I told you before, were upset with the amount of development
that we've seen. You know, the big box stores like Home Depot and
Office Max and things like that. They're shocked when they get off the,
the airport and see Costco the first thing.
It's frustrating to deal with these people on a regular basis and try to tell
them well, we've only had about 50 percent of the development that
you've experienced on the mainland yourself. I like to ask people, well
how many new grocery stores are in you neighborhood now, and they say
one or two. I, I tell them well it takes about 12 hundred new homes to
justify a grocery store, so we haven't had the same development that you
have and they're okay with that.
But the issue is they came here looking for an urban or a rural
environment, Hawaiian lifestyle. The things that Hawaii exemplifies and
they're not finding it, and they're our lifeblood. Construction is not our
lifeblood here. Our economy is driven by this tourism and they're the ones
we need to think about beyond our own generations to come after us. We
have to decide who do we reward here -- Seibu's stockholders or future
generations of Mauians who make their living off of tourism. I won't take
up any . . .change tape. . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Juan Jose. . .(inaudible). . .Not here. Leinaala . . . (inaudible). .
. Kuloloio Ohana. Pilialoha Teves followed by Vic Quitan followed by
Betty Goldman.
MS. TEVES: Aloha and good evening. My name is Maria Pilialoha Teves. I am
a local girl born and raised on Oahu. My ohana is here on Maui as well as
the Big Island of Hawaii. I am a single parent, and I work in the visitor
industry as a massage therapist at the Four Seasons Resort. I'm also a
native practitioner of Laaulapaau, lomi lomi, and Olapahula.
I am here this evening to ask for the Council to look at a couple of issues.
First, being a legal one regarding Judge lbarra's ruling on the Big Island of
Hawaii in Kona on the Hokulea property on January 23 rd of this year.
They found in favor of the people and against the developer and there are
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fines that will be paid by the County as well as the State and the developer
in the neighborhood of two thousand, 2 million dollars.
I looked around today. I was here this morning. Where is all the local
people? I'm sure you guys are, like, hey, where's all the local people?
The local people I see are the bruddahs in the back, you know, feeding
their families, working construction, and there's a lot of local people that
aren't here because they don't think that their voice matters. They don't
have faith in the system and they're not voters. And they're sore, they're
tired, like the aina is tired.
So, I'm here to say that there are a lot of people that like Makena the way
it is. And I want to ask each and everyone one of you, when was the last
time you had an opportunity to just kind of go out there on your own
without anybody holding your hand and watching the sunrise and just
have a moment for yourself to noho noho pono, sit down, and kind of like
look at what it is that your kuleana, is your responsibility, to the people of
Maui and to your children and your grandchildren? What kind of legacy do
you want to leave for them?
Families of Makena, there's a lot of homeowners that are supporting the
Seibu property and how they've been good stewards and good neighbors
and the 30 year plan. I am a hanai ohana member of a lot of those
families and there are ones here that aren't here this evening that do not
totally support what Seibu is doing.
My big thing is looking at the archaeological issue. I do not feel, I feel that
the, there's corruption in that. I have looked at the documents and they
inventory the sites, and they decide, they categorize the sites according to
whoever decides what the significance is of the items that are inventoried.
And depending on their significance, they either gather up the stuff and
the bulldozer comes in and puts the ninth green on there or -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. TEVES: -- they keep it open, if they're gravesites or if it's a little heiau and
the golfers are walking through there anyway.
And what's to happen with the issue with Dowling on those 11 acres?
There's a lot of archaeological sites there as well that need to be taken
care of.
So, those are my concerns this evening. I'd like to thank you for your time
and we'll see you tomorrow. Aloha.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Pilialoha. Any questions? Seeing none, identify
yourself please.
MR. QUITAN: Good evening. Excuse me, my name is Vic Quitan and thank you
for the opportunity to speak tonight. Many people have come before me
and spoken eloquently both pro and con about this situation, and
everyone has had very good reasons on both sides.
Right now, I'd like to address the sisters and bruddahs in the back of the
room wearing the blue shirts and the t-shirt, blue caps.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sir, you know what, can you, you can address them but speak
to us, okay.
MR. QUITAN: Okay. I just wonder how many of you really plan to be one of the
future owners of the project, even in the affordable sections? I think that
most of you are here because you want the jobs and you need the
paycheck.
We're all in the same boat about that. We all need the paycheck. I
wonder how many of you intend to use your paycheck to make a purchase
in this development? And if your paycheck is enough to allow you to buy
one of these affordable homes in the Makena Resort.
It seems to me that the people who will be coming in to purchase these
units will not be Mauians. They will come from off island. That's sad for
us, because what . . . the squeeze is on and what's happening is that
people are being pushed into the center part of Maui away from the
coastlines because the coastlines have gone unaffordable for most
Mauians.
And what's happening now, even in central Maui, everybody's feeling the
pinch as we attest by the long lines of people trying to even get a lottery
number for one of the homes projected to be built in Wailuku, and yet not
enough lottery numbers were available.
So, you talk about affordable housing. How affordable can housing be
when the money coming in to buy the coastline houses are coming from
the mainland squeezing all of us Mauians into Central Maui where
demand makes prices go even higher so that those supposedly affordable
houses are no longer affordable.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. QUITAN: This reminds me of what's happened in southern California where
all of the coastlines have been over built. You know what's good for
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California is not necessarily good for Maui. And I would just like to say,
let's not Californiate Maui. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Vic. Any questions? Seeing none, Betty Goldman
followed by Elana Vollen, V-O-L-L-E-N. Betty Goldman. Elana Vollen,
Craig, I'm sorry.
MS. VOLLEN: Aloha, Members of the Council. Thanks for letting me speak. I'm
from California. Actually, I'm moving out here and I've been coming to
Maui since 1989 for long visits to heal myself from the fast paced
American mainland consumer mentality, and I found this to be a really
healing island.
And I found Makena to be the pinnacle of that healing energy for me. Its,
as some people mentioned here earlier tonight, it's like a temple or a
church and it's really sacred land and if you. . .(inaudible). . .you can really
feel that.
I've been an environmental activist from way back in California. I don't
drive an SUV, I drive around in a cruiser. It has a 180 thousand miles on it
and gets 25 miles to the gallon. So, I don't know about the
SUV. . .(inaudible). . . And I spent about eight years doing environmental
education with youth in California working for less than minimum wage,
because I believe in teaching children to respect the earth and to preserve
the earth for the future.
And I spent some time doing environment direct actions to save the old
growth redwood forest in California. And it was a similar issue. It was
people coming, hard working people who needed to earn a living, and they
needed the money from income of the jobs of cutting the trees down.
But at some point you have to find a balance, because what are we
working towards? We're working so that we can raise our children. What
are we raising, what kind of world are we raising our children into? Do we
want them to have beautiful wilderness and sacred natural spots to
treasure for themselves.
And I would take kids into the redwood groves, to the ancient redwood
groves and the places where they're preserved in the parks and sit with
them, and they were so astounded by the beauty. They were so taken by
the sacredness of the place, and when I would tell them what was
happening in the old grove of forest and knew that it weren't protected,
that they were being cut and they would cry. Some of them would really
cry. It really affected them.
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And I think about that myself. I'm 36 years old. I'm thinking about having
children and I worry for, thinking about having children, bringing them into
the world. I want to be able to bring my children to Makena some day and
say look how beautiful it is. Look all the way up to the top of the crater.
Look out to the ocean. Look at the whales breaching, and I fear that I'm
going to have to look up and see the development and the concrete, and it
brings me a lot of unrest in my soul.
And I just pray that all of you can, can feel that sacredness and be able to
understand that we need to reserve that for the future. That's, that's what
we're here for. That's what we're doing. We're fostering, we're fostering
generations and generations to come and love the earth, appreciate the
earth and have an earth left to look upon and respect, and that's all I have
to say. Thank you for listening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Elana. Any questions? Seeing none, we're going
to take a real short five-minute recess. I've got 15 more people to cover
before 11 and as I said when 11 strikes, we've got to stop. Of course, we
will be taking testimony, again, tomorrow at 2:00 o'clock. So, we'll take a
short five-minute recess. Thank you.
RECESS: 9:50 p.m.
RECONVENE: 10:00 p.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Please reconvene. I just want to, first of all, someone might
have left their glasses here. If anybody is missing their glasses, I've got it.
Next speaker will be Craig Tanaka to be followed by Danny Collier. Craig
Tanaka, Director of Maui Prince Hotel. Craig Tanaka. Seeing none,
Danny Collier followed by Nathan Nishiki followed by Eva Daniels. I saw
Danny here. There you are.
MR. COLLIER: Good evening, Chair Nishiki. There's a lot of things that have
been said tonight. Oh, my name is Danny Collier. I'm a resident of Kihei.
And there's a lot of things that have been said tonight that went around
and around and around. And there's a lot of things about the Yakuza. I
hope they contact Konishki and Akebono and all those people there.
Our presence here today, my presence here today is for myself and for my
fellow people that I work with in, in construction. And, yes, this lady came
up and said, yeah, there's, there's lot of people that didn't come out. They
didn't, they're afraid to talk. They're, you know, they're, they're the silent
majority people. They are, and I feel like I can kind of vouch for them.
But, yes, we need work. We need a lot, a lot things, yeah. We have to
share Maui. Maui is, is, is, is no ka oi. We have to share Makena.
People say it's a church, that's good. I mean, yeah, Makena's good. I
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remember the, those, those days 35 years ago, we used to camp down
there too. We did all those things down there.
As Maui changes, we change. Everybody changes. I mean look at
everybody here. I never saw so much people here in, in Kihei County
before, in the whole County of Maui. We have to make adjustments. We
have to, we have to go on with our lives, and the land is there. It's always
going to be there.
If you guys really look at that plan they got, I mean, the Makena guys have
been scrutinized, or whatever you want to call it. Yeah, most of that's
been developed. Its, it's been, it's been, excuse me, its 10:00 o'clock
news already. But it's been developed and you don't see nothing there
that's going to actually to Makena Beach. Now, that's where we used to
camp and then all along through that, through that area. I remember the
days of, I'm pretty sure you guys know the hippy days all down there, and
that was, that was the glorified days. But the, these guys, as far as
infrastructure, they've built their own sewage treatment plant, they've
brought in water, they build like, I, I, I'm pretty sure you guys know that
they, that the retention basin has been built there already. And I don't
think there's going to be a big block, they're going to come in with
bulldozers, excavators all one time. This is, this is a 20-year, 15, 20-year
process. So, it's smart development. That's all I got to say. Any
questions?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Danny. Any questions for Danny? Seeing none
Nathan Nishiki followed by Eva Daniels followed by Maria Socorro. Yes,
he is my son.
MR. NISHIKI: Yeah, my name is Nathan Nishiki, and I am here to speak on,
speaking against the project to rezone it. I just want to say that I lived
here, on the Big Island, and Oahu, and I really appreciate after living on
Oahu the countryside of Maui.
I lived there while I was going to school and I just couldn't handle all the
traffic and it was just, the city life wasn't for me, and so that's why I came
back to Maui, and I plan to stay here.
And its, its, especially this area Makena as my sister said earlier, you
know, we use to come here a lot when we were kids and enjoyed this
area. And it's kind of, like, it's, this is my home and I'd really love to see it
kept this way. And so, not only for me to enjoy but also for these other
kids that were all up here showing their video. You know, they, they really
love to appreciate this. And also, you know, if I have kids one day, my
kids will be able to enjoy this area too just as I did with my dad showing
me the surf over there, and how much we would go there and enjoy
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surfing and learning to surf all this area. And I really hope that its there for
the next generation also, because I see how Kaanapali looks and all that
area, and its such a hassle to get down there to go surf.
If you want to get down to the beach you gotta zigzag your way through
the condos and the condominiums, and then you gotta go find your
parking stall, and half the time the security guards over there are telling
you, eh, you can't park there. You gotta get you car out of here, we're
going to tow it for you.
And so, you know, down in this area, you can just go park, pull up, walk
straight up to the beach, and you can jump in the water. But slowly and
slowly I see this area changing more and more. It's places like Shaw's
reef and all that. People are putting up signs saying, oh, no parking, no
trespassing. You can't walk through my property to go jump into the
water.
So, it kind of, it really makes me sick to see these signs come up, and its
all these rich people putting up all their signs after, you know, they build
their nice big house and then they're, like, eh, I want you local kids out of
here. Don't be coming into my property to go jump into the water.
They want you to walk all the way around through the beach access which
they put it all conveniently, all the way on the side, so that, I guess, they
want to protect their area right in front their home, so that people can't go
through their property or whatever their reasons are.
But it always seems way inconvenient to use the beach access to go all
the way around that they always make that way. Just like how the hotels
have their beach access. They, they kind of put it way back on the side.
And I know first hand for where I work at the Four Seasons, the beach
access, that thing is filled up. There's no parking there.
You can go down to, like, 10 or 11:00 o'clock in the afternoon and there's
no parking. The parking that, the parking that they got there now is so
limited that very few local people are able to enjoy that beach between
that hotel the Four Seasons and the Grand Wailea, they pretty much
control the entire beach, and I guess that's how they want it to be.
And I just don't want to see they, what they did there do to this area in
Makena where they'll just come over and take over the beach just as they
did there. I also wanted to just say a few things about the area, Wailea.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 157

MR. NISHIKI: It's turned into nothing but big gates and big walls, and these
people that live there now, they don't want, they don't want the local
people coming back. They've put up these gates with their gate codes so
you can't go in. So, all these people over here, they can't go in.
And, and I feel for these guys that work construction, but I would much
rather see homes being built there that are for the local people that are
affordable housing, you know.
So, I, like I said, I heard someone say something about affordable housing
earlier, but I, I just don't believe that any of this area that they plan to build
is for affordable homes. And I know that I will never be able to enjoy this
area down there once these homes are built. These homes are going to
be only enjoyed by these few rich, fortunate people that have the money
that can go and live there. And it really saddens me that, that only they
would be -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. NISHIKI: -- able to enjoy this and the rest of us all out here that were born
here would never be able to, well, come back and enjoy it as, as we all
appreciate it now. So, that's all I'd like to say and thank you very much.
CHARI NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, Eva Daniells followed by Maria
Socorro.
MS. DANIELLS: Chairman Nishiki and esteemed Council Members, I thank all of
you for being here tonight. I really appreciate your time and consideration.
My name is Eva Daniells, and I've lived on Maui for nearly 30 years.
My two children were born and raised here, and I talked to both of them
this morning, and they said to me, you go mom. You come here and you
speak for us. One of them is a university graduate living in San Francisco
and working with troubled youth. The other one is a student at UH.
And I've seen some big changes on Maui. Some good like the Maui Arts
and Cultural Center and some bad like the strip malls and continuous
blight of unconscious development in Kihei, Dairy Road, etc.
I've listened to the conflicting testimony this evening. I've kept my ears
open to all who have spoken and I have compassion for every one of
them. I remain deeply and fervently opposed to Makena Resort's wish for
zoning change.
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Makena is a treasure for all people now alive and the generations to come
-- the last relatively wild place at the end of the road that was a bumpy,
dirt, single lane when I first moved here.
Maui has enough hotels, luxury homes, and condos for the wealthy to
invest in and resell at mind-boggling profit. I implore you to look deeply
into your hearts and do what is spiritually correct.
My husband is an electrical contractor and we both work incredibly hard to
pay our mortgage, our daughter's tuition at UH, we drive vehicles that are
eight and nine years old. We even sell fruit from our orchards that we
planted ourselves to supplement our income, what we don't give away to
family and friends.
There will be plenty of construction jobs for all the hard working men and
women who spoke here tonight without further developing Makena. Last
night, I had a nightmare. In my dream, I swam out into the waters of
Makena at Big Beach, the water was murky, the reef was dying. I turned
and looked up the south flank of Haleakala and saw development of
condos and hotels rising up the hills. I awoke and knew that I had to come
here this evening.
The hard working families of Maui need decent campgrounds and open
spaces. We have a lot of troubled youth. We have problems with an ice
epidemic. It's not healthy for people to not have open space. That's what
makes people sick.
Each of the children who had the courage and social responsibility, and
these are our future leaders, every one of them spoke tonight and asked
to protect the lands of Makena for their generation and the ones to follow.
Every young person. The videos we watched showed the beauty of the as
yet undeveloped lands rising up above Big Beach.
All of the adults here tonight, all of you, all of us, we need to have the
courage to have a vision for the future. The uniqueness of Maui is what
brings visitors here. It's what makes this place healing for us -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MS. DANIELLS: -- and for generations to come. We don't need another Miami
Beach, Honolulu, or Las Vegas. We've got plenty of that in the world. I
implore you to preserve the Makena region as open space for the coming
generations to love and appreciate and enjoy. Mahalo with all my heart
for listening to me.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Eva. Any questions? Seeing none, Maria Socorro.
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MS. SOCORRO: Aloha, I want to thank everyone for allowing me to come here
and speak tonight. This is an important subject to myself, obviously to a
lot of other people.
I want to, I want to quote Chief Seattle here because I think it's a really
important thing and over a hundred of years ago he wrote that we do not
own the land or can do what we want with it. We borrow this land. We
belong to the land not the other way around, and we borrow the use of this
land from our children, seven generations into the future. He said this
over a hundred years ago.
I really am concerned about how we are utilizing the limited land that Maui
has. I came here over eight years ago from Los Angeles. I can tell you
that the growth in L.A. and San Diego that I watched occur while I was
living there, the overbuilding of the coastal waters, the continual closing of
beaches, of the beaches because of pollution.
It's a degradation that causes people to become more violent. There is a
rise in crime, there's a rise in domestic violence. Why, because people
are leading lives so stressed out they have absolutely no release from the
pressure cooker.
Makena is that release for people on Maui. People work hard on Maui
and many people have two and three jobs, even people that come here
from other areas end up doing that, because you have to adapt if you want
to stay here.

I really urge all of you that have the decision making here tonight, to listen
to the people that you were elected to represent, and to consider that if we
allow continual development of limited land with limited resources that the
future that we give our children will not be one that they will appreciate.
Children continually say they want what wild lands there are, not just here,
but nationally, internationally, the world over. They are aware that we are
degrading the planet. This planet is a closed system just like Maui is a
contained island in the middle of the ocean.
If you look at the larger picture, Maui is just a microcosm and this decision
may not seem important in the short term, but if you look down the future
to our generations that will go down the line, and all of us will be tied to our
future grandchildren and great grandchildren, and great great
grandchildren. How will they think of us? Our elders when they look -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
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MS. SOCORRO: -- back. Please choose responsibly. We don't need any more
development in Makena. It is, it should be considered a national treasure
like Joshua Tree Park or the redwood forests. And we're degrading those
areas as well.
So, I just, you know, I didn't prepare a statement here. I just want to say

that, you know, Chief Seattle was right and Jesus was right when he said
bless the beast and the children for in this world they have no voice and
they have no choice. And I hear the beast and the children crying in the
wind for what we are robbing them of their future to a clean, precious
planet that gives freely of herself to the children that live on her. We are
those children, and if we don't take care of the aina and protect her, and
allow her to rest and recuperate, we will have nothing to give our children
but pollution and poison -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MS. SOCORRO: --from beach closings. We will not be able to swim at the
beaches and the rich people won't be able to swim at the beaches
because of the pollution. The reefs will be dead, the fish will be gone.
This is real and is happening as we speak. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Maria. Any questions? Last speaker's name is
Maria Socorro. Greg Westcott followed by Doug Miller followed by Rob
Parsons and Renee Riley.
MR. WESTCOTT: My name is Greg Westcott. In the Maui News Viewpoint by
George Ariyoshi in Sunday's paper, and by the way he failed to identify
himself as the President of Seibu Hawaii, he said that Seibu was promised
development rights in the 1975 joint venture agreement, joint venture
water agreement.
This agreement was an agreement that was made between A&B, Seibu,
Wailea Development Corporation and C Brewer to extract water from the
lao Aquifer. These four companies decided among themselves to extract
19 million gallons from lao Aquifer and to use it all themselves. Any
promises made in this agreement were made among those four
businesses only.
The most important point for us this evening about this agreement, I have
a copy of it here, is that it expired in December of 1999. It's no longer in
effect and we the people of Hawaii have no obligation to provide Seibu
with any additional water nor do we have an obligation to rezone these
lands to further enrich a very wealthy foreign corporation or its, its
Chairman Tsutsumi who is one of the richest men in the world.
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Furthermore, the State Water Code has established a priority for the
allocation of new water resources. At the top of this list of priorities are
Hawaiian homelands followed by farmers, and then third on the list are
homeowners, and finally at the bottom of the list are new developments.
I would suggest that if Seibu wants to move up on this list of priorities and
get water, it should farm its agriculturally zoned lands. Thank you. I hope
you will vote in opposition to this rezoning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Are you done, Greg?
MR. WESTCOTT: Yeah, I'm done.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Greg? Seeing none, thank you.
Doug Miller followed by Rob Parsons. Doug Miller. Rob Parsons followed
by Renee Riley.
MR. PARSONS: Aloha and good evening. Thank you for the opportunity to
speak with you tonight. My name is Rob Parsons. I am employed with
the County of Maui as an assistant to the Mayor. I'm speaking here
tonight on my own behalf as an individual.
It's never to late to implement responsible planning. And when I say
responsible planning I mean that which responds to the true needs of the
community not merely providing jobs and an opportunity for maximum
profit for the landowner and developer.
I've been a resident of Maui for 26 years and for the last two or a little
more than two years, I've been a resident of South Maui. And I knew
when my wife and I moved down to this side of the island that we would
be moving to the front lines of development debates.
I've formed a new relationship with Makena or the Honuaula area and I
appreciate very early this morning the gentleman who said that the
Makena region is what he used to describe between Keawalai Church and
Makena Landing. So, I, I appreciate that we are talking about a larger
area than just that.
I spent a lot of time in the past two years swimming there on weekends,
going after work for sunsets snorkeling, especially my wife snorkels there
every day that the ocean will permit, and we say our prayers there too.
We say our prayers to the ancestors who said their prayers there over
hundreds of years that preceded our being there, and we thank them for
taking of the lands before us.
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It sometimes seems the construction industry is inexhaustible in their zest
for assuring more work. The gentleman who earlier read the long list of
projects, some proposed, some, some which already have zoning, could
not even finish his list within the four minutes allotted, and I know that he
missed some, because I didn't hear Wailea Beach Villas, I didn't hear the
A&B airport hotel, many others. I don't think he got to any South Maui
projects. So, there, there is a lot of work and in fairness to those in the
construction industry, I think we really need to see that list and we might
ask our Planning Director, you might ask our Planning Director to provide
that list so we can have a certainty for all those people who rely on
construction jobs.
When the lower Makena, pardon me, lower Wailea Alanui Road was
closed recently due to a culvert that gave way under our rains, we got a
taste of what could follow Wailea on down to Makena if these areas are
rezoned.
There's the Wailea Fair, Fairway Villas, an, another townhouse
development which I don't even know the name, there's Wailea Highlands
and Fairway Vistas which are gated communities with homes that cost
about a grillion dollars, I guess.
We have these townhouses, which are not really a town because a real
town has grocery stores and a library and ballfields and things of that
nature. What they really are is gated enclaves and my sense in driving
through here was that this area of Wailea had really lost its sense of place.
It looked like it -MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. PARSON: -- could have been California or a lot of other places.
The maps that we have before us really help put things in perspective
especially this color map which shows that there's, the areas in yellow are
already zoned so there are perhaps 15 hundred units that could be built
now without further rezoning. There's much more, there, there are private
parcels that concern me.
There's a four-lot ocean side subdivision at five graves. There's a four
condo with four swimming pools on a small parcel next to the hotel.
Seven lot Sam Garcia parcel, and on Oneula Beach, black sand beach,
that is giving way to a seven-lot subdivision.
So, besides the Seibu Resort lands, all the private lands are under an
equal amount of pressure and it's just too much. We need the technical
studies. We need, we need to know that the, the traffic capacity, carrying
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capacity for the beaches, for the ocean, because our beach and ocean
resources are really under strain all the way down to Ahihi-Kinau and
Keoneoio.
The, the Makena homeowners ad proclaimed something that was a little
unbelievable. It says the resort is not asking for more development and
yet this really is all about more development. It may have seemed
reasonable at the time that it was approved in the community plan,
although there was a, a minority faction that said -MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
MR. PARSONS: -- this is too much, but now we've seen the impacts and to
follow, just, just to finish, I'll say we've seen the impacts of development
since the community plan was approved, and I think that we could show a
lot of restraining courage by not approving this. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Rob. Any questions for Rob? Seeing none, Molly
Fleming. Molly Fleming followed by Alice-Jane Pell followed by
Jayce. . .(inaudible). . . Oh, I'm sorry.
MS. PELL: Hi, I'm Alice-Jane Pell. Aloha. I'm a schoolteacher here on Maui and
at the end of the week the first place I can think of that I want to go to is
Makena.
I know when I get there I can just, huh, and rethink the week, rethink how I
can become a better teacher and how the week went. What I learned
from the kids, what they're learning from me. And the way I can come to
those conclusions is sitting on the beach and, and just breathing in the
aina.
And I know when I go to Little Beach and to Big Beach, swim out, get
graced by the honu, look up at the mountain, see all of Haleakala, I learn a
lot about respect. I learn about just being, the innocence of the child. Just
getting to the beach that I hope that we all experience that.
You leave the week behind you and you get on the beach and you see
kids running around and, and that innocence returns, and you, you not
only learn the innocence of the child, but you learn an ancient wisdom.
And those are the kinds of things I like to take back to the classroom with
me. How to respect, how to honor, how to be grateful, and I just hope that
there doesn't come a day when I have to go back and, and be full of
regrets, and, and not be able to be positive and have to teach about greed
and the rape of the earth.

PLU 03/08/04

Page 164

And I know it's a long night and we're all tired so maybe we can all go to
Makena afterwards and sit on the beach and it's a full moon, well it's the
end of a full moon, and the mountain is illuminated, and I wish that for
everyone in this room that maybe we, everyone here has the chance to go
there in the moonlight, hear the lull of the ocean, and just be revived.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Alice. Any questions? Seeing none,
Jayce. . .(inaudible). . . Thomas Tancre. I got five more. We'll make it.
MR. TANCRE: Good evening, Council members. Good evening, everyone. I
want to thank you all for your patient and perseverance. My name is
Thomas Tancre, and I'd just like to say that if this area must be developed,
we need a better proposal. Schools, parks, hospitals, unrestricted beach
access, parking, and truly affordable housing I think are some of the key
issues.
Please do not allow this zoning. Please do not allow this development.
I'm a businessman. I understand profit. In order to be successful,
reasonable profit is essential. Unrestrained profit is always detrimental in
the long run.
I'm a big fan of the westerns. The common plot theme is the big railroad
taking land and water from the smaller weaker neighbors. Unfortunately,
this is not fiction, this is fact, where the brave heroes who will stop the evil
railroad barons? Well, in the end it must be the citizens that will come
together to defend themselves.
Tourists come to Hawaii for something different. Not the suburban sprawl
that they experience on the mainland. The key fact here, I mean we take
all of the emotional issues of how wonderful and beautiful nature is, but
put that on the side for a moment. We look at a key issue here, profit,
money, okay.
Over development will hurt tourism our main industry. We don't mind
anything. We don't have really anything going for us except tourism. If we
lose tourism, that's going to hurt profit. That's bad.
Drainage management has not been sufficiently resolved. The damage to
world famous dive sites by silt must be addressed. There's an entire
industry at stake here. The ability for people to go snorkeling. The ability
for dive operations to continue operations unrestrained.
I am a witness of the damage to the reef in the last 11 years in Makena
I've been diving there, and every year there's less fish. Every year there's
more damage to the reef, okay. It needs to be addressed.
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Now, another issue, I'm not a Hawaiian, I'm from the mainland, but I've
been in the State for 15 years. But to me, Hawaiians and Hawaii struggle
to maintain their culture. The key part of a culture is its heritage. The
preservation of sacred sites is the preservation of cultural heritage. The
preservation of cultural sites does not include turning it for golf course
scenery. Sacred Hawaiian sites should not be a feature of the golf course.
In Japan, holy Shinto shrines are preserved in the middle of cities. The
golf courses are not permitted anywhere near them, because golf balls
bouncing around on a shrine would be considered offensive and it's not
allowed. The same respect, however, would not be shown to Hawaiian
sacred sites. Why? A full, complete, and objective assessment of
Hawaiian sacred sites and public review, for public review needs to be
addressed.
Maui was once covered with vast sandalwood forests. The fragrance was
so strong and wonderful that sea captains wrote they could smell the
forests miles out to see before they could even see the island.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. TANCRE: Greed eliminated those forests. The experience of seeing and
smelling them is lost to us forever. They're gone.
I hope this Council will not allow greed to destroy something that if
properly managed can be profitable, can be profitable while still being
preserved. Makena can be developed and, and in the end it probably will
be, but hopefully not as proposed. Not now. Not like this. Please, do not
allow this destruction. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Thomas. Any questions? Seeing none, Steve
LaFleur. Steve LaFleur followed by Kimo Shipp.
MR. LAFLEUR: Aloha and thank you. Clearly, clearly the most important asset
of Maui is its undeveloped natural beauty.
(?): Your name, sir.
MR. LAFLEUR: Steve LaFleur. And the, the only undeveloped natural beauty
left in South Maui is Honuaula. Honuaula is a sacred place. It's
supposedly historically the birthplace of Maui, and from Maui came
Kahoolawe, which was, which is now considered after 50 years of, of
abuse now sacred. So, clearly Kahoolawe and Honuaula is, is, is really
kapu in the true sense of the word that it's sacred and so to carve her
continually and to sell her off, to me, it's like selling your mother into
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prostitution. This land, his aina is the Mother. She is sacred. She cannot
be treated like a whore by selling her. This is strategy to the children that
are to come. It's a strategy to the people that come here. The hundreds,
the thousands and thousands of people that I meet on Little Beach that
come here because of Little Beach, because of the wildness, because of
. . .change tape. . .this area be natural.
I believe that we need to make the whole district kapu. No more $10
million homes, no more, uh, any of this building. Keep it like . . . if we're
going to do something with it, bring it like the City of Refuge. Where is the
City of Refuge on Maui? Where are . . . you know, I think that you guys
have been selling us all down the river for a long time. The Council have
been selling us, selling the people, selling the Hawaiian people, selling us
out, selling the people out. We need to stop and just let this area be
natural. If we're going to do anything with it, do a sustainable gardens.
Deal with the ice problem by creating something for children more than,
you know, just trying to get out of their pain. But bring projects in there
that they want to be involved in.
You've seen all the, all the enthusiasm through all the videos that were,
were made of this area.
MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
MR. LAFLEUR: So, you know, sustainability, I think, is, is important. The other
thing that I want to just comment to the Council because I don't get a,
much of a chance to speak to you guys is that, you know, it seems like this
ice and this police problem is a bad problem. And police, I don't know
which I'm more afraid of the police or the, or the ice.
I think that we need to have a citizens advisory board for the police,
something where they, they and that we need in every city I've ever, every
town I've ever been in, in America, there are police logs and we know
what happens every day from what the police are doing. I don't really feel
that safe on Maui these days with what's going on here. And thank you.
MR. RAATZ: Four minutes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Steve. Any questions? Seeing none, Kimo Shipp
followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MR. SHIPP: Hi, I'm from here born and raised Upcountry. And I do work in the
construction industry. I recently bought a $40,000.00 truck working
construction. I got a 25-foot boat that I've also bought from working
construction. I've actually never had a problem finding work on this island,
but if it did come down to that where I had trouble finding work, I would
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prefer to leave the island to work elsewhere and be able to come back to
an island where its, like it is now rather than to where, like, Kihei pretty
much now, I don't even go to Makena anymore, because the traffic's so
bad in Kihei it just frustrates me so. But, I guess that's pretty much all I
got to say.
CHAIR NISIHIKI: Questions for Kimo? Thank you. Rico McClinton followed by
Darren Willis. Darren was the last one to sign up for this evening. Again,
we will be accepting public testimony tomorrow afternoon at 2:00 o'clock.
Rico.
MR. MCCLINTON: Hi, how're you doing?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Hi.
MR. MCCLINTON: I just want to thank you for your willingness to hear me speak
this evening. I was here earlier and it was very busy, and there are pros
and cons to everything, you know.
I heard a lot of good points on both sides, but I heard most people speak
about how beautiful the island is. It's, it's very, very beautiful here and
most people talk about how they like to go and lay and watch the sunset
and lay and relax and that's nice, but you still haven't heard anyone really
address the issue where what are you going to do with these individuals
who need jobs here. Of course, they want to go and relax, but are they
going to hire some of these individuals out here who are in, who are in the
industry that needs work, you know.
This one gentleman said the land, they said you, you, they said you're
selling them out like a prostitute, and I'm wondering does that gentleman
live in a but then. I guess he lives in a but or does he live in a home that
someone has built. How many people behind me right now live in homes
that were built by construction workers, but still they don't want anything
else built on this island.
You know, I think the island will still be beautiful when these, these things
can be built and going to supply jobs to people to support their families.
You know, needed work. Once, again, I say there's pros and cons to
everything. You should weigh it out, be fair, but I think these gentlemen
do deserve the work and make the island even more beautiful and there's
still going to be a lot of water out there.
There's land, there's water all over the island and there's a lot of beautiful
views here. And I think it's important that we learn to work together to
support the development, you know, to help everyone, not just selfish
reasons to be able to lay on the beach alone and enjoy it for ourselves.
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To give other people opportunity here. And I just want to say that. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Rico. Any questions? Seeing none, Darren Willis.
Darren is our last speaker unless there is anyone here wishing to testify
this evening. Go ahead.
MR. WILLIS: Good evening, I just want to say once, again, I've heard a lot of
pros and cons pertaining to this project and there's a good side to every,
to both ways. I even heard one man said hopefully that this doesn't
destroy the neighborhood or destroy Kihei or, or this Makena project. And
a quick solution would be great.
Please do not allow this decision to be made on emotions or feelings.
Weigh all the opinions that you've heard today. A commitment was made
to Makena Resort a long time ago and it is time to honor that commitment.
Please do not, please do not, please make the right decisions, and
support Makena rezoning. Change is good and one thing I understand,
change is always good. Change is good. Sometimes we are afraid of
changing not knowing what the end is going to be.
I heard some other gentleman stand up and say this is God's land. Yes,
this is God's land. Judge your conscience. May God be the judge.
Amen.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Darren. Any other questions for Darren? Seeing
none, Committee Members, we've exhausted the roster. There is one
more person. Deborah Eudene.
MS. EUDENE: Yeah, Deborah -CHAIR NISHIKI: Deborah.
MS. EUDENE: Deborah Eudene. Okay. I wasn't going to testify because so
much has been said even more eloquently than I can say it, but I feel that
Makena is my temple. It's such a powerful place. I came here to Makena
the first time that I came to Maui, and every time that I come back to this
island that is my place to recharge, to feel at home.
And to look up and see structures, to look up and see condominiums, to
see hotels would be a travesty. The last person who spoke said change is
good, but not all change is good. Some things are sacred.
And the one thing that I just want to say, I know everyone's tired and
wants to go home, is I really wish that every one of the Council Members
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take some time before making this decision to go back to the beach and
just be there for that. Thank you. Good night.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Deborah. Any comments from Committee
Members? Seeing none, I'd like to first of all thank all of you from the
general public for coming to testify.
Tomorrow we will start the meeting at 2:00 p.m., in which we will accept
more public testimony. We intend to meet until 11 and, if necessary,
again meet on another day. Tomorrow what is planned on the agenda is
we will deal with water resource as soon as the public testimony part of
the meeting is ended.
And so, if there are no other comments, again, we want to thank you.
Meeting is in recess until 2:00 o'clock tomorrow afternoon. Thank you.
Good night.
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